IJPPAZ 57 (1) 214-341 (2013)

ISSN 0019-5499

Volume 57 – Number 3 – July - September 2013

Indian Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology

The official Journal of the Association of Physiologists and Pharmacologists of India



Indian Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology

(Official Journal of Association of Physiologists and Pharmacologists of India)

EDITORS

K. K. Deepak

Executive Editor Professor, Department of Physiology, All-India Institute of Medical Sciences, NEW DELHI – 110 029 Tel. : 011-26593583, 011-26594812

E-mail: ijpp.exec.editor@gmail.com

G. K. Pal Editor (Physiology) Professor and Head, Department of Physiology, JIPMER, PUDUCHERRY – 605 006 Tel.: 09344628827 09344291160

E-mail: physiologyeditorijpp@rediffmail.com

C. Adithan

Editor (Pharmacology) Professor and Head, Department of Pharmacology, JIPMER, PUDUCHERRY – 605 006 Tel. : 0413-2296350 Telefax : 0413-2279216

E-mail: ijpp.pharmacol@gmail.com

ASSOCIATE EDITORS

Ashok Kumar Jaryal,

Department of Physiology, AIIMS, New Delhi Pravati Pal Department of Physiology, JIPMER, Puducherry **R. Kesavan** Department of Pharmacology, JIPMER, Puducherry

ADVISORY BOARD

N. G. Asp, Lund, Sweden
R. L. Bijlani, New Delhi, India
Asis Das, Kolkata, India
M. Ito, Saitama, Japan
D. J. A. Jenkins, Toronto, Canada
A. Kuruvilla, Coimbatore, India

Madanmohan, Puducherry, India U. Nayar, New Delhi, India W. Selvamurthy, New Delhi, India K. N. Sharma, Bangalore, India O. P. Tandon, New Delhi, India O. N. Tripathi, Lucknow, India

Secretariat :-

Department of Physiology, All India Institute of Medical Sciences, Ansari Nagar, NEW DELHI – 110 029 Website : www.ijpp.com Mobile – 91-11-32017478 (Working hours) Email : ijpp.exec.editor@gmail.com

Published by	:	Dr. K. K. Deepak, Department of Physiology, All India Institute of Medical Sciences, Ansari Nagar, New Delhi -110 029 for the Association of Physiologists and Pharmacologists of India
Printed by	:	The Perfect Word, 37, DSIDC Complex, Bapu Park, Kotla Mubarkpur, New Delhi - 110 003, India. Mobile – 9810078828, 981027684, Phone : 011-24632004, E-mail : info@tpwindia.com

Indian Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology VOLUME 57 - Number 3 - July-September 2013

CONTENTS

Original Articles

Modulation of The Respiratory Rhythm by Gap-Junction Blockers $18\text{-}\alpha\text{-}Glycyrrhetinic$ Acid and $18\text{-}\beta\text{-}Glycyrrhetinic$ Acid	
Benjamin Juntermanns, Kirsten Göpelt and Dietrich Büsselberg	214
Effectiveness of Pranayama on The Levels of Serum Protein Thiols and Glutathione in Breast Cancer Patients Undergoing Radiation Therapy : A Randomized Controlled Trial	
Jyothi Chakrabarty, M. S. Vidyasagar, Donald Fernandes, Vinutha Bhat, Nagalakshmi, Ganapathi Joisa and Shreemathi S. Mayya	225
A Study of Pupil Cycle Time (PCT) in Altered State of Nutrition in Indian Male	
Suparna Ghosh and Sandhya T Avadhany	233
Diurnal Variation in Performance By Orchestral Violinists – Pilot study	
Horst J. Koch and Handri Fregin	242
Cardiac Autonomic Activity in Young Females With Primary Dysmenorrhea	
Kiran Singh, Divya Srivastava, Archana, Rajesh Misra and Mamta Tyagi	246
Effect of Formalin Vapours on Pulmonary Functions of Medical Students in Anatomy Dissection Hall Over a Period of One Year	
Abha Shrivastava and Yogesh Saxena	255
No Difference in the Omitted Stimulus Reaction Time Task During the Menstrual Cycle: A Multisensory Study	
Oscar H. Hernández, Rolando García-Martínez, Víctor Monteón and Julio I. Alfonso-Arguello	261
Region-wise Gray Matter Volume Alterations in Brain of Adolescents With Attention Deficit Hyperactive Disorder: A Voxel Based Morphometric Analysis	
Ramesh M.G., Kiranmai S. Rai	270
Protective Effect of A-tocopherol Against Hematotoxicity, Hepatotoxicity and Nephrotoxicity Induced by Nickel Sulfate in Male Albino Rats	
Swati N. Tikare, Saeed Yendigeri, Amrita Das Gupta, Salim A. Dhundasi and Kusal K. Das	280
Impact of Different Starting Doses of Atorvastatin on Reaching Target Low Density Lipoprotein Cholesterol Levels and Health Related Quality of Life in Dyslipidemic Patients	
Ghia CJ, Panda SK, Khobragade LR and Jha RK	293
Effect of CYP2C9 and VKORC1 Genetic Polymorphisms on Warfarin Dose Requirement in South Indian Population	
Sivalingam Madhan, Dhakchinamoorthi Krishna Kumar, Dutta Tarun Kumar, Jayaraman Balachander and Chandrasekaran Adithan	308
Diagnostic Value of Biochemical Predictive Index in Ovarian Malignancy	
Radhika MR, Soundravally R, Balasubramanian A, Ananthanarayanan PH and Sajita Setia	318
Healing Effect of <i>Terminalia Chebula</i> Fruit Extract on Trinitrobenzene Sulfonic Acid Induced Colitis in Rat	
Manish K. Gautam, Rohit R. Ghatule, Amit Singh, Mohan Kumar and Raj K. Goel	325
Short Communication	
Anthronometric Changes Precede the Changes in Linid Profile Among the Healthy Voung	

Anthropometric Changes Precede the Changes in Lipid Profile Among the Healthy Young Individuals With Family History of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus

MODULATION OF THE RESPIRATORY RHYTHM BY GAP-JUNCTION BLOCKERS $18\mbox{-}\alpha\mbox{-}GLYCYRRHETINIC$ ACID AND $18\mbox{-}\beta\mbox{-}GLYCYRRHETINIC$ ACID

BENJAMIN JUNTERMANNS¹, KIRSTEN GÖPELT¹ AND DIETRICH BÜSSELBERG^{2*}

¹Universitätsklinikum Essen, Institut für Physiologie, Hufelandstrasse 55, 45122 Essen, Germany

²Weill Cornell Medical College in Qatar, Qatar Foundation – Education City, POB 24144, Doha, Qatar

(Received on June 11, 2012)

Abstract: Gap junction proteins are expressed in the pre-Bötzinger complex of the respiratory network but it remains under discussion how they modulate the respiratory rhythm generation. In the present study we tested whether the gap junction blockers 18-β-glycyrrhetinic acid (18-β-GA) and $18-\alpha$ -glycyrrhetinic acid ($18-\alpha$ -GA) change either the phrenic nerve (PN) discharge frequency or amplitude. The PN discharge was recorded using the working heart-brainstem preparation of adult wistar rats (P22-P28) exposed to increasing concentrations of the gap junction blockers (0.1; 1; 10; 20 μ M). With the two lower concentrations (0.1; 1 μ M) of 18- β -GA, PN discharge frequency decreased to $46\pm15\%$ (p=0.007) of the control value while it increased to $173\pm57\%$ (p=0.16) with the two higher concentrations (10; 20 μ M). Surprisingly, with 18- α -GA the PN discharge frequency was not significantly changed with any of the concentrations used. Enhancing the respiratory drive with 12% CO₂, the PN discharge frequency increased tendencially with rising concentrations of $18-\beta$ -GA, but again no significant change was observed with 18-α-GA. PN-amplitudes were slightly reduced over the course of the experiments, while the frequency of the heartbeat was not significantly changed at any time with any concentration.

Key	words	:	gap junctions	gap	junction	bloc	kers
			respiratory rhythm generation				
	working heart brainstem prepar		working heart brainstem preparatio	n			
			$18-\alpha$ -glycyrrhetinic acid 1	8-α-ε	glycyrrhet	inic	acid

INTRODUCTION

Breathing in mammals is controlled by a neuronal network of medullary neurons,

which generates rhythmic activity and leads to periodic contractions of abdominal, diaphragm and thoracic muscles. The neurons involved are connected through

a respiratory network, which is located in the pre-Bötzinger complex (PBC), a morphologically defined region within the ventral brainstem (1). Respiration is divided into three distinct phases: inspiration, postinspiration and expiration. Depending on their discharge pattern, the neurons of this network can be distinguished by their activity in relation to the respiratory cycle. Accordingly, they are classified as earlyinspiratory (early-I), augmenting-inspiratory (aug-I), late-inspiratory (late-I), postinspiratory (post-I), augmenting-expiratory (aug-E) and pre-inspiratory (pre-I) neurons (2). Each subtype of the inspiratory neurons has its specific function for rhythm generation and pattern formation (3, 4).

Gap junction channel-proteins consist of connexins that establish a direct connection between neighbouring cells, and therefore provide a direct exchange path for small molecules and ions. They also couple neurons electrically (5, 6). Electric communication via gap junctions is compulsory for pacemaker neuron synchronization in mammals, as it was demonstrated for the heart and neocortical pattern generator (7, 8). Gap junctions have also been detected in the brainstem, and recently, it has been demonstrated that gap junctions are also important for rhythmogenic inspiratory neurons in the pre-Bötzinger complex of both neonatal and adult rats (9, 10). Using immunohistochemical methods Solomon and co-workers (9, 11) detected connexin 26 (Cx26) as well as connexin 32 (Cx32), although their relative amounts and distribution varied with age. Connexin (Cx26) was present in high amounts in neonatal rats (<7d) but declined with age, while connexin 32 (Cx32) was sparse in the juvenile tissue but increased with age.

The influence of gap junction coupling within the respiratory network was demonstrated by Bou-Flores and co-workers (12) by pharmacological blockade, which resulted in a reduced inspiratory burst frequency. These experiments were done using the brain stem-spinal cord (en bloc) or medullary slice preparation of neonatal (P1-P5) Swiss Webster mice (12). On the other hand, Solomon and co-workers (13) found an increase of the respiratory frequency when blocking gap junctions. They performed their experiments with adult rats (5-6 weeks old) utilizing an *in situ* "working heart-brainstem preparation" (WHBP) (14). It is unknown whether differences in these results are due to the way the tissue was prepared, or are simply a reflection of the different ages or species of the animals used.

Here we test if the gap junction blockers $18-\beta$ -glycyrrhetinic acid $(18-\beta$ -GA) and $18-\alpha$ -glycyrrhetinic acid $(18-\alpha$ -GA) change PN discharges using the *in situ* WHBP with adult wistar rats (P22-P28). In light of the results presented above, our objective was to study a concentration response relationship for the gap-junctions blocker 18- β -GA and $18-\alpha$ -GA. Our study provides data that might help to illustrate the functional role of gap junctional communication in the respiratory network.

METHODS

Preparation

In order to test the effects of gap junction blockers $18-\alpha$ -GA and $18-\beta$ -GA (both purchased from Sigma-Aldrich Chemie GmbH, Germany), we used the *in situ* perfused brainstem preparation (14) with adult

Wistar rats P22-P28 (Rattus norvegicus familiaris). The animals were bred in the animal facility of the University-Clinic of Essen. Our procedures have been extensively described (15, 16) and ensured a maximum reduction of discomfort and pain to the animals. The following are the main steps of the preparation: animals were deeply anaesthetized with isoflurane, and the absence of the tail flick reflex was taken as an indicator that the animals were pain free. The skull was opened with a scalpel and the cortex was removed at the pre-collicular level. The animals were then transected right above the diaphragm and the lower part of the body was removed. These steps were performed as quickly as possible to avoid ischemia time. The preparation was transferred into ice-chilled artificial cerebrospinal fluid (ACSF) of the following composition: 125 mM NaCl, 24 mM NaHCO₂, 5 mM KCl, 2.5 mM CaCl₂,1.25 mM MgSO₄, 1.25 mM KH₂PO₄, 1.1 mM glucose. The ACSF had an osmolarity of 290 mosmol and was gassed with carbogen (95% O₂/5% CO₂) for at least 15 minutes. The pH was adjusted with HCl or NaOH and maintained at 7.3 to assure in vivo like conditions. In addition, 3.5 g Ficoll (Sigma-Aldrich Chemie GmbH, Germany) was applied, and the total osmolarity was increased to 300-330 mosmol. The animals were transferred to the recording chamber and were retrograde perfused with ACSF via the abdominal aorta. To assure the respiratory drive, we gassed the perfusion with oxygen which contained either 5% CO₂ (ACSF pH 7.35) or 12% CO₂ (ACSF pH 7.2) to achieve a higher chemostimulation. The temperature of the perfusate was maintained at 31°C. We used a peristaltic pump (Watson Marlow 205 U) to circulate the ACSF through the

preparation. Bubble traps and filters in the flow system minimized the risk of embolism by air bubbles in the animal. The pump was running at 60-80 rotations per minute, which provided a pressure between 50-80 mmHg at the level of the abdominal aorta. To assure muscular paralysis we applied Vecuronium bromide 0.04 μ g/ml (Norcuron, Inresa Arzneimittel GmbH, Germany). The PN was isolated, cut and the end was taken into the tip of a glass electrode to record the nerve discharges.

Drug solutions

The gap junction blockers $18\text{-}\alpha\text{-}GA$ and $18\text{-}\beta\text{-}GA$ were dissolved in ethanol (stock solution 10 mM). Final concentrations (0.1-20 $\mu\text{M})$ were made immediately before the experiments, diluting the stock solution with ACSF.

Electrophysical recordings

PN discharges were recorded by suction electrodes in order to monitor central respiratory activity. The electrodes were made from soda glass without filament, with an outer diameter (Ø) of 1.4 mm (Hilgenberg, Malsfeld/Germany). The glass electrodes were produced with a micropipette puller Model Flaming/Brown P-87 (Sutter Instrument Co. USA). The electrode was filled with the ACSF, which was connected by a silver wire to an amplifier (custommade at the electronics workshop of the University of Mainz/Germany). PN activities were amplified (2,000-10,000x), band pass filtered (100-5000 Hz) and monitored on a strip chart recorder. This set-up allowed recording of both PN electrical discharge and heartbeat frequency simultaneously.

The major focus of this study was to observe PN discharges before and during pharmacological blockade (i.e., uncoupling) of gap junctional proteins. To monitor the PN discharges under control conditions (CTR), they were recorded for 15-20 minutes during perfusion with normal ACSF gassed with either 5% CO_2 or 12% CO_2 . The preparation was then perfused with the gap junction uncoupling agents. During the experiment the concentrations increased in steps from 0.1, to 1 and 10 µM and finally to 20 µM. The concentrations were changed after 30 minutes of application. PN discharges were recorded continuously throughout the entire experiment.

Data analysis

The data were recorded on hard disc for off-line analysis. PN discharges were also recorded on paper charts throughout the entire length of the experiment. To standardize our experiments, we analyzed the PN discharges after 30 minutes exposure of gap junction uncoupling agents. Mean values $(\pm S.D.)$ were calculated with Microsoft Excel. Frequencies of both the PN discharges and the recorded heartbeats were standardized by expressing all values as a percentage of the control value, which was set as 100%. To evaluate the statistical significance of the experiments we used the student's t-test and presented them as P-values. The statistical significance was set as (*) P<0.05, (**) P<0.01 and (***) P<0.001.

RESULTS

Results were obtained from a total of 37 experiments (22 experiments using 5% CO_2

and 15 experiments with 12% CO_2). 18- α -GA and 18- β -GA were applied in 19 experiments each.

Phrenic nerve discharge characteristics under control conditions

Eupnoenic discharges are characterized by a ramp like discharge pattern (Figs. 1A, B, C, D). PN discharge frequency under control conditions (5% of CO_2) was 10 ± 2.43 discharges/min and with 12% of CO_2 the frequency was 11.6 ± 3.58 discharges/min. The effects of the uncoupling agents on PN discharge were mostly reversible in experiments using the ACSF without gap junction uncoupling agents after 45-60 min (data not shown; n=3).

Concentration dependence of phrenic nerve discharge frequency after blockade of gap junctions

When the solution was gassed with 5% CO₂, the PN discharge frequency varied depending on the different 18-β-GA concentrations used (Fig. 2A). At a concentration of 0.1 µM, PN discharge frequency was decreased to 46±15.4% (p=0.008, n=5) compared to control conditions. The PN frequency decreased slightly further when 1 µM was applied (49.3±26.9%; p=0.007, n=5). But, when the concentration of $18-\beta$ -GA was increased to 10 µM, PN discharge frequency was no longer reduced, but rather increased to 134.6±66.1% (not significantly different from the control value; p=0.4, n=4). Further increasing the 18-B-GA concentration to 20 uM made this observation more pronounced (173.4±57.2%; p=0.2, n=3).

18- α -GA did not change the PN discharge



Fig. 1: Characteristic changes of burst discharges in the PN of adult wistar rats (P22-P28) under control conditions (CTR) and after blockade of gap junction proteins with 18-α-glycerrhetinic acid and 18-β-glycerrhetinic acid with rising concentrations: A) Changes of PN frequency after application of 18-β-GA (0.1-20 µM; 5% of CO₂). B) Changes in PN discharge frequency after different applications of 18-α-GA (0.1-20 µM; 5% CO₂). C) Changes of PN frequency after application of 18-β-GA (0.1-20 µM; 12% of CO₂.
D) Changes in PN discharge frequency after increasing applications of 18-α-GA (0.1-20 µM; 12% CO₂).

frequency significantly at any concentration using 5% CO₂ (Fig. 2B; 0.1 μ M: 107.4±50.6%, p=0.9, n=5; 1 μ M: 132.8±36.8%, p=0.2, n=3; 10 μ M: 107.4±58.1%, p=0.7, n=3; 20 μ M: 145.6±25%, p=0.09, n=3).

When the respiratory drive was boosted by the use of 12% CO₂ in the ASCF, neither of the two gap junction blockers altered the frequency of the PN discharges significantly at any concentration used. With 18-β-GA (0.120 μ M) the observed PN discharge frequency was: 0.1 μ M: 97±43%, p=0.7, n=2; 1 μ M: 116.8±34%, p=0.09, n=8; 10 μ M: 142±64%, p=0.18, n=7; 20 μ M: 146±75%, p=0.54, n=2). Applying 18- α -GA, the frequencies were as follows: 0.1 μ M: 91±31%, p=0.5 n=4; 1 μ M: 131±15%, p=0.05, n=3; 10 μ M: 123±40%, p=0.3, n=4; 20 μ M: 96±19%, p=0.7, n=4.

Variations in the amplitudes of the PN discharges were measured as an indicator to



Fig. 2: PN discharge frequency under control conditions (CTR) and after pharmacological blockade of gap junction proteins with 18- α -glycerrhetinic acid or 18- β -glycerrhetinic acid. A) Changes in the phrenic nerve discharge frequency with increasing concentrations of 18- β -GA (0.1-20 μ M; 5% of CO₂). B) Phrenic nerve burst frequency changes after application of 18- α -GA (0.1-20 μ M) into the perfusate (5% CO₂). C) Changes in discharge frequency using 18- β -GA (0.1-20 μ M; 12% CO₂). D) Changes in the phrenic nerve discharge frequency applying 18- α -GA (0.1-20 μ M; 12% CO₂).

see whether the gap-junction blockers change the respiratory drive. In 5% CO_2 , 18- β -GA and 18- α -GA changed the amplitude of the PN output inconsistently and insignificantly at the different concentrations (Figs. 3A, 3B). Using 18- β -GA (5% CO_2), changes in amplitude were: 0.1 μ M: 72±20%, p=0.9 n=5; 1 μ M: 67.7±14%, p=0.8, n=4; 10 μ M: 71±12%, p=0.3, n=; 20 μ M: 64±10%, p=0.03, n=3. For 18- α -GA (5% CO_2), the results were: 0.1 μ M: 53±23%, p=0.003 n=6; 1 μM: 65±15%, p=0.03, n=4; 10 μM: 77±11%, p=0.05, n=4; 20 μM: 58±11%, p=0.05, n=3.

With 12% CO_2 , the amplitude continuously decreased with increasing concentrations of the blockers using 18- β -GA: 0.1 μ M: 94±23%, p=0.7 n=8; 1 μ M: 80±19%, p=0.03, n=2; 10 μ M: 62±21%, p=0.02, n=7; 20 μ M: 76±4%, p=0.07, n=2. In the presence of 18- α -GA



Fig. 3: PN discharge peak amplitude under control conditions (CTR) and after pharmacological blockade of gap junction proteins with 18-α-glycerrhetinic-acid or 18-β-glycerrhetinic-acid. A) Changes of the phrenic nerve discharge peak amplitude with increasing concentrations of 18-β-GA (0.1-20 µM; 5% CO₂). B) Phrenic nerve discharge peak amplitude changes after application of 18-α-GA (0.1-20 µM; 5% CO₂). C) Changes in discharge peak amplitude using 18-β-GA (0.1-20 µM; 12% CO₂). D) Changes in the phrenic nerve discharge peak amplitude applying 18-α-GA (0.1-20 µM; 12% CO₂).

phrenic nerve amplitude changed as follows: 0.1 μ M: 77±37%, p=0.38 n=4; 1 μ M: 68±59.8%, p=0.8, n=3; 10 μ M: 65±46.7%, p=0.4, n=4; 20 μ M: 96±34%, p=0.83, n=4 (Figs. 2C, D, and 3C, D).

Since the myocardial cells are also connected via gap junctions (17), we expected a change in the heartbeat frequency; however the frequency did not change significantly from control conditions during the application of gap junction uncoupling agents, regardless of whether the perfusion was gassed with either 5% CO_2 or 12% CO_2 (Figs. 4A, B, C, D).

DISCUSSION

Recent studies have shown the expression of connexin 26 (Cx26) and connexin 32 (Cx32)



Fig. 4: Changes in the heartbeat-frequency with varying concentrations of gap junction blockers $18-\beta$ -glycerrhetinic acid (A, C) $18-\alpha$ -glycerrhetinic acid (B, D) gassed with either 5% CO₂(A, B) or 12% CO₂ (C, D).

in the pre-Bötzinger complex (11), a CO_2 chemosensitive region of the brain stem (9), as well as in motor neurons (18).

While several gap junction blockers have been used to induce a change in the frequency of the PN discharge, we examined the effects of the most common gap junction blockers $18-\alpha$ -GA and its isomer $18-\beta$ -GA to induce a pharmacological blockade of gap junction proteins. These two substances were tested in a variety of experiments, which have demonstrated a functional gap junction blockade (19-27). Clearly, when using the heart-brainstem preparation (14) all gap junction proteins in the brainstem and spinal cord will be blocked simultaneously, independent of whether they are involved in respiratory activity or not.

With rising concentrations of these gap junction blockers we observed a biphasic modification of the frequency of PN discharges while their amplitude decreased with rising concentrations; applying $18-\beta$ -GA in a concentration range from $0.1 \mu M$ to

 $1~\mu M$ reduced the discharge frequency, while concentrations from above $1~\mu M$ increased the PN discharge frequency.

Our results are comparable with the effects described by Solomon and co-workers (13) as well as with those presented by Bou Flores and Berger (12). Both also underline the importance of gap junctions for the maintenance of the respiratory rhythm. The findings presented here support both reported effects (decrease and increase of PN discharge) in a concentration-dependent manner. Like Solomon and co-workers (13), who used concentrations of the gap junction blockers in the range of 25-100 μ M (5% CO₂), we observed an increase of PN discharge frequency using a concentration of 20 µM (18- β -GA; 18- α -GA). In contrast, Bou-Flores and Berger (12) described a reduction of PN discharge frequency over a concentration range between 50 and 100 µM. While there remain discrepancies in the results, the following differences in experimental design could be a possible explanation:

I. Type of preparation

Like Solomon and co-workers (13), we used the *in-situ* perfused heart-brainstem preparation and systemically applied gap junction blockers into the perfusion system; therefore, all gap junctional proteins were uncoupled simultaneously (as well as those in the entire preparation).

Gap junction proteins have been detected in the putative CO_2 -chemosensitive brainstem areas (9) and in presumptive phrenic and hypoglossal moto-neurons (18). These areas could have contributed to the increase or decrease of PN discharge frequency due to the blockade of gap junction uncoupling agents, which block connexins throughout the whole brain and spinal cord. Nevertheless, it remains unanswered which cells are responsible for the effects. On the other hand, Bou-Flores and Berger (12) performed their experiments using the medullary slice preparation, which isolates the respiratory centre from inhibitory (or excitatory) input of other areas of the brain or the spinal cord, which might have influenced the results described in their presentation.

II. Age of animals

As in this study, Solomon and co-workers (13) used adult animals, whereas the animals used by Bou-Flores and Berger (12) were 1-5 days old. A different expression of gap junctions throughout the brainstem in relation to the age of the rats have been reported by Solomon and co-workers (9), which provides another possible explanation of the different respiratory effects which were reported.

III. Concentration of uncoupling agents

The biphasic effect we observed for 18- β -GA might be due to specific binding affinities at different receptors. Lower concentrations of gap junction blockers could specifically block connexins that contribute to the respiratory generation or synchronization of the signal within the respiratory network. Of the two gap junction blockers used in this study, 18- β -GA showed a bigger magnitude in its potency of modification than 18- α -GA. Using the same concentrations of both uncoupling agents, 18- β -GA had a more pronounced effect on the frequency of phrenic nerve discharges. The gap junction blockers that we used in our experiments were not composed for specific Cx isoforms. Unfortunately, more specific agents are currently not available (25).

IV. Respiratory drive

In order to test the effect of the respiratory drive (28), we gassed the preparation with either 5% or 12% CO_2 . With 12% of CO_2 , any effects of gap junction blockade were not obvious because chemosensitive receptors and their modulation of the respiratory neurons might have masked the effects of the gap junction blockers.

The changes to the respiratory rhythm that we observed were definitely mediated by blockade of gap junction proteins, and not by nonspecific effects, because both glycyrrhetinic derivates performed similar modification to the respiratory rhythm. Furthermore, in our experiments, the effects of both gap junction uncoupling agents were reversible even after an exposure of more than 30 minutes. Additional evidence is that glycyrrhetinic derivates have been shown to functionally block $\leq 80\%$ of electrical coupling between cells (21, 22, 25, 29, 30, 31). Nevertheless, it remains unclear where the precise site of gap junctional blockade is located on the connexin (25).

To determine the actual site of action of the gap junction blockade and to analyse whether a gap junction blockade at other parts of the nervous system might have influence the results were beyond the scope of this study but will be addressed in future studies. For example, we expected to see changes in heartbeat frequency after gap junction blockers were applied, but it did not change significantly in the concentration range we have used. Therefore, we assume that higher concentration will be needed to change the frequency of the heartbeat.

Conclusion

Electrical coupling between neurons in the respiratory network is compulsory for physiological respiratory rhythm generation. 18- β -GA as well as 18- α -GA changed PN discharge frequency (i.e., respiratory rhythm) due to the blockade of gap junctional proteins. Respiratory rhythm is modulated but not stopped; therefore, we assume that under this condition synaptic transmission is driving the respiratory network.

REFERENCES

- Ballanyi K, Onimaru H, Homma I. Respiratory network function in the isolated brainstemspinal cord of newborn rats. *Prog Neurobiol* 1999; 59: 583-634.
- 2. Richter DW, Ballantyne D, Remmers JE. The differential organization of medullary postinspiratory activities. *Pflügers Arch* 1987; 410: 420-427.
- 3. Bianchi AL, Denavit-Saubie M, Champagnat J. Central control of of breathing in mammals:

neuronal circuitry, membrane properties, and neurotransmitters. *Physiol Rev* 1995; 75: 1-45.

- Richter DW, Mironov SL, Büsselberg D, Lalley PM, Bischoff AM, Wilken B. Respiratory rhythm generation: plasticity of a neuronal network. Neuroscientist 2000; 6: 181-198.
- Bruzzone R, Ressot C. Connexins, gap junctions and cell-cell signalling in the nervous system. *Eur J Neuroscience* 1997; 9: 1-6.
- 6. Bennet MV, Googenough DA. Gap junctions,

electrotonic coupling, and intercellular communication. Neurosci Res Program Bull 1978; 16: 1-486.

- Furshpan EJ, Potter DD. Transmission at the giant motor synapses of the crayfish. J Physiol (Lond) 1959; 145: 289-325.
- Spira ME, Spray DC, Bennet MVL. Synaptic organization of expansion motoneurons of Navanaxinermis. Brain Res 1980; 195: 241-269.
- Solomon IC, Halat TJ, El-Maghrabi R, O'Neal MH. Differential expression of connexin26 and connexin32 in the pre-Bötzinger complex of neonatal and adult rat. J Comp Neurol 2001; 440: 12-19.
- Parenti R, Gulisano M, Zappala A, Cicirata F. Expression of connexin36 mRNA in adult rodent brain. Neuroreport 2000; 11: 1497-1502.
- Solomon IC, Halat TJ, El-Maghrabi R, O'Neal MH. Localization of connexin26 and connexin32 in putative CO₂-chemosensitive brainstem regions in rat. *Respir Physiol* 2001b; 129: 101-121.
- Bou-Flores C, Berger AJ. Gap junctions and inhibitory synapses modulate inspiratory motoneuron synchronization. J Neurophysiol 2001; 85: 1543-1551.
- Solomon IC, Chon KI, Rodriquez MN. Blockade of brain stem gap junctions increases phrenic burst frequency and reduces phrenic burst synchronization in adult rat. J Neurophisiol 2003; 89: 135-149.
- Paton JF. A working heart-brainstem preparation of the mouse. J Neurosci Methods 1996; 65: 63-68.
- Büsselberg D, Bischoff AM, Paton JF, Richter DW. Reorganisation of respiratory network activity after loss of glycinergic inhibition. *Pflügers Arch* 2001; 441: 444-449.
- Büsselberg D, Bischoff AM, Richter DW. Failure of glycine inhibition changes bursting behaviour of respiratory neurones. *Neuroscience* 2003; 122: 831-841.
- Gourdie RG, Green CR, Severs NJ. Gap junction distribution in adult mammalian myocardium revealed by an anti-peptide antibody and laser scanning confocal microscopy. J Cell Sci 1991; 99: 41-55.
- Cardone DL, Halat TJ, Rodriquez MN, Solomon IC. Expression of gap junction proteins in cranial (hypoglossal) and spinal (phrenic) respiratory motor nuclei in rat. FASEB J 2002; 625: 10.
- 19. Burt JM, Spray DC. Volatile anesthetics block intercellular communication between neonatal

rat myocardial cells. Circ Res 1989; 65: 829-837.

- Christ GJ, Spektor M, Brink PR, Barr L. Further evidence for the selective disruption of intercellular communication by heptanol. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 1999; 276: H1911-H1917.
- Davidson JS, Baumgarten IM. Glycyrrhetinic acid derivates: a novel class of inhibitors of gap-junctional intercellular communication. Structure-activity relationships. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 1988; 246: 1104-1107.
- Davidson JS, Baumgarten IM, Harley EH. Reversible inhibition of intercellular junctional communication by glycyrrhetinic acid. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 1986; 134: 29-36.
- Johnston MF, Simon SA, Ramon F. Interaction of anaesthetics with electrical synapses. *Nature* 1980; 286: 498-500.
- Pappas CA, Rioult MG, Ransom BR. Octanol, a gap junction uncoupling agent, changes intracellular [H⁺] in rat astrocytes. *Glia* 1996; 16: 7-15.
- Rozental R, Srinivas M, Spray DC. How close a gap junction channel. Efficacies and potencies of uncoupling agents. *Methods Mol Biol* 2001; 154: 447-476.
- Weingart R, Bukauskas FF. Long-chain nalkanols and arachidonic acid interfere with the Vm-sensitive gating mechanism of gap junction channels. *Pfluegers Arch* 1998; 435: 310-319.
- 27. Yamane Y, Shiga H, Asou H, Ito E. GAP junctional channel inhibition alters actin organization and calcium propagation in rat cultured astrocytes. *Neuroscience* 2002; 112: 593-603.
- Castele RJ, Connors AF, Altose MD. Effects of changes in CO₂ partial pressure on the sensation of respiratory drive. J Appl Physiol 1985; 59: 1747-1751.
- 29. Goldberg GS, Moreno AP, Bechberger JF et al. Evidence that disruption of connexon particle arrangements in gap junction plaques is associated with inhibition of gap junctional communication by a glycyrrhetinic acid derivate. *Exp Cell Res* 1996; 222: 48-53.
- Guan X, Wilson S, Schlender KK, Ruch RJ. Gapjunction disassembly and connexin 43 dephosphorylation induced by 18 betaglycyrrhetinic acid. *Mol Carcinog* 1996; 16: 157-164.
- Yamamoto Y, Fukuta H, Nakahira Y, Suzuki H. Blockade by 18 beta-glycyrrhetinic acid of intercellular electrical coupling in guinea-pig arterioles. J Physiol (Lond) 1998; 511: 501-508.

EFFECTIVENESS OF PRANAYAMA ON THE LEVELS OF SERUM PROTEIN THIOLS AND GLUTATHIONE IN BREAST CANCER PATIENTS UNDERGOING RADIATION THERAPY : A RANDOMIZED CONTROLLED TRIAL

JYOTHI CHAKRABARTY^{*1}, M. S. VIDYASAGAR², DONALD FERNANDES³, VINUTHA BHAT⁴, NAGALAKSHMI⁵, GANAPATHI JOISA⁶ AND SHREEMATHI S. MAYYA⁷

¹Assoc. Professor, Manipal College of Nursing, Manipal University, Karnataka
²Department of Radiation Therapy, Father Muller Medical College, Mangalore
³Department of Radiation & Oncology, Kasturba Hospital, Manipal University

⁴Department of Biochemistry, Kasturba Medical College, Manipal University

⁵Senior Research Fellow, ICMR Project, Kasturba Hospital, Manipal University

⁶Department of Yoga, Kasturba Hospital, Manipal University ⁷Department of Statistics, Manipal University

(Received on June 11, 2012)

Abstract : The effect of Pranayama on the levels of protein thiols and glutathione was studied among breast cancer patients receiving radiation therapy. 160 patients were randomised into experimental and control group using block randomisation. The experimental group received fractionated radiation for five days a week and performed Pranayama (Nadishodhana, Brahmari and Sheethali) for 30 minutes twice daily for five days a week. The control group received only radiation. Blood samples were collected from both the groups at the end of six weeks of radiation therapy and analysed for the levels of serum protein thiols and glutathione. An independent sample 't' test showed a significant difference in the level of serum protein thiols between the two groups (t = 4.43 p 0.001). A Mann-Whitney U test showed a significant difference (z = -3.07 p 0.002) in the

*Corresponding author: Corresponding Author: Mrs. Jyothi Chakrabarty, Assoc. Professor, Manipal College of Nursing, Manipal University, Kartnataka, Ph.: 0820-2923126, 0820-2575828, 09880078542; E-mail: chakrabarty.jyothi@rediffmail.com

glutathione radiation therapy

level of glutathione as well. These Pranayama techniques improve the antioxidant status of breast cancer patients receiving radiation therapy.

Key words : protein thiols pranayama

INTRODUCTION

Breast cancer is a very commonly occurring cancer among women in the metropolitan cities of India. It is fast replacing cervical cancer as the leading cause of cancer among women (1). Breast cancer is treated with surgery, chemotherapy, radiation therapy and hormone therapy depending on the histological stage and other particulars of the patient. Radiation therapy is employed usually to prevent local recurrence of cancer after doing surgery and chemotherapy. Radiation therapy causes DNA strand breakdown to kill the cancer cells. In the process, normal cells are also affected by DNA damage (2).

Radiation therapy is known to reduce antioxidants in the body. Protein thiols are believed to have a role in the DNA repair thus reducing the side effects of these therapies (3, 4). Glutathione is a tripeptide, L- γ -glutamyl-L-cysteinylglycine, present in high concentrations in most cell types. Glutathione donates hydrogen ion and unpaired electron to neutralize peroxides and free radicals. In this process, glutathione gets oxidised to glutathione disulphide (5).

Pranayama literally means the control of breath. Pranayama has been an ancient technique practiced by the Yogis for the spiritual growth. Many scientific studies have proven that these breathing techniques improve human heath by maintaining a physiological balance and it affects many systems of the body. Pranayama has also been shown to improve the antioxidant level in healthy people (6, 7).

This study assessed the effectiveness of Pranayama (Yogic breathing techniques) on the levels of protein thiols and glutathione among breast cancer patients receiving radiation therapy. In this study, by Pranayama we mean three breathing techniques called Nadishodhana Pranayama, Sheethali Pranayama and Brahmari Pranayama.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Patients

The study was conducted after obtaining institutional ethical committee clearance. The study group consisted of a total of 160 patients which included both the control and the experimental group. The patients were allocated into experimental and control group using block randomization procedure (sixteen blocks of ten patients) after obtaining informed consent. Patients with any psychiatric disorder, who have not undergone any surgical treatment for their breast cancer, those with extreme mobility issues (e.g., unable to get in and out of a chair unassisted), those who have practiced yoga or taken yoga classes prior to diagnosis, those diagnosed with lymphedema at baseline and those with recurrent breast cancer were

excluded to ensure a more homogenous sample. Patients were not receiving any vitamin supplements or any other antioxidant supplements during the study period.

Procedure of pranayama

The patients in the experimental group performed Pranavama (Sheethali, Brahmari and Nadisodhana Pranavama) along with radiotherapy whereas patients in the control group received radiotherapy only. Experimental group of patients performed Pranayama, morning and evening for 5 days a week for 6 weeks (from the day of starting radiotherapy till the last day of radiotherapy). Patients performed Nadisodhana for approximately 5 minutes (21-25 cycles), Sheethali for approximately 5 minutes (50-60 cycles) and Brahmari for approximately 8 minutes (10 cycles). The initial sessions on Pranayama were given in the Yoga department for one week. The patients performed Pranayama morning and evening for the next 5 weeks in a separate room in the hospital under the supervision of a coinvestigator.

Patients who were having locally advanced breast cancer and who underwent Modified radical mastectomy or Breast conserving surgery, followed by 8 cycles of chemotherapy [Doxorubicin 60 mg/m² IV d1 (Cyclophosphamide 600 mg/m² d1) 3 weekly * 4 cycles Followed by Paclitaxel 175 mg/m2 IV 3 weekly * 4 cycles] were enrolled in this study. After chemotherapy, patients were given radiation of 50 Gy in divided doses. Patients performed pranayama on same days when they came for radiation therapy. Blood was collected in red coloured vacoutainers for serum sample and purple vacoutainers with EDTA for packed cell, from both the group at the completion of radiation therapy and analysed for serum protein thiols and glutathione. Pre-test for these enzymes were done in a sample of 80 patients before starting radiation therapy.

Chemicals

5, 5'dithio-bis (2-nitrobenzoic acid) (DTNB) was obtained from Sigma chemicals, St. Louis, MO, USA. All other reagents were of chemical grade. Spectrophotometer Genesys 10 uv was used for analysis.

Procedure for serum anti-oxidant enzymes

Preparation of serum

Blood samples were collected in plain vacoutainers without EDTA and the sample was allowed to stand at room temperature for half an hour and centrifuged at 3000 rpm for 10 minutes in refrigerator centrifuge and serum was separated.

Protein thiols

Thiols are compounds that contain carbon bonded sulfhydryl group. Protein thiols in the plasma include the protein sulfhydryl groups and protein mixed disulphides with homocysteine, cysteinylglycine, cysteine and glutathione. Most of the cytosolic thiol groups are maintained in their reduced state by a variety of pathways. During oxidative stress, these protein thiols get oxidised mainly by the formation of disulphide bonds in the plasma. Thus protein thiols play a major role in antioxidant defences (8).

Protein thiols can be measured with spectrophotometric method using ล dithionitrobenzene. The spectrophotometric assay for protein thiols is based on the reaction of 5,52-Dithiobis (2-nitrobenzoic acid) (DTNB) or Ellman's reagent with protein thiols. DTNB combines with accessible thiol group in proteins and reduces to stable intermediate compound of mixed disulfide, protein S-S aromatic compound. The reduced product of DTNB is 5 mercapto -2-nitrobenzoate. There is formation of yellow colour due to liberated p-nitrothiophenol anion, whose absorbance is measured at 412 nm after 5 mins.

Procedure for protein thiol estimation

Sample blank

In a test tube 920 μ l of 0.2 M disodium hydrogen phosphate containing 2 mM disodium EDTA is taken and 100 μ l of serum is added. The contents are mixed and optical density was taken at 412 nm wavelength exactly after 5 mins.

Test

In a test tube, 900 μ l of 0.2 M disodium hydrogen phosphate containing 2 mM disodium EDTA, 100 μ l of serum and 20 μ l of 10 mM DTNB are added. The contents are mixed and optical density was taken at 412 nm wavelength exactly after 5 mins.

Reagent blank

In a test tube, $1000 \mu l$ of 0.2 M disodium hydrogen phosphate containing 2 mM disodium EDTA and 20 μl of 10 mM DTNB are added. The contents are mixed and optical density was taken at 412 nm wavelength exactly after 5 mins.

Sample blank was measured because bilirubin, β -carotene, and other plasma constituents that absorb at 412 nm can interfere with protein thiol measurement. The absorbance for sample and reagent blanks was subtracted from serum absorbance values to obtain the corrected values (9).

Preparation of packed cell

Blood samples were collected in EDTA bottle from patients. Blood was centrifuged at 3000 rpm for 10 minutes in refrigerator centrifuge without delay. Plasma was separated; buffy coat was carefully removed and separated, erythrocytes were washed thrice with cold normal saline. The haemoglobin content of the erythrocytes was determined by cyanmethemoglobin method. Erythrocytes enzymes were estimated in appropriately diluted haemolysates prepared by addition of distilled water.

Procedure for glutathione estimation

Glutathione, a tripeptide, γ -glutamylcysteinyl glycine, is the most abundant non-protein thiol in mammalian cells. Glutathione exists in two forms; the thiol-reduced (GSH) and disulphide oxidized (GSSG). Glutathione plays an important role in the detoxification of xenobiotic compounds and in the antioxidation of reactive oxygen species and free radicals (10).

1.810 ml of distilled water is added to 0.2 ml of the haemolysate. 0.01 ml of lysate is added to 3 ml of ferricyanide-cyanide



reagent (Drabkin's reagent). Reading is taken within 3 minutes at 540nm for hemoglobin estimation. Three ml of precipitating solution is added to the remaining haemolysate. After standing for 10 minutes, the mixture is filtered through a medium or coarse grade of filter paper. One milliliter of filtrate and 0.5 ml of DTNB is added to 4 ml of 0.3 M Na₂ HPO₄ solutions. It is read at 412 nm against a blank prepared by adding one ml of distilled water and 0.5 ml of DTNB to 4 ml of 0.3 M Na₂ HPO₄ (11).

Statistical analysis

Data were analyzed using SPSS package (version 16). Pretest and post test levels of serum protein thiols are expressed as mean and standard deviation. Since data were following normality, for comparison of serum protein thiol values between the experimental group and control group, an independent 't' test was used. The data for glutathione was compared using Mann Whitney U test as it was not following normality. Statistical significance was fixed at p = 0.05.

RESULTS

Sample characteristics

The characteristics of the participants have been summarized in Table I. Data in the table show that majority of the women (140 out of 160) had locally advanced breast cancer and undergone modified radical mastectomy (123 out of 160) as the surgical treatment.

TABLE	I :	Sample	Characteristics
-------	-----	--------	-----------------

Sl. No.	Experimental (n=80)	Control (n=80)
Age in years		
≤45	46	35
> 4 5	34	45
Stages of breast cancer		
Stage 1	12	8
Stage 2	38	40
Stage3	30	32
Haemoglobin levels		
≤12	50	58
> 1 2	30	22
Surgerv		
Modified radical mastecton	ny 63	60
Breast conservation	17	20

Comparison of serum protein thiols between the control group and the experimental group

There was no significant difference in the level of protein thiols between the experimental group and the control group at the beginning of radiation therapy. The serum concentration of protein thiols in the experimental group was 235.83 ± 74.60 µmol/lit and in the control group was 213.20 ± 88.03 µmol/lit with a p value of 0.206. Since the data were following normality, an independent 't' test was used to compare the mean difference of protein thiols between the control group and the experimental group. During the post test, i.e., at the end of radiation therapy, the serum concentration of protein thiols was significantly higher in the group who performed Pranayama (271.20 ±91.28 imol/lit) than in the control group (216.13±62.86 umol/lit) (p 0.001). The patients who performed Pranayama along with radiation therapy had higher levels of serum protein thiols at the end of radiation therapy. As mentioned earlier, protein thiols get oxidised mainly by the formation of disulphide bonds in the plasma during oxidative stress. The elevated levels of protein thiols in the experimental group indicate that Pranayama influences the

TABLE II: Comparison of the mean values of serum protein thiols (µmol/lit) between experimental group and control group at the beginning of radiation therapy.

Groups (80)	Mean±SD	ʻt' value	95% Confidence interval of the difference	P- value
Experimental (40)	235.83±74.60	1.274	-12.70 to 57.95	0.206
Control (40)	213.20 ± 88.03			

µmol/lit-micromoles per litre.

TABLE III: Comparison of the mean values of serum protein thiols (µmol/lit) between experimental group and control group at the end of radiation therapy.

Groups (160)	Mean±SD	ʻt' value	95% Confidence interval of the difference	P- value
Experimental (80)	271.20±91.28	4.43	30.53 to 79.60	0.001
Control (80)	216.13 ± 62.86			

µmol/lit-micromoles per litre.

formation of serum protein thiols and reduces the toxicities to normal tissues related to radiation therapy.

Comparison of glutathione between the control group and the experimental group

With regard to glutathione, there was no statistically significant difference in the level of glutathione between the experimental group (26.61±15.99 mg/g of Hb) and the control group (27.03±11.63 mg/g of Hb) before starting the radiation therapy (p 0.857). Since the data were not following normality, a Mann Whitney U test was done to assess the difference between the two groups with regard to the level of glutathione. At the end of radiation therapy, the mean value of glutathione for the experimental group was $(26.14\pm10.46 \text{ mg/g of Hb})$ which is higher than that of the control group (21.06±6.06 mg/g of Hb) (p 0.002). This also may probably indicate a less oxidative stress in breast cancer patients performing Pranayama when undergoing radiation therapy.

TABLE IV: Comparison of the median values of glutathione (mg/gHb) between experimental group and control group at the beginning of radiation therapy - Mann Whitney U test.

Groups (80)	Inter quartile range	Median	Z value	p- value
Experimental (40) Control (40)	18.24 to 30.2	24.4 22.38	-0.18	0.857

TABLE V: Comparison of the median values of glutathione (mg/gHb) between experimental group and control group at the end of radiation therapy - Mann Whitney U test.

Groups (160)	Inter quartile range	Median	Z value	p- value
Experimental (80)	18.31 to 30.55	24.21	-3.07	0.002
Control (80)	18.02 to 24.6	19.1		

DISCUSSION

Radiation therapy acts by two different methods to kill the cancer cells. Radiation causes DNA strand breakage either directly or indirectly by generating free radicals. One of the important radiation induced free radical species is the hydroxyl radical which results in the generation of other species of free radicals causing oxidative stress (12). Protein thiols are targets of oxidative stress. During oxidative stress, the protein thiols which are plasma sulfhydryl groups associated with protein get converted to disulphides resulting in a fall in their levels and antioxidant activity (8).

In the present study, experimental group of patients performed Pranayama, morning and evening for 5 days a week for 6 weeks (from the day of starting radiotherapy till the last day of radiotherapy). Patients performed Nadisodhana for approximately 5 minutes (21-25 cycles), Sheethali for approximately 5 minutes (50-60 cycles) and Brahmari for approximately 8 minutes (10 cycles). The levels of glutathione (GSH) and protein thiols two important antioxidants were significantly higher in patients with breast cancer undergoing radiation therapy and practising Pranayama, when compared to controls (breast cancer patients undergoing chemotherapy but not practising pranayama). The higher GSH and protein thiols may be protective for these patients in reducing the toxicities caused by radiation therapy.

Published studies to compare the antioxidant effects of Pranayama on breast cancer patients were not available. However, Sinha S et. al reported similar findings in a study conducted among the healthy male volunteers of Indian Navy. There were 30 volunteers in the experimental group who practised yoga, pranayama and meditation for one hour in the morning, five days a week for six months. There was a significant increase in the total antioxidant status and glutathione in healthy male volunteers from Navy who practised yoga and pranayama at the end of six months (13). Further Yadav et al. in their study concluded that yogabased life style modification program was effective in reducing oxidative stress among a group of healthy volunteers and chronic patients (14). The present study confirms the results of these available studies.

As mentioned earlier, radiation therapy is known to induce free radicals in an effort to kill cancer cells. The exact physiological mechanism of Pranayama on antioxidants is not clear. It is encouraging to note that the level of protein thiols and glutathione, two important antioxidants have increased among this population in spite of the free radical injury. The elevated levels of protein thiols and glutathione may help in relieving the toxicities associated with radiation treatment among breast cancer patients. To understand the exact physiological mechanism of Pranayama on antioxidants, genetic studies on larger samples may be required. With the findings of the present study, it may be concluded that Pranayama may be employed as a supportive treatment to breast cancer patients undergoing radiation therapy.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We gratefully acknowledge the financial help received from Indian Council of Medical Research for the conduct of this study (IRIS No. (2008-05250).

REFERENCES

- Nandakumar A, Ramnath T, Chaturvedi M. The magnitude of cancer breast in India: a summary. *Indian J Surg Oncol* 2009; 1(1): 8-9.
- 2. Bland KI, Copeland EM eds. The Breast: Comprehensive management of benign and malignant diseases. Philadelphia, WB Saunders 2009.
- 3. Wardman P. The importance of radiation chemistry to radiation and free radical biology. *The British Journal of Radiology* 2009; 82: 89-104.
- 4. Grek CL, Townsend DM, Tew KD. The impact of redox and thiol status on the bone marrow: Pharmacological intervention strategies. *Pharmacol Ther* 2011; 129(2): 172-184
- Meister A. William C. Rose. Lectureship in Biochemistry and Nutrition : New Aspects of Glutathione Biochemistry and Transport – Selective Alteration of Glutathione Metabolism. Nutrition Reviews 1984; 42(12): 397-410.
- Pal R, Singh S, Saha M. Improvement of Redox Status Through Yoga. Indian J Physiol Pharmacol 55(5): 53.
- Bute SS, Dhule SS, Handergulle SM, Surdi AD. A Comparative Study of Antioxidant Status in Yoga and Normal Adult Males. Indian J Physiol Pharmacol, 55(5): 54.

- 8. Prakash M, Shetty MS, Tilak P, Anwar N. Total Thiols: Biomedical Importance And Their Alteration In Various Disorders. Online Journal of Health and Allied Sciences 2009; 8(2): 1-9.
- Ellman GL. Tissue sulfhydryl groups. Arch Biochem Biophys 1959; 82: 70-77.
- Robinson MK, Rodrick ML, Jacobs DO, Rounds JD, Collins KH, Saporoschetz IB, Mannick JA, Wilmore DW. Glutathione depletion in rats impairs T-cell and macrophage immune function. *Arch Surg* 1993; 128(1): 29-34.
- Beutler E. Red cell metabolism. A manual of biochemical methods, 3rd ed. Grune and Startton, Inc: London; 1984; 8-78.
- Hall EJ, Giaccia AJ. Radiobiology for the radiologist. Philadelphia, Lippincott Williams & Wilkins 2006.
- Sinha S, Singh SN, Monga YP, Ray US. Improvement of glutathione and total antioxidant status with yoga. J Altern Complement Med 2007; 13: 1085-1090.
- Yadav RK, Ray RB, Vempati R, Bijlani RL. Effect of a comprehensive yoga based lifestyle modification program on lipid peroxidation. *Indian J PhysiolPharmacol* 2005 Jul-Sep; 49(3): 358-362.

A STUDY OF PUPIL CYCLE TIME (PCT) IN ALTERED STATE OF NUTRITION IN INDIAN MALE

SUPARNA GHOSH* AND SANDHYA T AVADHANY

Department of Physiology, St. John's Medical College, Bangalore, Karnataka – 560 032

(Received on June 11, 2012)

Abstract : Pupil cycle time (PCT) is a simple way to measure the parasympathetic activity in the eye. This is a sensitive and specific test for the study of parasympathetic function. The cardiac parasympathetic tone is a good indicator to predict morbidity and mortality in an individual. The PCT is correlated with cardiac parasympathetic tone. In the present study we have aimed to look at the PCT in different nutritional status in human subjects. Sixty-three healthy adult male volunteers in the age group of 18-50 yrs were studied. They were divided in three groups based on their BMIs as undernourished, normal and preobese/obese. The mid-arm circumference (MAC) and waist- hip ratio (W:H) are incorporated as adjuvant to strengthen that they are divided into three different nutritional groups. The PCTs of undernourished (818±145 ms), normal control (904±63 ms) and overweight $(991\pm106 \text{ ms})$ is expressed as mean and SD (P<0.001). A linear regression analysis was performed taking BMI, MAC, W:H and PCT as parameters, which shows a positive linear correlation. The results showed that the PNS activity in the eye is greatly modulated in different states of nutrition. Pupil cycle time is a simple, noninvasive investigative tool to assess and differentiate the PNS function in obese and chronic undernourished subjects.

Key	words :	autonomic function	pupil cycle time	body mass index
		nutrition	mid arm circumference	waist hip ratio

INTRODUCTION

Nutritional health is maintained by a state of equilibrium when there is a balance between energy intake and expenditure. Loss of this equilibrium can lead to undernutrition i.e. negative energy balance (1, 2) and can/ or result in obesity i.e. positive energy

balance (3, 4, 5, 6). This alteration in the energy balance which leads to malnutrition can cause changes in sympathetic (7) as well as parasympathetic activity in animals and human beings (8). Changes in the parasympathetic nervous system are evidenced by a decrease in Acetylcholinesterase in tissues (9) and cardiovascular parasympathetic

^{*}Corresponding author: Suparna Ghosh, Assistant Professor, Department of Physiology, MVJ Medical College, Bangalore - 562 114; E-mail - drsuparnaghosh@yahoo.co.in



tone is increased in energy deficient subjects (10). Alteration of activity of the parasympathetic system has also been reported in obese humans (11).

The most commonly used tests for autonomic function are tests of cardiovascular system, which are well established (12). Another organ system that is tested for autonomic dysfunction is the eye. In the eye, pupil cycle time (PCT) is a sensitive measure of dysfunction of the parasympathetic efferent limb of the papillary light reflex arc (13) e.g. leprosy, diabetes etc. PCT is measured using slit-lamp that induces persistent oscillations of the pupil of the eye.

Autonomic dysfunction may be present in the eye without any clinical sign as has been shown in diseases affecting the eye e.g. Hansen disease and diabetes (14, 15). In 1990, Lanting et al showed that pupillary parasympathetic dysfunction occurred earlier than cardiovascular system when he considered darkness pupil diameter and pupil latency as ophthalmologic tests and response to standing and response to deep breathing as parasympathetic cardiovascular tests (13, 16). Martyn et al correlated well with the cardiac autonomic function test and opined that compared to CVS tests PCT is 59% sensitive and 70% specific (17). It is well known that the nutritional status is a determinant of autonomic function may be an adaptation to the nutritional status of a subject and sympathetic tone is affected by the nutritional status (7, 17). Though pupillary oscillation is studied before using oscillometer and various drugs affecting ANS in the eye to establish parasympathetic dysfunction in obesity but PCT was not used before to investigate the effects of nutritional status, especially in Indian male subjects.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Sixty-three males between the ages of 18 and 50 years were studied. They were recruited from general population and male staffs and students of St. Johns' Medical College. A brief history, including a system review and clinical examination was performed. The subjects who had history of diabetes, hypertension, hypotension, asthma, other cardiac and ophthalmologic diseases like cataract, optic neuritis, on chronic medication were excluded from the study. All of them were non-smoker, non-alcoholic and weight stable: those with a noticeable weight gain or loss over the preceding six months were also excluded (10). This was judged by taking detailed past history. They were instructed to have their last meal at 8 pm, the night before and avoid caffeinated

beverages for 12 hours prior to the study. Detail of the experimental procedure was outlined to the participants and an informed written consent was obtained. The ethics committee of St. Johns' Medical College approved the study.

Anthropometric measurements

Body mass index (BMI): Body weight of the subjects was measured to the nearest 0.001 kg using a sensitive electronic scale (Fitness, Edryl, India) and height was measured using a stadiometer (Nivostise Brivete Depose). Body mass index (BMI) was calculated using Quetlet's index (weight in kilogram/height in meter squared).

Now, Sixty – three healthy male subjects were divided in three groups according to their BMI as undernourished (N=22, BMI<18.5 kg/m²), normal (N=21, BMI = 18.5 kg/m²-24.9 kg/m²) and preobese/obese (N=20, BMI > 24.9 kg/m²).

Mid arm Circumference (MAC)

Mid arm circumference (MAC) was measured in the right arm. Firstly measurement was taken from tip of the coracoid process to the tip of the olecrenon process as the anatomical landmark and the midpoint was decided on the lateral side. Mid arm circumference was measured on the midpoint around the arm by a simple measuring tape (18).

Waist Hip ratio (W:H)

The midpoint was selected between lowest point of the costal cartilage and

the highest point of the iliac crest on the midaxillary line in standing position in the right side (18). The circumference was measured around the point by a simple measuring tape. Hip was considered as the maximum bulge over the gluteus maximus muscle at the levels of the trochanters. The ratio between these two is calculated as W:H.

Mid arm circumference and W:H was measured to differentiate the nutritional status more accurately to avoid the bias of regional or uneven distribution of body fat as they are considered as adjuvant to assess malnutrition.

Slit-lamp

A Haggstreit-type of slit-lamp was used to measure the PCT, in the Department of Ophthalmology at St. Johns' Medical College Hospital. The same lamp was used for all the subjects studied. The subjects placed their chin on the chin rest. The height of the chin-rest from the base of the table is adjusted in order to view the eye adequately for all the subjects with different heights. The slit beam was horizontal axis and a thickness of 1mm as depicted in the picture below. The white diffuse horizontal light was used.

Measurement of pupil cycle time

The subject was made to sit in a dimly lit room and stopwatch with a least count of 1/1000. Pupil cycle time was measured in a dimly lit room to get maximum dilatation of pupil before starting of the study. The subjects are asked to gaze at a fixed point to get accurate measurement. A horizontal beam of light of width of 1 mm was projected on the edge of the pupil. As soon as the light falls, the pupil constricts and again dilates to original position; when it dilates the beam of light again hit the pupil and pupil constricted. The time the pupil takes to constrict and dilate once is measured using a 'timed counter' with accuracy of 0.001 secs. The time taken for 90 cycles in 3 sittings with a gap of 15 minutes between them and PCT is calculated.

The stopwatch has an oscillator of 1 kHz, which gives an accuracy of 1 millisecond. The counter started the stopwatch at the beginning and at the end of the preselected number of cycles; which reduced human error to a minimum. The PCT is measured in both the eyes and the longer cycle is considered (measurements is obtained in both the eyes). The PCT which was of longer duration was in the two eyes were taken into consideration for analysis (20). Data is rejected if there was blinking more than 2 times in one sitting or too much of watering in the eye due to intensity of light.

Statistical analysis

Data were expressed as mean±SD (Table I) only. Fig. 1 depicts the true value of BMI and PCT in various data points and P<0.05 as criteria for statistical analysis with 95% confidence interval (Fig. 2, 3, 4). Statistical analysis is performed by linear regression analysis.



Fig. 1: Graph showing the true values of PCTs and BMIs.



Fig 2: A graph of statistical fitment is carried out through linear regression analysis to establish existence of linear relation between BMI and PCT in all three groups namely undernourished (BMI <18.5 kg/m²), normal (18.5-24.9 kg/m²) overweight/obese (24.9 kg/m²).



Fig 3: A graph of statistical fitment is carried out through linear regression analysis to establish existence of linear relation between MAC and PCT in all three groups namely undernourished (23±2.61 cm), normal (25.8±2.20 cm) overweight/obese (33.4±3.39 cm).



Fig 4: A graph of statistical fitment is carried out through linear regression analysis to establish existence of linear relation between W:H and PCT in all three groups namely undernourished (0.79±0.07), normal (0.80±0.07) overweight/obese (0.94±0.1).

RESULTS

TABLE I: Subject characteristic of the three study groups with pct (Data is expressed as mean±SD).

Subject characteristic	Under- nourished (n=22)	Well- nourished (normal, n=21)	Overweight/ Obese (n=20)
Age (vr)	26±7.60	33±9.30	27±8.70
Weight (kg)	44.9 ± 4.87	59.63 ± 7.46	88.7 ± 12.10
Height (M)	1.63 ± 0.05	1.67 ± 0.06	1.68 ± 0.47
BMI (kg/M ²)	16.7 ± 0.02	21.2 ± 1.83	31 ± 4.00
MAC (cm)	23.1 ± 2.61	25.8 ± 2.20	33.4 ± 3.39
Waist : Hip	0.79 ± 0.07	0.80 ± 0.07	0.94 ± 0.10
PCT (milli sec)	818 ± 145	904 ± 63	991 ± 101

DISCUSSION

In this cross sectional study we found that the PCT is directly and positively correlated with BMI; that means there is an increase in the duration of PCT with increase of BMI (16). In 1986, functional correlates of PCT were studied by Martyn and Ewing (19). Miller and Thompson were among the first to investigate the method of PCT in 1978 (20). They incorporated a method that we have followed closely in our study. We have used more accurate timer which can measure the duration with 0.001-second accuracy against 0.01-second used by them. Our study required 2 minutes as against 5 minutes taken by the earlier studies. Thus the ambient light is maintained in the same subject and we have conducted the study in same time (24). In 1993, again interest in PCT has also been raised by the exploration of the hypothesis that open angle glaucoma (OAG) has an autonomic neuropathy component which also investigated the cardiovascular autonomic function and found that there was presence of prolonged PCT in patients with OAG compared to normal

people without OAG and that is comparable with the cardiovascular autonomic function test (22). Using this approach, PCT measurements have since been made in wide variety of optic neuropathies (optic neuritis, compressive optic neuropathy, glaucoma, atrophic papilloedema, traumatic optic neuropathy, and ischaemic optic neuropathy) (24). So, we have taken care to choose the subject devoid of any of these diseases.

It is well known that quantifying the autonomic function is very difficult though lots of autonomic function tests are available. In contrast to that, PCT is a quantifiable test and can be conducted easily if some precautions can be taken as other CVS tests to investigate undernutrition (9). In the present study, we have taken measures, as far as possible, that minimal confounding factor would not interfere with the result. The physiological factor such as physical activity (ongoing study), gender (21) age (23) and pathological, such as diseases affecting autonomic nervous system, can affect PCT also. The PCT represent the only parasympathetic component of the autonomic nervous system in the eye. It was evidenced by blocked study or the sympathetic stimulation does not affect the PCT by Martyn et al (18). When the PCT increases the parasympathetic tone in the eye decreases and opposite happens when PCT decreases. As PCT is well correlated with the other autonomic function tests and we concluded that the ocular parasympathetic tone is increased in undernourished state and decreased in obesity.

As PCT is a quantitative index it would definitely assess the parasympathetic change and its extent in altered state of nutrition

as other studies suggested (10). We have observed though two of the subjects were undernourished but they have very long PCT of 1162 millisecs and 1299 millisecs. This is considered long in terms of normal PCT which ranges from 800 millisecs - 900 millisecs (21). Though they are outliers we have included those data in the study. Except the fact that they were over 40 years of age they are fit to be included otherwise. The PCT becomes longer after 50 years of age (23) and age range of our study is 18-50 years. As Bremmer FD suggests that the measurement of pupil cycle time is the only clinical test that does not rely on comparison with the fellow eye, but it can only be measured in mild to moderate optic nerve dysfunction (24). But then also optic neuropathy can occur in chronic undernutrition. So, we have chosen carefully the subjects those who do not have the mildest form of optic neuritis. The caveat of the study may be, we did not consider the pupil size to measure the 'edge-light pupil cycle time' as described by Howarth et al (25). But, they have recruited only 22 subjects (10 male, 12 female) and intraindividual variation can occur especially in females. In female, there is a difference in PCT values in different phases of menstrual cycle as studied by Moodithaya et al. That is another reason that we have chosen the male subjects only to investigate the effect of nutrition on pupil cycle time (21). Our data was collected from the same setting and laboratory and same technique is quoted (25).

We could not depend on any available data, which had investigated directly the nutritional status by this simple but specific test. We have observed in our study, PCT is

reduced in undernourished subjects (818±145 ms) whose BMI ranged from 14.26 kg/m² to 17.5 kg/m² (average 16.7 kg/m²) compared to normal with BMI range of 18.5 kg/m² to 24.9 kg/m^2 (average 21.2 kg/m²). On contrary to that fact, PCT of the preobese/obese subject has increased with a BMI range of 25 kg/m² to 38 kg/m² (average being 31 kg/m²)(Fig. 1). Through linear regression analysis we got that a fitment line can be drawn easily with BMI and PCT as parameter and they are positively correlated with $R^2 = 0.29$ (Fig. 2). In order to reduce the error of misclassifying individuals as undernourished or overweight/ obese the assessment of mid-arm circumference and waist-hip ratio was carried out. The cutoffs for MAC in men is 24 cm which is considered normal (3). In our cross sectional study we have the MAC value averaging 23.1±2.61 cm for the undernourished, 25.8±2.20 cm for the normal, and 33.4±3.39 cm for the overweight/obese subjects. The MAC value can change dramatically also within small range of change of BMI (5). A regression analysis is run with MAC and PCT as parameter and a linear positive correlation is obtained with $R^2 = 0.26$ and a fitment is drawn easily (Fig. 3).

Abdominal fat mass can vary dramatically within narrow range of body fat or BMI. Our data suggest that there is an increase of W:H with increase of BMI with a result of undernourished 0.79 ± 0.07 , normal 0.80 ± 0.07 and preobese/obese 0.94 ± 0.1 which is directly correlated with cardiovascular risk factor where the cardiac parasympathetic activity is altered (5, 6). A linear fitment can be drawn easily with the W:H and PCT as parameter with $R^2 = 0.18$ which proves the linear positive correlation between the two (Fig. 4).

Summary and conclusion

In conclusion, the present finding demonstrate that in obesity, the ocular parasympathetic tone is decreased and there is an enhanced tone in undernourished people and this increase follows a steady rate supported by data for the first time in Indian males. As this result is corroborating the finding of cardiac parasympathetic tone, measurement of pupil cycle time can be tested as parasympathetic alteration in the eye in altered state of nutrition although further study is required to compare both of them in these particular conditions.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors would like to acknowledge staffs of the Department of Ophthalmology of St. Johns' National Academy of Health Sciences for providing us slit-lamp, primarily used for the study. We also like to thank Dr. K.N. Maruthy of the Department of Physiology to develop cost-effective accurate timed counter with stopwatch for the present study and Biostatistician Dr. Rashi Gupta of ICGEB for statistical feedback.

REFERENCES

- James WPT, Ferro-Luzzi A, Waterlow JC. Definition of chronic energy deficiency in adults. Report of working part of IDEGC. *Eur J Clin Nutr* 1988 42: 969-981.
- Shetty PS and James WPT. Body Mass Index -A measure of chronic energy deficiency in adults. FAO and Food and Nutrition Paper 56 Rome 1994.

Indian J Physiol Pharmacol 2013; 57(3)

- Shetty PS and James WPT. Body mass index: a measure of the nutritional situation in Indian populations. *Eur J Clin Nutr* 1994; 48: S131-S140.
- 4. Leibel RL, Rosenbeam M, Hirsch J. Changes in energy expenditure resulting from altered body weight. *N Engl J Med* 332: 621-628.
- WHO (1997) Obesity: Preventing and managing the Global Epidemic (Report of a WHO consultation on obesity), World Health Organization, Geneva 3-5 pp. 107-128.
- Waist circumference and Waist-Hip ratio: Report of a WHO Expert Consultation Geneva, 8-11 December 2008.
- Jung RT, Shetty PS, James WPT. Nutritional effects on thyroid and catecholamine metabolism. *Clin Sci* 1980; 58: 183-191.
- Peterson HR, Rothschild M, Weinberg CR, Fell RD, McLeish KA, Pfeifer MA. Body fat and the activity of the autonomic nervous system. N Engl J Med 1988: 1077-1082.
- Venkatraman BV, Shetty PS, Joseph T, Stephen PM. Acetylcholinesterase activity of rat brain and heart in starvation and protein restriction. *Indian J Physiol Pharmac* 1985; 29: 123-125.
- Vaz M, Jayarajan MP et al. Parasympathetic tone in chronic energy deficient human subjects. Nutr Res 1992; 12: 613-620.
- Raissanen P, Francy LA, Raissanen et al. Cardiac parasympathetic activity is increased by weight loss in healthy obese women. Obs Res 2001; 9: 637-644.
- Nashimura KA, Tajik J. The valsalva manoevre and response revisited. *Mayo Clin Proc* 1986; 61: 211-217.
- Koracorlu MA, Surel Z, Cakiner et al. Pupil cycle time and early ocular involvement in ocular leprosy. Br J Ophthalmol 1991; 75: 45-48.
- 14. Lanting P, Bos JE Shuman L et al. Assessment of papillary light reflex latency and darkness

adapted pupil size in control and diabetic patient with or without cardiovascular autonomic neuropathy. J Neurol Neurosurg and Psy 1990; 53: 912-914.

- 15. Gundersen HJB et al. A long term autonomic nervous abnormality. *Diabetologica* 1974; 10: 336.
- Young JB, Landsberg L. Suppression of sympathetic nervous system during fasting. *Science* 1976; 196: 1473-1475.
- Vaz M, Jennings et al. Regional sympathetic activity and oxygen consumption in obese normotensive human subjects. *Circulation* 1997; 986: 3423-3429.
- Lohman TG and Harrison GG et al in "Anthropometric standardization reference manual" Lohman TG, Roche AF, Msrtorell R eds Chsmpaign: S division of human kinetics publishers Inc, 1988: 69-70.
- Martyn CN, Ewing DJ Pupil cycle time: a simple way of measuring an autonomic reflex. J Neurol Neurosurg and Psy 1986; 49: 771-774.
- 20. Miller SD and Thompson HS. Edge light pupil cycle time. Br J Ophthalmol 1978; 62: 495-500.
- 21. Moodithaya Shailaja and Avadhany Sandhya T. Pupillary autonomic activity by assessment of Pupil Cycle Time; Reference value for healthy men and women. *Scientific Medicine* 2009; 1(1).
- Bojie L, Cagalj S, Racei G, Krayevic K. Cardiovascular reflex testing and pupil cycle time in open-angle glaucoma. *Ophthalmologica Brit J Ophthalmol* 1993; 206: 158-161.
- Manor RS, Yassur Y, Seigal R and Ben- S Iva. The pupil cycle time test: age variation on human subjects. Brit J Ophthalmol 1981; 65: 750-753.
- 24. Bremmer FD. Pupil assessment in optic nerve disorders. *Eye* 2004; 18: 1175-1181.
- 25. Haworth PA, Heron G, Whittaker L. The measurement of pupil cycling time. *Graefes Arch Clin EXP Ophthalmol* 2000 Oct; 238: 826-832.

DIURNAL VARIATION IN PERFORMANCE BY ORCHESTRAL VIOLINISTS – PILOT STUDY

HORST J. KOCH AND HANDRI FREGIN*

HELIOS Clinic Aue, Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy and the Working Piano, D-08280 Aue

(Received on June 11, 2012)

Abstract : Human physiological parameters and performance depend on circadian rhythm. However, no information exists about diurnal variation of musicians' performance characteristics. In a pilot study 6 professional violinists (aged 38–57 years) presented a standard piece of music (Johann Sebastian Bach, Partita Nr. 2 a-moll, BWV 1004, 4. Satz "Gigure") and were assessed for body temperature, vital signs and musical performance criteria at 8.00 H, 12.00 H, 16.00 H and 20.00 H. There was no uniform variation but artistic presentation appear to have an optimum between 12.00 and 16.00 H, sound instability being most pronounced in the morning hours.

Key words :	diurnal variation	performance characteristics
	musician	violinist

INTRODUCTION

Circadian rhythm influences physiological functions and performance of humans substantially 1, 2, 3. There is no unequivocal peak of physical performance, but coordination, reaction time or vigilance appear to have acrophases around 16.00 H. Heretofore, diurnal variation of musicians' performance has not been subject of research and almost no specific data of controlled studies are available with regard to musicians's performance and presentation. Mulcahy and colleagues (4) monitored circadian heart rate in members of a symphony orchestra and found a substantial influence of environmental factors such as live presentations on the rhythm. In analogy, Monk et al. (5) studied diurnal variation of human performance and found maxima of dexterity during evening hours between 17.00 H and 21 H. Cognition (reasoning speed) revealed a maximum in the late afternoon hours. In general, performance characteristics were closely related to body temperature showing minima at low body temperatures (6). In order to assess circadian rhythms of musicians, the objective of this investigation was to first get data on diurnal variation of performance characteristics in professional violinists and stimulate further research in the field.

*Corresponding author: Horst J. Koch MD PhD MFPM DCPSA, HELIOS Clinic Aue, Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, Gartenstr 6, D-08280 Aue, Ph.: 03771-58-1509; Email: horst.koch@helios-kliniken.de

METHOD

Six orchestral violinists (3 male and 3 female, aged 38 to 57 years, median 50; median BW 50 kg, range 19; median height 165.5 cm, range 17) arrived at the study centre at 07.30 H and gave their written informed consent. The study was approved by the ethics committee of the University of Dresden. Standard meals (breakfast, lunch, dinner) were served. At 08.00 H, 12.00 H, 16.00 and 20.00 H temperature (BT), vital signs (BP, HR) were controlled as marker rhythms (BT: Braun Thermoscan ear thermometer; BP/HR: Boso Medicus Family sphygmomanometer). Each volunteer presented the same standard piece of music (Johann Sebastian Bach, Partita Nr. 2 a-moll, BWV 1004, 4. Satz "Gigure") following recording of vital signs. In order to minimize learn effects all participants started to train the presentation 4 weeks before the study.

The tempo (bpm) of the presentation was objectively measured using a metronome (Cubase Studio 4). Agogic, tempo fluctuations, clarity of sounds, dynamics, articulation, expression, technical problems (score: 10-no of problems) and overall artistic presentation were scored by a blinded rater (between 9.00 and 11.00 a. m.) using a visual analogue scale (0 = bad to 10 = excellent) (7). All data were analysed descriptively (mean, SEM) and explorative Friedman ANOVA (Friedman test FT) was calculated (8). In order to estimate relation between body temperature and music characteristics Pearson correlation and crosscorrelation techniques were applied (9). All calculations were done using commercially available software (NCSS 2000, NCSS, Kaysville, Utah, USA).

RESULTS

Vital signs (blood pressure, heart rate) showed a marked individual variability with mean maximum values at 08.00 H and 16.00 H. An expected acrophase of body temperature (BT) in the evening hours (16.00 H and 20.00 H) could be ascertained (P<0.05). The circadian characteristics of music presentation characteristics and BT are summarized descriptively in Table I. The maximum values of musical performance with regard to artistic presentation (tempo, articulation, dynamics, expression and overall performance)

TABLE I: Diurnal variation of mean values (\pm SEM) of musical characteristics and Body Temperature (*) p<0.05).

Characteristic	08.00 H	12.00 H	16.00 H	20.00 H
Tempo [bpm]	111.3 (2.11)	115.8 (2.11)	110.3 (2.11)	114.3 (2.11)
Fluctuation of tempo [sc]	6.3 (0.74)	5.2(0.74)	5.4 (0.74)	5.3 (0.74)
Clarity of sounds [sc]	5.3 (0.73)	5.1 (0.73)	4.9 (0.73)	4.5 (0.73)
Articulation [sc]	3.3 (0.34)	3.4 (0.34)	3.8 (0.34)	3.1 (0.34)
Dynamics [sc]	4.6 (0.57)	4.8 (0.57)	4.8 (0.57)	3.7 (0.57)
Expression [sc]	4,2 (0.72)	4.5 (0.72)	4.8 (0.72)	3.8(0.72)
Agogic [sc]	4.2 (0.66)	4.1 (0.66)	4.1 (0.66)	3.1 (0.66)
Technical problems [sc]	7.3 (0.65)	7.5 (0.65)	7.8 (0.65)	7.7 (0.65)
Overall Presentation [sc]	4.3 (0.66)	4.4 (0.66)	4.7 (0.66)	3.8 (0.66)
Body temperature $(^{\circ}C)^{*})$	36.5 (0.12)	36.3 (0.12)	36.7 (0.12)	$36.7 \ (0.12)$

showed a maximum at 12.00 H or 16.00 H. However, criteria referring to the stability of the sounds (clarity of sound or fluctuation of tempo [p=0.07, FT] and agogic) were slightly pronounced in the morning at 08.00 H. The error bar plot of diurnal variation of the variable "fluctuation of tempo" with a maxium in the morning is depicted in Figure 1. Technical problems were more frequently observed in the morning.



Fig. 1: Diurnal variation of the parameter "Fluctuation of the tempo" [mean, SEM] which tends to result in a maximum in the morning hours (p=0.07).

Correlation analysis showed associations of presentation characteristics with body temperature, Pearson correlation coefficient – corresponding to a time lag of zero - being most marked for the variable sound clarity (r=0.36, p=0.08), which is given in Figure 2. Agogic, expression and overall presentation were correlated by trend with body temperature between 0.2 and 0.3. Crosscorrelation technique revealed the highest correlation coefficient for the parameter expression at a time lag of -1 with 0.49 (P<0.05) with regard to body temperature



Fig. 2: Scattergram of "Clarity of sound" versus BT with a positive trend (p=0.08, r=0.36).

(P<0.05) with the corresponding correlogram in Figure 3. All music presentation characteristics apart from technical problems and fluctuation of tempo – no clear crosscorrelation - were positively correlated (between 0.3 and 0.45) at time lags between -1 and +1, i. e. with a slight temporal shift.

Conclusion

These preliminary results speak in favour of a differentiated approach of musician's presentation with less stability of sounds in the morning and overall trend to better artistic presentation in the afternoon. Previous studies postulated a correlation between body temperature on the one hand and alertness or performance on the other hand (10). As a result of this pilot study body temperature is also associated with music presentation, i. e. these characteristics appear to be coupled with body temperature. These preliminary results cannot be generalized but are in keeping with the



Fig. 3: Cross-correlation diagram of the parameter "expression" versus BT. Maximum value is found at a time lag of -1 with 0.49.

physical exercise study of Monk et al. (5) that afternoon may be a favourable time span for musical presentation. Due to the pilot conditions of the investigation only a low number of musicians and co-workers were available for the present project. Therefore, further studies with orchestral musicians are necessary to substantiate the results and conclusions.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank the HELIOS Research Center, HELIOS Kliniken, Berlin, Germany, for supporting the research project.

REFERENCES

- Koch HJ, Raschka C, Wirth K. Tagesschwankungen der körperlichen Leistungsfähigkeit: Literaturübersicht und praktische Beispiele. Österreichisches Journal für Sportmedizin 3 (2003); 26-29.
- Winget CM, Soliman MRI, Holley DC, Meylor JS. Chronobiology of physical performance and sports medicine. In: Touitou Y, Haus E (eds.): Chonobiology in Clinical and Laboratory Medicine. Springer, Heidelberg 1994; pp. 230.
- Reilly Th, Bambaeichi E: Methodological issues in studies of rhythms in human performance. *Biol Rhythm Res* 34(2003); 321-336.
- Mulcahy D, Keegan J, Fingret A, Wright C, Park A, Sparrow J, Churcher D, Fox KM. Circadian variation of heart rate is affected by environment: a study of continuous electrocardiographic monitoring in members of a symphony orchestra. Br Heart J 64 (1990); 388-392.

- Monk TH, Carrier J. A parallelism between human body temperature and performance independent of endogenous circadian pacemaker. J Biol Rhythms 13 (1998); 113-122.
- Carrier J. Monk TH. Circadian rhythms of performance: new trends. Chronobiology International 17 (2000); 719-732.
- De Lamotte-Haber H, Schwab-Felisch O. Handbuch der Systematischen Musikwissenschaft: Musiktheorie (vol. 2). Laaber Verlag 2004.
- 8. Zar JH. Biostatistical Analysis. Prentice-Hall International Editions. Englewood Cliffs 1984.
- 9. Chatterjee Price. Regression analysis by example. John Wiley, New York 1977.
- Wright KP, Hull JT, Czeisler AA. Relationship between alertness, performance, and body temperature in humans. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 283 (2002); R1370-R1377.
CARDIAC AUTONOMIC ACTIVITY IN YOUNG FEMALES WITH PRIMARY DYSMENORRHEA

KIRAN SINGH^{*1}, DIVYA SRIVASTAVA¹, ARCHANA¹, RAJESH MISRA¹ AND MAMTA TYAGI²

Departments of ¹Physiology, ²Obstetrics and Gynaecology, Subharti Medical College, Meerut – 250 005

(Received on April 17, 2012)

Abstract: Various studies have reported the effect of different phases of normal menstrual cycle on the autonomic control over the cardiac activity using heart rate variability (HRV) analysis. However, information on cardiac autonomic activity in young females suffering from primary dysmenorrhea (PD) is scant. Hence, the aim of the present study was to assess the HRV and blood pressure (BP) in different phases of menstrual cycle in women with PD and to compare these findings with eumenorrheic females. Sixty healthy unmarried female subjects (30 females with PD and 30 control subjects), in the age group of 18-25 years, having regular 28-32 days menstrual cycle were recruited for the study. Anthropometric measurements such as height, weight, BMI and WHR were measured. Blood pressure was measured with automatic blood pressure monitor and lead II ECG recordings were done to obtain HRV, during menstrual, follicular and luteal phases of menstrual cycle in both groups. The data recorded were subjected to time and frequency domain analysis. The results showed that dysmenorrheic women had significantly high BMI (P<0.05). Analysis of HRV during the different phases of the menstrual cycle between two groups revealed significantly increased (P<0.01) mean HR and significantly reduced (P<0.01) mean RR and RMSSD in all the 3 examined phases, SDNN significantly less (P<0.05) and systolic BP significantly higher (P<0.001) during the luteal phase in study group compared to control. Also, we observed a statistically significant decrease in TP and LF ms² (P<0.05), HF ms² & nu (P<0.01) in menstrual phase, HF ms² (P<0.05) and HF nu (P<0.01) in luteal phase, while LF nu and LF-HF ratio were found to be significantly higher (P<0.01) in menstrual and luteal phases in women with PD compared to control group. This study has shown decreased HRV in the form of increased sympathetic tone and decreased parasympathetic activity in dysmenorrheic women which may be considered an important cardiovascular risk factor.

Key	words	: heart rate variability	primary dysmenorrhea
		parasympathetic activity	sympathetic activity
		young females	

*Corresponding author : Dr. Kiran Singh, Professor, Department of Physiology, Subharti Medical College, NH-58, Delhi Haridwar Rd., Meerut – 250005, UP, India; Ph. : 09410886644; E-mail : singhkiran15@yahoo.co.in

INTRODUCTION

Primary dysmenorrhea (PD) is a common gynaecological problem, affecting more than 70% of young women and refers to painful menstrual periods in the absence of any underlying pathology (1). It is characterized by lower abdominal colicky pain which starts with the onset of menstrual flow or a few hours following onset and may last for a few hours up to 2 days. The risk factors for PD are early menarche, long and heavy menstrual flow (2) as well as positive family history (3). Primary dysmenorrhea is seen only in ovulatory cycles usually developing within 6 to 12 months of menarche (4) and peaks in late adolescence and the early 20s (5). The incidence falls with increasing age and with increasing parity (6). Studies suggest that severe menstrual pain is associated with absence from school or work and restricts other activities of daily life (7, 8).

However, the underlying pathophysiological mechanisms of PD remain unknown. Few studies have reported that it may be associated with some degree of autonomic imbalance (9). The sympathetic and parasympathetic branches of the autonomic nervous system (ANS) regulate the activity of the sinoatrial node, the cardiac pacemaker. The beat-to-beat variation in heart rate therefore reflects the time varying influence of the ANS and its components, on cardiac function. Heart rate variability (HRV), a non invasive tool, can assess the balance between sympathetic and parasympathetic regulation on cardiac activity (10). Increased regularity of heart beat activity corresponds to decreased HRV and vice- versa (11). Decreased HRV reflects the increased sympathetic tone or decreased parasympathetic activity and is considered an important cardiovascular risk factor (12).

Various studies have reported greater sympathetic activity in the luteal phase whereas dominant parasympathetic activity in the follicular phase of the menstrual cycle (13, 14, 15). Gonadotropic and ovarian hormones have been known to affect this balance in women (16).

Recent study suggests that primary dysmenorrhea is a significant health problem and may be associated with cardiac arrhythmia especially atrial fibrillation and ventricular arrhythmia (17). Although, many studies have assessed the effect of different phases of menstrual cycle on HRV in eumenorrheic women, there have been very few reports on HRV in dysmenorrheic women. Therefore, the objective of the present study was to assess the HRV in young women suffering from PD and to compare these findings with eumenorrheic women.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The present study was conducted in the Department of Physiology, Subharti Medical college and associated Chattrapati Shivaji Subharti Hospital, Meerut. The study was approved by the research and ethical committees of the institute. Sixty healthy unmarried female volunteers between the age group of 18-25 years, having regular 28-32 days menstrual cycle for at least last 6 months prior to the study, were recruited from the Subharti University campus and OPD of obstetrics and gynaecology department. Written informed consent was taken from all the participants prior to the beginning of the study.

The menstrual distress questionnaire (MDQ) was used to assess the physical symptoms associated with the menstrual cycle. The MDQ consisted of 47 items providing eight subcategories of symptoms: pain, concentration, water retention, behavioural changes, autonomic reactions, negative effect, arousal and control (18). All the examined subjects completed the MDQ for the menstrual, follicular and luteal phases of her most recent menstrual cycle. Intensity of pain was assessed by visual analogue scale (VAS). It consists of a horizontal line, 10 cm in length, with the two end points labelled "no pain" and "worst pain". The subject marks on the line at a point that they feel represents their perception of pain. The VAS score in numerical index is determined by measuring the distance in cm from the low end of the line to the point that the subject marks.

The subjects were divided in two groups:

Group I (study) consisting of 30 females suffering from primary dysmenorrhea having VAS score ≥ 4 .

Group II consisting of 30 females with few premenstrual symptoms and VAS score ≤ 3 were taken as control.

In the dysmenorrheic group, family history of PD, effect of dysmenorrhoea on daily activity and analgesic requirement was also noted.

Exclusion criteria

After a detailed medical history and thorough clinical examination of the subjects, those with history of secondary dysmenorrhea, premenstrual syndrome, smoking, alcoholism, diabetes, hypertension, thyroid disorders, cardiovascular diseases, taking oral contraceptive pills were excluded from the study.

Experimental protocol

The subjects were asked to report to the research laboratory of the department in the morning between 9-11 AM with following instructions :

- i. To avoid food, coffee, tea and strenuous physical activity 2 hours prior to testing
- ii. To avoid taking any anti-cholinergic drugs 2 days prior to testing.

Anthropometric measurements

Height was measured by stadiometer to nearest 1 cm and weight by weighing machine (Krups) to the nearest 1 kg with subjects standing without shoes and wearing light clothes. Body mass index (BMI) in kg/m² was calculated by Quetelet's index. Circumferences at waist (at the level of umbilicus) and hip (at the level of maximum extension of hips) were measured with a tape measure nearest to 0.1 cm. Waist-Hip ratio (WHR) was calculated.

Recording of blood pressure and HRV

Experiments were done in a quiet room

during which subjects lay supine, awake and breathing normally. Blood pressure and ECG were recorded during the following 3 phases menstrual phase (M) - 1st to 5th day of bleeding, follicular phase (F) - 6th to 14th day and luteal phase (L) - 15th to 28th day of menstrual cycle. Systolic (SBP) and diastolic blood pressure (DBP) were recorded in the left arm after 10 minute of rest using automatic blood pressure monitor (OMRON HEM -712C, Omron Healthcare, Inc., Illinois, US).

For recording of short term HRV, lead II ECG recordings were done at (25 mm/s & voltage at 10 mm/mV) for 330 seconds to obtain HRV, using data acquisition system, RMS Polyrite D (Chandigarh, India). Recommendation of Task Force on HRV was followed (10).

The ECG signals were converted through a 14-bit A/D converter at a sampling frequency of 256 Hz to PC and were analyzed offline after visual checking of abnormal ECG. High and low filters were set at 99 and 0.1 Hz respectively. The screen sweep speed was kept at 30 mm/sec. HRV software detects the 'R' wave by using tall peak detection algorithm and computes R-R interval. The data recorded was subjected to time domain and frequency domain analysis using the HRV analysis software RMS Polyrite D version 3.0.7 (Chandigarh, India). Frequency domain analysis was performed using non-parametric method of Fast Fourier Transformation

Time domain indices such as mean RR was measured in seconds, mean heart rate (HR in beats per minute), SDNN (standard deviations of the averages of normal to normal (N-N) intervals), RMSSD (root mean square of differences of successive N-N intervals) and different frequency domain indices such as total power (TP) in absolute values (ms²), low frequency (LF) component (0.04-0.15 Hz), high frequency (HF) component (0.15-0.4 Hz) in absolute (ms²) and normalized units (nu) and LF-HF ratio were recorded.

Statistical analysis

SPSS version 11.5 software for windows and Microsoft excel were used for statistical analysis. All values were expressed as mean \pm SD. One-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) followed by post-hoc Tukey test was used in analysing the data among the phases of menstrual cycle in both groups. Unpaired Student's t-test was used to find out the level of significance between the two groups. P<0.05 was considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

General parameters

In the present study, there was no significant difference (P>0.05) with respect to age and WHR between the two groups. Although, the mean BMI was found to be within the normal range in both the groups but on statistical analysis it was significantly higher (P<0.05) in dysmenorrheic women compared to control group (Table I). In study group, SBP was significantly higher (P<0.001) during luteal phase when compared with menstrual and follicular phases (Table II) and also it was higher (P<0.001) in comparison with luteal phase of control subjects (Table IV). However, changes in DBP were not

Parameters	Group I (n=30)	Group II (n=30)	P value
Age (years)	19.13±1.27	18.80±0.99	0.265
BMI (kg/m ²)	23.90 ± 4.10	22.08 ± 2.73	0.046^{*}
WHR	0.84 ± 0.05	0.82 ± 0.06	0.236

TABLE I: Age and anthropometric parameters of the subjects of dysmeorrheic (Group I) and eumenorrheic (Group II).

Values are expressed as Mean \pm SD; Data was analysed using Student's unpaired t test. *(P<0.05) statistically significant. BMI: Body Mass Index; WHR: Waist-Hip Ratio.

significant (P>0.05) amongst all the phases in both groups (Table II and III).

HRV Parameters

Time domain indices

Table II shows comparison of HRV indices among the phases of menstrual cycle in group I. By applying ANOVA, we found no statistically significant differences in mean R-R interval, mean HR, SDNN and RMSSD among the phases of menstrual cycle.

Table III shows HRV indices in different phases of menstrual cycle in Group II. Results of ANOVA showed that mean RR, mean HR and RMSSD differ significantly amongst all 3 phases. When post- hoc test was applied, mean RR and RMSSD were found to be significantly reduced (P<0.001 and P<0.05 respectively) and mean HR was found to be significantly increased (P<0.01) in the luteal phase as compared to the menstrual phase, while SDNN was not significant among all the examined phases.

Analysis of HRV during the different phases of the menstrual cycle between group I and group II (Table IV) showed that mean

TABLE II: Comparison of HRV indices and basal cardiovascular parameters in different phases of menstrual cycle of the subjects of Group I (dysmenorrheic n=30).

Parameters		Phases of menstrual cyc	le	
	M	F	L	P value
Mean RR (s)	0.751±0.08	0.759 ± 0.09	0.716±0.08	0.166
Mean HR (bpm)	81.0±9.29	79.53 ± 8.9	85.40 ± 10.70	0.055
SDNN (ms)	49.15 ± 21.06	47.40 ± 18.63	41.14 ± 16.12	0.148
RMSSD (ms)	35.69 ± 15.95	37.50 ± 17.18	30.33 ± 13.01	0.182
$TP (ms^2)$	402.15 ± 242.33	470.61±213.95	451.32 ± 304.57	0.568
$LF (ms^2)$	100.66 ± 77.97	146.72 ± 76.63	124.28 ± 96.15	0.111
$HF (ms^2)$	87.83 ± 81.56	148.77 ± 127.31	72.53±47.1##	0.004
LFnu	57.49 ± 9.88	51.35 ± 12.40	63.20±12.65##	0.001
HFnu	42.59 ± 9.74	48.87±12.42	$36.79 \pm 12.98^{\#\#}$	0.001
LF-HF ratio	1.49 ± 0.70	1.20 ± 0.58	$2.11 \pm 1.04^{\text{f} \text{###}}$	0.000
SBP (mmHg)	107.50 ± 6.44	107.66 ± 8.27	116.86±8.36 ^{£££###}	0.000
DBP (mmHg)	74.20 ± 5.85	73.30 ± 6.63	74.93 ± 4.67	0.550

Values are expressed as Mean±SD; statistical analysis was done by one-way ANOVA test followed by post-hoc Tukey test among 3 phases. The (£) depicts comparison between M & L phases; ${}^{\sharp}(P<0.05)$, ${}^{\sharp\sharp\sharp}(P<0.001)$. The (#) depicts comparison between F & L phases; ${}^{\#}(P<0.01)$, ${}^{\#\#}(P<0.001)$. M-menstrual phase, F-follicular phase, L-luteal phase, Mean RR: mean RR interval, Mean HR (bpm) : mean heart rate in beats per minute, SDNN: standard deviations of averages of normal to normal (N-N) intervals, RMSSD: root mean square of differences of successive N-N intervals, TP: total power in absolute values (ms²), LF: low frequency and HF: high frequency in absolute values (ms²) and normalized units (nu), SBP: systolic blood pressure, DBP: diastolic blood pressure.

Parameters		Phases of menstrual cycl	le	
	M	F	L	P value
Mean RR (s)	0.866±0.10	0.818±0.06	$0.779 \pm 0.07^{\text{fff}}$	0.000
Mean HR (bpm)	70.13 ± 8.19	73.66 ± 5.67	$77.16 \pm 7.35^{\text{ff}}$	0.001
SDNN (ms)	55.74 ± 19.25	55.18 ± 17.69	54.51 ± 23.14	0.966
RMSSD (ms)	56.40 ± 23.58	51.07 ± 15.52	$43.86 \pm 10.16^{\text{g}}$	0.039
$TP (ms^2)$	562.92 ± 255.10	581.22 ± 279.14	523.66 ± 238.68	0.677
$LF (ms^2)$	145.21 ± 75.64	161.20 ± 107.87	145.13 ± 117.06	0.780
$HF (ms^2)$	205.42 ± 102.47	170.97 ± 119.32	$120.89 \pm 92.95^{\text{ff}}$	0.009
LF nu	42.48 ± 11.08	47.91 ± 18.34	$54.10 \pm 11.11^{\text{ff}}$	0.007
HF nu	57.40 ± 10.92	52.02 ± 18.27	$45.88 \pm 11.10^{\text{ff}}$	0.007
LF-HF ratio	0.81±0.36	1.21 ± 0.93	$1.30 \pm 0.56^{\text{f}}$	0.012
SBP (mmHg)	107.33 ± 6.56	108.93 ± 8.25	109.66 ± 7.14	0.456
DBP (mmHg)	71.06 ± 6.61	71.73 ± 7.91	74.03 ± 7.04	0.252

TABLE III: Comparison of HRV indices and basal cardiovascular parameters in different phases of menstrual cycle of the subjects of Group II (control n=30).

Values are expressed as Mean±SD; statistical analysis was done by one-way ANOVA test followed by post-hoc Tukey test among 3 phases. The (£) depicts comparison between M & L phases; ${}^{e}(P<0.05)$, ${}^{\pm e}(P<0.01)$, ${}^{\pm e}(P<0.001)$. M-menstrual phase, F-follicular phase, L-luteal phase, Mean RR: mean RR interval, Mean HR (bpm) : mean heart rate in beats per minute, SDNN: standard deviations of averages of normal to normal (N-N) intervals, RMSSD: root mean square of differences of successive N-N intervals, TP: total power in absolute values (ms²), LF: low frequency and HF: high frequency in absolute values (ms²) and normalized units (nu), SBP: systolic blood pressure, DBP: diastolic blood pressure.

TABLE IV: Comparison of HRV indices and basal cardiovascular parameters in different phases of menstrual cycle between two groups (n=30 in each group).

Demonstrations	Menstrual Phase		Follicular Phase		Luteal Phase	
Parameters	Group I	Group II	Group I	Group II	Group I	Group II
Mean RR (s)	0.751±0.08**	0.866 ± 0.10	$0.759 \pm 0.09^{**}$	0.818±0.06	$0.716 \pm 0.08^{**}$	0.779 ± 0.07
Mean HR (bpm)	$81.0 \pm 9.29^{**}$	70.13 ± 8.19	$79.53 \pm 8.9^{**}$	73.66 ± 5.67	$85.40 \pm 10.70^{**}$	77.16 ± 7.35
SDNN (ms)	49.15 ± 21.06	55.74 ± 19.25	47.40 ± 18.63	55.18 ± 17.69	$41.14 \pm 16.12^{*}$	54.51 ± 23.14
RMSSD (ms)	$35.69 \pm 15.95^{**}$	56.40 ± 23.58	$37.50 \pm 17.18^{**}$	51.07 ± 15.52	$30.33 \pm 13.01^{**}$	43.86 ± 10.16
$TP (ms^2)$	$402.15 \pm 242.33^{*}$	562.92 ± 255.10	470.61 ± 213.95	581.22 ± 279.14	451.32 ± 304.57	523.66 ± 238.68
$LF (ms^2)$	$100.66 \pm 77.97^*$	145.21 ± 75.64	146.72 ± 76.63	161.20 ± 107.87	124.28 ± 96.15	145.13 ± 117.06
HF (ms ²)	$87.83 \pm 81.56^{**}$	205.42 ± 102.47	148.77 ± 127.31	170.97 ± 119.32	$72.53 \pm 47.1^{*}$	120.89 ± 92.95
LFnu	$57.49 \pm 9.88^{**}$	42.48 ± 11.08	51.35 ± 12.40	47.91 ± 18.34	$63.20 \pm 12.65^{**}$	54.10 ± 11.11
HFnu	$42.59 \pm 9.74^{**}$	57.40 ± 10.92	48.87 ± 12.42	52.02 ± 18.27	$36.79 \pm 12.98^{**}$	45.88 ± 11.10
LF-HF ratio	$1.49 \pm 0.70^{**}$	0.81 ± 0.36	1.20 ± 0.58	1.21 ± 0.93	$2.11 \pm 1.04^{**}$	1.30 ± 0.56
SBP (mmHg)	107.50 ± 6.44	107.33 ± 6.56	107.66 ± 8.27	108.93 ± 8.25	$116.86 \pm 8.36^{***}$	109.66 ± 7.14
DBP (mmHg)	74.20 ± 5.85	71.06 ± 6.61	73.30 ± 6.63	71.73 ± 7.91	74.93 ± 4.67	74.03 ± 7.04

Values are significant; *(P<0.05), **(P<0.01), ***(P<0.001). Mean RR: mean RR interval, mean HR (bpm): mean heart rate in beats per minute, SDNN: standard deviations of averages of normal to normal (N-N) intervals, RMSSD: root mean square of differences of successive N-N intervals, TP: total power in absolute values (ms²), LF: low frequency and HF: high frequency in absolute values (ms²) and normalized units (nu), SBP: systolic blood pressure, DBP: diastolic blood pressure.

RR and RMSSD were significantly reduced (P<0.01) and mean HR was significantly higher (P<0.01) in all 3 phases while SDNN was significantly lower (P<0.05) in luteal phase in dysmenorrheic subjects.

Frequency domain indices

In the present study, TP and LF ms² showed no statistically significant difference among the three phases of menstrual cycle

in group I (Table II) and group II (Table III). However, significant differences were observed in LF nu, HF (ms² and nu) and LF-HF ratio. In dysmenorrheic women, post-hoc analysis revealed significant reduction in HF ms² (P<0.01) and HF nu (P<0.001) and significant increase in LF nu (P<0.01) in luteal phase as compared with follicular phase. LF-HF ratio was significantly increased in luteal phase in comparison with menstrual (P<0.05) and follicular (P<0.001) phases (Table II).

In group II (control), Post-hoc analysis revealed significant reduction (P<0.01) in HF (ms² and nu) and significant increase in LFnu (P<0.01) and LF-HF ratio (P<0.05) in luteal phase when compared with menstrual phase (Table III).

Analysis of HRV during the different phases of the menstrual cycle between group I and group II (Table IV), revealed a statistically significant decrease in TP and LF ms² (P<0.05), HF ms² & nu (P<0.01) in menstrual phase, HF ms² (P<0.05) and HF nu (P<0.01) in luteal phase, while LFnu and LF-HF ratio were found to be significantly higher (P<0.01) in menstrual and luteal phases in women with PD compared to control group.

DISCUSSION

In the present study, we found increased sympathetic activity reflected by decreased total power, increased LFnu and reduced parasympathetic (vagal) tone in the form of decreased SDNN, RMSSD and HF (ms² and nu) in the luteal phase compared to follicular phase of the menstrual cycle in both groups. Similar findings have been reported by other authors in normal menstrual cycle (13, 19). Also, significantly higher systolic blood pressure was found in the luteal phase in group I indicating sympathetic dominance.

Earlier studies have shown that there appears to be a correlation between the hormonal levels in female hypothalamopituitary-gonadal axis and the ANS control of their cardiac activity (16, 20). Estrogen has a role in increasing vagal and reducing sympathetic activity by enhancing the cholinergic muscarinic activity at central and peripheral levels (21). Elevated progesterone may be responsible for the increase in systolic blood pressure in luteal phase of the menstrual cycle by increasing the fluid and salt retention. Physiological and psychological stress contributes to the blood pressure rise during luteal and menstrual phases. Mehta et al have studied the autonomic functions in the different phases of menstrual cycle and reported significantly higher SBP and increased sympathetic activity in luteal phase compared to menstrual and follicular phases without significant differences in parasympathetic activity (22). One study has reported that. in the menstrual phase, the pain ratings, SBP and DBP were significantly higher in dysmenorrheic group than non dysmenorrheic group and strongly suggests that there is activation of the sympathetic-adrenalmedullary axis by painful stress (23). Little et al also showed higher heart and respiration rates during the luteal phase compared with other phases (24).

In this study, a significant difference was observed between the two groups with respect to their overall HRV status. It was found that the young women with primary dysmenorrhea had a significantly reduced heart rate variability throughout the menstrual cycle in the form of decreased vagal and increased sympathetic activity reflected by lower total power, HF (ms² and nu), SDNN, RMSSD and increased mean heart rate. This is in accordance with the previous study by Hegazi et al (25). In contrast, Matsumoto et al found no differences in HRV between the phases of the menstrual cycle (26).

Further LFnu, which reflects the fluctuation in sympathetic tone and LF-HF ratio, a marker of sympathovagal balance, was found to be increased during menstrual and luteal phases in group I. This suggests that primary dysmenorrhea is associated with shifting of cardiac autonomic activity towards sympathetic dominance along the whole cycle as compared to women with eumennorheic cycle.

The present study showed significantly high (P<0.05) BMI in group I compared to the control group, although the mean BMI of the subjects of both the groups was within the normal range. Anthropometric measurements BMI and WHR were used to assess central obesity. Previous studies have reported that central obesity is associated with menstrual disorders (27) and cardiovascular diseases (28). Our study has limitations. Sample size was small in both groups. HRV was recorded in different phases for one menstrual cycle only. Follow up should be at least for 3 consecutive months. Also, we have not recorded HRV with 24 hours holter monitoring which is a better choice to measure the autonomic activity. Further, the study can be expanded by correlating cardiac autonomic activity with body composition, plasma levels of cortisol, estrogen, progesterone hormones and serum lipid profile and may be extended in obese subjects.

We concluded that women with primary dysmenorrhea have more sensitive responses to the sympathetic-adrenal-medullary axis system than eumennorheic women throughout the whole menstrual cycle. Prospective study is needed to explore the effect of non pharmacological means like slow breathing, as the reports indicate that it decreases the sympathetic nervous system activity (29) and increases the baroreflex sensitivity in normal subjects and patients with heart failure (30).

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We are grateful to Mr. Pankaj and Mr. Rajeev for their technical assistance in the completion of this study.

REFERENCES

- Dawood M. Primary dysmenorrhea: advances in pathogenesis and management. Obstet Gynecol 2006; 108: 428-441.
- Balbi C, Musone R, Menditto A, Di Prisco L, Cassese E, D'Ajello M, et al. Influence of menstrual factors and dietary habits on menstrual pain in adolescence age. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol 2000; 91: 143-148.
- Unsal A, Ayranci U, Tozun M, Arslan G, Calik E. Prevalence of dysmenorrhea and its effect on quality of life among a group of female university students. Ups J Med Sci 2010; 115: 138-145.
- 4. Avant RF. Dysmenorrhea. *Prim Care* 1988; 15: 549-559.
- 5. Fraser IS. Prostaglandins, prostaglandin

inhibitors and their roles in gynaecological disorders. *Baillieres Clin Obstet Gynaecol* 1992; 6: 829-857.

- Andersch B, Milsom I. An epidemiologic study of young women with dysmenorrhea. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1982; 144: 655-660.
- Ylikorkala O, Dawood MY. New concepts in dysmenorrhea. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1978; 130: 833-847.
- Burnett MA, Antao V, Black A, Feldman K, Grenville A, Lea R, et al. Prevalence of primary dysmenorrhea in Canada. J Obstet Gynecol Can 2005; 27: 765-770.
- 9. Kim E, Cho JH, Jung WS, Lee S, Pak SC. Effect of acupuncture on heart rate variability in primary dysmenorrheic women. *Am J Chin Med* 2011; 39: 243-249.
- Task Force of the European Society of Cardiology and the North American Society of Pacing and Electrophysiology Heart rate variability: standards of measurement, physiological interpretation, and clinical use. *Circulation* 1996; 93: 1043-1065.
- Gang Y, Malik M. Heart rate variability analysis in general medicine. *Indian Pacing Electrophysiol* J 2003; 3: 34-40.
- 12. Kleiger RE, Miller JP, Bigger JT, Moss AJ. Decreased heart rate variability and its association with increased mortality after acute myocardial infarction. Am J Cardiol 1987; 59: 256-262.
- Shetty S, Pai SR, Nayanatara AK, Ramesh BM, Shetty BA. Comparative study of time and frequency domain indices of spectral HRV analysis in different phases of menstrual cycle. J Chin Clin Med 2010; 5: 469-473.
- Sato N, Miyake S, Akatsu J, Kumashiro M. Power spectral analysis of heart rate variability in healthy young women during the normal menstrual cycle. *Psychosom Med* 1995; 57: 331-335.
- Yildirir A, Kabakci G, Akqul E, Tokqozoqlu L, Oto A. Effects of menstrual cycle on cardiac autonomic innervation as assessed by heart rate variability. Ann Noninvasive Electrocardiol 2002; 7: 60-63.
- 16. Chatterjee S, Aditya S, Tibarewala DN. A Comparative study between females of prepubertal and reproductive age groups to explore how HPG-Axis affects the autonomic control over cardiac activity. *Indian J Biomech* 2009; 233-236.
- 17. Bilir C, Akdemir N, Colak D, Cinemre H. Electrocardiographic findings in patients with

primary dysmenorrhea. Am J Med Sci 2012; 343: 27-29.

- Moos RH. The Menstrual Distress Questionnaire. Psychosom Med 1968; 30: 853-867.
- Ghildiyal A, Iqbal B, Singh S, Verma D, Singh S. Changes in sympathovagal balance during menstural cycle. *Current Neurobiol* 2011; 2: 49-52.
- Leicht AS, Hirning DA, Allen DA. Heart rate variability and endogenous sex hormones during the menstrual cycle in young women. *Experiment Physiol* 2003; 88: 441-446.
- 21. Du XJ, Riemersma RA, Dart AM. Cardiovascular protection by oestrogen is partly mediated through modulation of autonomic nerve function. *Cardiovasc Res* 1995; 30: 161-165.
- 22. Mehta V, Chakrabarty AS. Autonomic function during different phases of menstrual cycle. Indian J Physiol Pharmacol 1993; 37: 56-58.
- Park M, Watanuki S. Specific physiological responses in women with severe primary dysmenorrhea during the menstrual cycle. J Physiol Anthropol Appl Human Sci 2005; 24: 601-609.
- Little BC, Zahn TP. Changes in mood and autonomic functioning during the menstrual cycle. *Psychophysiology* 1974; 11: 579-590.
- Hegazi M, Nasrat H. Heart rate variability in young healthy females with primary dysmenorrhea. Bull Alex Fac Med 2007; 43 no 3.
- 26. Matsumoto T, Ushiroyama T, Morimura M, Moritani T, Hayashi T, Suzuki T, et al. Autonomic nervous system activity in the late luteal phase of eumenorrheic women with premenstrual symptomatology. J Psychosom Obstet Gynecol 2006; 27: 131-139.
- Douchi T, Kuwahati R, Yamamoto S, Oki T, Yamasaki H, Nagata Y. Relationship of upper body obesity to menstrual disorders. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 2002; 81: 147-150.
- Ribeiro-Filho FF, Faria AN, Kohalmann O Jr, Ajzen S, Ribeiro AB, Zanella MT, et al. Ultrasonography for the evaluation of visceral fat and cardiovascular risk. *Hypertension* 2001; 38: 713-717.
- Pepper E, Crane-Gockley V. Towards effortless breathing. *Medical Psychotherapy* 1990; 3: 135– 140.
- 30. Joseph CN, Porta C, Casucci G, Casiraghi N, Maffeis M, Rossi M, et al. Slow breathing improves arterial baroreflex sensitivity and decreases blood pressure in essential hypertension. *Hypertension* 2005; 46: 714-718.

EFFECT OF FORMALIN VAPOURS ON PULMONARY FUNCTIONS OF MEDICAL STUDENTS IN ANATOMY DISSECTION HALL OVER A PERIOD OF ONE YEAR

ABHA SHRIVASTAVA* AND YOGESH SAXENA

Department of Physiology, Himalayan Institute of Medical Sciences, Jolly Grant, Dehradun

(Received on June 11, 2012)

Abstract : Formalin is extensively used for preservation of cadavers in department of Anatomy. However it is a noxious chemical which vaporises at normal room temperature in the air and may cause respiratory health problems among first year medical students. The study was planned to observe the effect of formalin vapours on lung function tests of first year medical students who are exposed routinely for 2 hrs every day for 6 days per week throughout the year. Following written informed consent clinically healthy 100 medical students between age group 18-23 yrs were subjected to pulmonary function testing by computerised spirometery. The dynamic lung function tests (FVC, FEV1, FEV1%, FEF_{25.75}, PEFR) were measured on four occasions-basal (before exposure), 1 month, 6 months, 11 months of exposure to formalin vapours in anatomy dissection hall. The study revealed statistically significant (P<0.0001) decreases in FVC, FEV1%, FEF₂₅₋₇₅, PEFR except FEV1 after 1 month of exposure to anatomy dissection hall. The decrease in all the parameters slowly reverted back towards normal basal values across 6 and 11 months and was statistically significant in all (P<0.0001) except FVC. Acute exposure to formalin vapours at anatomy dissection hall decreases the respiratory functions, however on long term exposure the body corrects the damage. Further studies are required to see the changes at cellular levels and the extent of damage to respiratory system.

Key words : formalin anatomy pulmonary functions dissection hall

INTRODUCTION

Formalin is a colorless and irritative fluid that contains 37% of formaldehyde and is widely used as a preserving agent of biological specimen. At the medical and dental colleges formalin has been used for years to preserve cadavers. Recently, however formaldehyde has attracted much attention due to its health hazards. The

*Corresponding author : Dr. Abha Shrivastava, Associate Professor, Department Of Physiology, HIMS, Jolly Grant, Dehradun – 248140, Uttarakhand; Tel.: 09761048726; E-mail: shrivastavaabha2007@rediffmail.com

primary route of exposure to formaldehyde is by inhalation, where it is absorbed by the lungs and also through gastrointestinal tract and to much lesser extent through the skin (1). Several published reports, research papers and industrial experience suggest that exposure to formaldehyde is associated with adverse effects on respiratory health (2). Recent review of the studies have indicated that upper respiratory tract is the critical target of the toxicity of air borne formaldehyde (3-6). Symptoms of upper airway irritation, including dry and sore throat, itching, burning sensation of the nose and nasal congestions have been reported by the workers (7). Studies in rats and mice using high concentration of formaldehyde over an extremely long period have reported to result in squamous carcinoma of nose (8). Occupational data suggests that small but significant changes may occur in lungs following prolonged exposure in the work place (7). It is also utilised by manufacturer of resins, plywood, leather good but exposure to formaldehyde in department of anatomy is continuous and higher than its use in other areas. The evaporation of formaldehyde from cadavers in anatomy dissection hall can produce high exposure among medical students and instructors (9). There has been an increasing number of reports that students suffer from various physical symptoms including burning eyes, lacrimation, irritation of airways, dermatitis with a high prevalence during gross anatomy dissection (3). In view of its widespread use, toxicity, and volatility, exposure to formaldehyde is a significant factor affecting human health (10). However only few studies have mentioned the effect of formalin vapours in anatomy dissection hall on pulmonary function tests of medical students. Therefore the study was planned with the

aim to see effects of formalin on pulmonary functions in medical students who are exposed to formalin vapours for two hours every day for 6 days a week in anatomy dissection hall.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The present study was carried out on 100 healthy medical students between age group 18-23 years. Prior approval from Research Committee and Institutional ethical committee was obtained. Subjects were recruited based on the subject proforma. Inclusion criteria being clinically healthy, non-smokers, without any chronic respiratory disease, systemic illness like diabetes, hypertension The pulmonary function tests were carried out using computerised spirometer (Spiro Lab-II). The flow, volume/ time graphs were taken out in accordance to the criteria based on American Thoracic Society (11). Following informed and written consent, the anthropometric measurement like height, weight were recorded. The pulmonary function were tested on four occasions -

- 1) Basal (before exposure to formalin)
- 2) 1month of exposure to formalin vapours
- 3) 6 months of exposure to formalin vapours
- 4) 11 months of exposure to formalin vapours.

The dynamic function tests-FVC, FEV1, FEV1%, FEF $_{25-75}$, PEFR were recorded. The lung function tests were repeated thrice on each occasion for each subject and the maximum reading was selected for analysis.

Statistical analysis

The data was collected and subjected to statistical analysis using SPSS ver19. After the anthropometric profile, the basal values of the dynamic lung function tests were compared with 1 month exposure to anatomy dissection hall by Paired Student's t test to look for acute changes. Variability in all dynamic lung function test within the subjects and across the time were analysed by repeated measures ANOVA and Post Hoc Bonferroni test. The level of significance was set at P<0.05.

RESULTS

The mean age (years) of the subjects in the present study was 18.32 ± 1.1 (mean \pm SD). The mean height of these subjects was 166.8 ± 9.1 cm and mean weight was 65.63 ± 16.3 kg. The mean BMI of the subject was 23.45 ± 5 (Table-I).

TABLE I: Anthropometric profile and basal parameters of dynamic lung function tests (n=100).

Baseline parameters	Values
Age (years)	18.32±1.1
Height (cms)	166.8 ± 9.1
Weight (kg)	65.63±16.3
BMI (kg/m ²)	23.45 ± 5
Basal FVC (L)	3.41±0.87
Basal FEV1 (L)	4.60±11.8
Basal FEV1%	89.91±13.6
Basal FEF ₂₅₋₇₅ (L/S)	4.29 ± 1.4
Basal PEFR (L/S)	5.73 ± 2.14

Values in mean±SD.

The dynamic lung function tests of subjects 1month after exposure to anatomy dissection hall for 2 hours/day 6 days a week showed statistically significant decrease in mean values of all the dynamic lung function tests (P<0.0001) except for FEV1. There were subjective complaints of mild irritation in the nose, lacrimation, redness of the eyes, dry throat, headache and itching in the skin (Table-II).

Table II: Comparsion of lung functions in students before and after exposure for 1 month to formalin in anatomy dissection hall (n=100).

Parameters	Before exposure	After exposure (1 month)
FVC (L)	3 /1+0 87	2 9/+0 8***
FVC(L) FEV1(L)	4.60 ± 11.8	2.34 ± 0.8^{ns} 2.41 ± 0.8^{ns}
FEV1% FEF _{2E 7E} (L/S)	89.91 ± 13.6 4.29 ± 1.4	78.82±14.9*** 2.78±1.38***
PEFR (L/S)	5.73 ± 2.14	$3.61 \pm 1.95^{***}$

Values in mean±SD. *P value<0.05, **P<0.01,. ***P<0.001, ns-not significant.

Duration (in months) of stay in formalin vapours of anatomy dissection hall had statistically significant effect on the dynamic lung function tests (Table-III).

The mean value of FVC for the subjects at time of entry into the study was 3.41±0.87 L as compared to FVC at 1 month (2.94±0.8 L) 6 month $(3.19\pm0.71L)$ and at 11 month (3.22±0.76 L). Comparison of mean values of FVC reported statistically significant difference between basal and 1 month (P<0.0001), however rest all the values were statistically insignificant. The mean value of FEV1 for the subjects at time of entry into the study was 4.60±11.8 L which decreased drastically at 1 month and remained so by 11 month, and this decline was statistically significantly lower (P<0.0001). The mean of FEV1% of the subjects at time of entry into the study was 89.91±13.6 which decreased at 1 month (78.82 ± 14.9) , but was later

Parameters	Before exposure	After exposure (1 month)	After exposure (6 month)	After exposure (11 month)
FVC (L)	3.41±0.87	2.94±0.8***	3.19 ± 0.71	3.22 ± 0.76
FEV1 (L)	4.60 ± 11.8	2.41 ± 0.8	2.72 ± 0.73	$2.94 \pm 0.62^{\$\$}$
FEV1%	89.91±13.6	$78.82 \pm 14.9^{\#\#}$	83.60 ± 14.35	89.72±6.81 ^{\$\$\$,^^^}
FEF _{or 75} (L/S)	4.29 ± 1.4	$2.78 \pm 1.38^{\#\#}$	$3.33 \pm 1.24^{\#\#}$	$3.76 \pm 1.24^{\$\$}$
$\operatorname{PEFR}^{25-75}(\mathrm{L/S})$	5.73 ± 2.14	$3.61 \pm 1.95^{\text{###}}$	$5.15 \pm 2.14^{\text{ss}}$	$5.16 \pm 1.97^{\text{SSS}}$

TABLE III: Comparison of dynamic function tests in medical students before exposure and after exposure to formalin in anatomy dissection hall (n=100).

The values are mean±SD Statistical analysis done by Repeated Measures Anova and Post Hoc Bonferroni comparsion test for the variability in dynamic lung function tests within the subjects and across the time. The mark # indicate comparsion of values from basal reading; \$ for comparsion with 1 month; ^ for comarsion with 6 month. P<0.05, P<0.01, P<0.001, P<0.05, P<0.01; P<0.05, P<0.01, P<0.00.

restored back to normal by 11 months (89.72±6.81).

The mean of FEF₂₅₋₇₅ of students at time of entry into study was higher (4.29±1.4 L/ S) as compared to 1 month (2.78±1.38 L/S), 6 month (3.33±1.24 L/S) and 11 months (3.76±1.24 L/S). The values of FEF₂₅₋₇₅ also became back towards normal by 11 months. The mean value of PEFR of the students at the time of entry into study was higher (5.73±2.14 L/S) which decreased at 1 month (3.61±1.95 L/S), but was later found to be increased by 11 months (5.16±1.97 L/S).

DISCUSSION

First year Medical students during their anatomy dissection classes are exposed to formaldehyde vapours, whose exposure is considered to be one of the cause of multiple chemical sensitivity. The binding of formaldehyde to endogenous proteins creates haptens that can elicit an immune response. Chronic exposure to formaldehyde has been associated with immunological hypersensitivity as measured by elevated circulating IgE and IgG autoantibodies to human sernum albumin. In addition, a decrease in the proportion of T cells was observed indicating altered immunity (12). Most of the students in our study complained of irritation in eyes, nose lacrimation, itching in skin.

In the present study acute exposure to formalin for 2 hrs/day for 6 days/week resulted in decrease in FVC, FEV1%, FEF $_{\rm \scriptscriptstyle 05-}$ 75, PEFR except FEV1 indicating mild bronchoconstriction. The study done earlier revealed that FVC decreased in subjects immediately after their first exposure, while all other lung function parameters remained unchanged indicating bronchoconstriction on acute exposure to formalin(7). Akbar-Khanzadeh et al evaluated acute pulmonary response in group of 34 workers exposed to formalin in gross anatomy dissection hall, also reported decrease in FVC but FEV1/FVC ratio increased during exposure (13). Farah Khaliq et al reported decrease in FVC immediately after 2 hours exposure to formalin. A trend towards decrease in values of FEV1 immediately after exposure was observed but it was not statistically significant (7). In the present study we also observed decease in FEV1 on acute exposure to formalin but it was not statistically significant (Table-II).

On the contrary, Chia et al reported no significant difference in the pre and post exposure in mean values of FVC and FEV1 (14). Alexanderson and Hedenstierna, evaluated lung function tests and immunoglogulin levels in 34 wood workers who were exposed to formaldehyde. A significant decrease in FVC, FEV1, FEF₂₅₋₇₅ was reported (15). Mean while, the effect of formaldehyde exposure in plywood workers resulted in significantly reduced FEV1, FEV1/FVC ratio, FEF₂₅₋₇₅ but not FVC (16).

In the present study there was a sharp decrease in dynamic lung function tests following 1 month of exposure, however the basal values were restored after 11 months of exposure to formalin vapours. A prospective study by Alexanderson R et al have reported significant decrease in FVC, FEF_{25.75}, FEV1% in wood worker who were exposed to formaldehyde since 4 years, however these decrements returned to normal after 4 weeks of nonexposure showing reversibility of pulmonary function tests following cessation of exposure (17). The exact concentration of formaldehyde to which our subjects were exposed in dissection hall could not be determined, which is the limitation of the study, but it is definitely at a concentration (2-3 ppm) causing severe

eyes and nose irritation which was reported by the students following acute exposure (14).

For the numerous health challanges that formaldehyde causes on the students in anatomy dissection hall, it cannot be considered as an ideal chemical for embalming of cadaver. The laboratory attendents working in anatomy dissection hall for years are being continuously exposed to formalin vapours. They should be informed of potential health hazards of formalin and attempts should be done to reduce the concentration of formaldehyde by using other chemicals like glutaraldehyde, which can serve a good substitute for formaldehyde (18). As quoted by BS Mitchell "Reduction in formaldehyde concentration is not deleterious to specimen preservation, but leads to a safer working environment" (19).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Authors are grateful to Himalayan Institute of Medical Sciences, Dehradun for providing the finance and facilities to conduct the study. The authors are also grateful to Dr. Rani Gupta Professor & Head of Department of Physiology for her constant support and valuable guidance.

REFERENCES

- Maibach H. Formaldehyde: Effects on animal and human skin. In: Gibson J ed. Formaldehyde Toxicity. New York: Hemisphere Publishing; 1983; 166-174.
- 2. Mathur N, Rastogi SK. Respiratory effects due to occupational exposure to formaldehyde, systematic review with meta analysis. Indian journal of occupational and environmental medicine. 2007; 11: 26-31.
- 3. Threshold limit values for chemical substance and physical agents and biological exposure indices. American conference of Governmental Industrial Hygienists. Cincinnati, OH; 1992.
- Krivanek ND, Imbus HR. Formaldehyde-Studies on irritation at low levels. *Toxico* 1992; 4: 315-330.
- 5. Pustenback D, Alarie Y, Kulle T. A recommended

occupational exposure for formaldehyde based on irritation. *J Toxicol Environ Health* 1997; 50: 217-263.

- Mathur N, Rastogi SK, Srivastava AK. Occupational epidemiological studies of Respiratory disorders due to exposure to organic solvents. Systematic Review with Meta Analysis. Indian J Occp Environ Med 2001; 5: 118-126.
- Khaliq Farah, Tripathi Praveen. Acute effect of formalin on Pulmonary function in Gross Anatomy Laboratory. *IJPP* 2009; 53: 93-96.
- 8. Costa S, Coelho P, Costa C. Genotoxic damage in pathology anatomy laboratory workers exposed to formaldehyde. *Toxicology* 2008; 252: 40-48.
- Onyije FM, Avwioro OG. Excruciating effect of formaldehyde exposure to students in gross anatomy dissection laboratory. The international journal of occupational and environmental medicine. 2012; 3: 92-95.
- BK Binawara, Rajnee, S Choudhary, KC Mathur, H Sharma, K Goyal. Acute effect of formalin on pulmonary function tests in medical students. *Pak J Physiol* 2010; 6(2): 8-10.
- Standarisation of Spirometry1994 update. American Thoracic Society. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1995; 152: 1107-1136.
- 12. Thrasher JD, Wojdani A, Cheung G and Heuser G. Evidence for formaldehyde antibodies and altered cellular immunity in subjects exposed to

formaldehyde in mobile homes. Arch Environ Health 1987; 42(6): 347-350.

- Akbar-Khanzadeh F, Mlynek JS. Changes in respiratory function after one and three hours of exposure to formaldehyde in non-smoking subjects. Occup Environ Med 1997; 54(5): 296-300.
- Chia SE, Ong CN, Foo SC, Lee HP. Medical students' exposure to formaldehyde in a gross anatomy dissection laboratory. J Am Coll Health 1992; 41(3): 115-119.
- Alexandersson R, Hedenstierna G. Pulmonary function in wood workers exposed to formaldehyde: a prospective study. Arch Environ Health 1986; 44(1): 5-11.
- Malaka T, Kodama AM. Respiratory health of plywood workers occupationally exposed to formaldehyde. Arch Environ Health 1990; 45(5): 288-294.
- Alexanderson R, Hendenstierna G. Pulmonary function in wood workers exposed to formaldehyde: A prospective study. Arch Environ Health 1989; 44: 5-11.
- Pabst R. Exposure to formaldehyde in Anatomy: An occupational health hazard? The Anatomical Record 1987; 219(2): 109-112.
- O'Sullivan E, Mitchell BS. An improved composition for embalming fluid to preserve cadavers for anatomy teaching in the United Kingdom. J Anat 1983; 182: 295-297.

NO DIFFERENCE IN THE OMITTED STIMULUS REACTION TIME TASK DURING THE MENSTRUAL CYCLE : A MULTISENSORY STUDY

OSCAR H. HERNÁNDEZ^{a,b*}, ROLANDO GARCÍA-MARTÍNEZ^a, VÍCTOR MONTEÓN^a AND JULIO I. ALFONSO-ARGUELLO^a

^aCentro de Investigaciones Biomédicas, Universidad Autónoma de Campeche and

^bJefatura de Investigación, Hospital General de Especialidades "Dr. Javier Buenfil Osorio", Secretaría de Salud, Campeche, México

(Received on June 11, 2012)

Abstract : Pharmacological studies are currently performed in men and not in women due to the absence of methodological or conceptual information concerning the effects of the menstrual cycle. This is the first study in which three different sensory stimuli were applied to females in an omitted stimulus reaction time (OSRT) task during three phases of the menstrual cycle. Eleven college volunteers with regular menstrual cycles responded to lateralized trains of visual, auditory, and somatosensory stimuli. A participant's OSRT was recorded for each trial performed during the menstrual (day 2-3), follicular (day 7-8), and luteal (day 21-22) phases. The results showed that the ovarian cycle has no effects on the OSRT task in any of the sensory modalities, but the reaction to the missing auditory stimuli was found to be systematically faster than the reactions to the visual and somatosensory stimuli (P<0.002). Thus the OSRT is affected by sensory modality but not by the normal menstrual cycle.

Key words	: menstrual	reaction time
	omitted stimulus	multisensory

INTRODUCTION

An increased awareness of the inclusion of the female in drug abuse research has brought increased scientific interest in the potential influence of the menstrual cycle phase on the responses to neuroactive drugs (1, 2). Many studies have used reaction time (RT) tasks to test the effects of sex hormones or the menstrual cycle (3, 4). Some evidence supports the hypothesis that a simple auditory RT is influenced by the fluctuating levels of sexual hormones across the normal menstrual cycle, which is highest during the premenstrual phase and lowest during the mid-secretory phase (5). Nevertheless, many

^{*}Corresponding author: Dr. Oscar H. Hernández, Laboratorio de Neurobiología, Centro de Investigaciones Biomédicas, Universidad Autónoma de Campeche, Av. Agustín Melgar s/n entre Juan de la Barrera y calle 20. Col. Buenavista, c.p. 24030 Campeche, Campeche, México. Phone: (+1-52-981) 811-9800 x62400; Fax: (+1-52-981) 813-0176; E-mail: ohhernan@yahoo.com.mx; ohhernan@uacam.mx

papers report no differences in performance between the different phases of the menstrual cycle (6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12).

An omitted stimulus task presents a recurrent stimulus that requires an immediate response to the omission of the stimulus. Unlike the reaction to the presentation of a stimulus, the reaction to an omitted stimulus is generated by an endogenous process and is considered to require additional cognitive processes (13, 14). To date, no studies have analyzed the effect of the menstrual cycle on an omitted stimulus reaction time (OSRT) task through the application of three sensory modalities to the same person (14). Multisensory experiments are important because these could provide valuable new information on the possible differences in the sensitivity to steroids that fluctuate during the menstrual cycle between different sensory modalities. Studies that utilize reaction time tasks have showed that auditory stimuli produce faster responses than visual or tactile stimuli (14, 15, 16, 17, 18, 19, 20).

Previous research in males indicates that moderately increasing blood alcohol concentrations can impair the visual and auditory OSRTs without affecting the somatosensory OSRT (18). These interesting results are missing in females because, in part, we do not know how the OSRT task could be influenced by the menstrual cycle. Although previous research has reported that hormonal fluctuations have important impacts on the functional cerebral asymmetries (21, 22, 23), other studies have not observed this laterality (24, 25). To date, no research study has applied lateralized sensory stimuli in the OSRT task. The aim of the present research study was to determine whether there is any alteration of OSRT task across the normal menstrual cycle when trains of lateralized visual, auditory, and somatosensory stimuli are applied. According to previous research (11, 12, 14, 18, 19, 24, 25), we hypothesize that the auditory stimuli will produce a shorter OSRT than the visual and the somatosensory stimuli and that no changes or asymmetries will be observed between the phases of the menstrual cycle. This study will thus test the OSRT in response to the administration of acute doses of alcohol in women.

METHODS

Participants

Eleven healthy college students with regular menstrual cycles participated in the study (5). The right-handedness was assessed using the Shimizu and Endo (26) questionnaire. All of the participants were aged between 18 and 25 years (mean of 21.8±2), and none had any history of nervous system diseases or motor disability. Subjects with well-defined PMS, any gynecological problems, irregular cycles, or any drug consumption (e.g., hormonal treatment and psychotropic drugs) were excluded from the study. The subjects were instructed to abstain from the consumption of any stimulant drink or alcohol for at least 24 hours before their arrival at the lab and participation. All of the participants volunteered for the study and were informed of the procedures before completing an informed consent form and reporting their age and health history. The protocol was reviewed and approved by the Ethics

Committee of the University of Campeche.

Apparatus and materials

The OSRT task used in this study was similar to that used in prior research (14). In this task, trains of visual, auditory, and somatosensory stimuli were applied at 2-s intervals (0.5 Hz). Only few differences in the visual stimuli must be observed. Briefly, the visual stimuli consisted of light flashes (white light, 10 μ s, 1.5×10^{-3} lumen/sec/cm²) delivered by an optic fiber connected to a photic stimulator (GRASS PS33Plus). The center of the optic fiber tip (4 mm in diameter) was placed 30 cm in front and 30 cm lateral (left or right) from the participant's eyes to ensure the use of the peripheral visual field of each eve (as binocular vision). An electrical stimulator (GRASS S48) triggered the auditory stimuli, which were presented as 10-ms "clicks" to one of the ears through headphones. The auditory thresholds of each ear were determined and then set at 20 times the threshold to ensure that the clicks would be clearly heard. The somatosensory stimuli were administered by two disc electrodes (GRASS F-E5SH) that were placed on the medial finger of the left or the right hand and were connected to the electrical stimulator through a stimulus isolation unit (GRASS SIU5). The somatosensory thresholds were determined for each hand and then set at 1.2 times the threshold, which was well below the pain threshold.

The responses to the termination of a train of stimuli in each sensory modality were also measured. At the outset of a trial, a response key was depressed with the ipsilateral thumb to the side of the stimuli until the train of stimuli ceased, at which point the key was released. The response key was connected to an AC amplifier (GRASS P511). Each stimulus and the release of the response key generated clear changes in the voltage compared with the baseline, and these changes were collected online using a computer fitted with an analog-to digital converter and analyzed using the ACQKNOWLEDGE software (BIOPAC Inc.).

The OSRT was measured as the time between the occurrence of the first missing stimulus and the release of the key. A participant's OSRT was recorded during each visual, auditory, and somatosensory task that was performed during three phases of the menstrual cycle: the menstrual (day 2-3), follicular (day 7-8), and luteal (day 21-22) phases.

Procedure

The subjects who met the inclusion criteria were subjected to reaction time testing during three occasions within one month. The phase during which the first test occurred (menstrual, follicular, or luteal phase) was counterbalanced. After an individual was subjected to the first test, she was scheduled to return to the lab for the next test according to her cycle. The thresholds and intensities were then determined, and the participant was seated in front of a table, where the response key was within easy reach. The task instructions were identical for each sensory modality. The participants were told to hold down the key at the beginning of each trial until they realized that the train of stimuli had ceased, at which point they were to immediately release it

The participants wore headphones during all of the tests and rested their heads on a chin support that fixed their sight on a blue spot, which was 6.5 cm in diameter, on the wall 79 cm in front of the head. The participants were instructed to maintain their gaze on the central fixation point at all times. Each trial was preceded by a verbal "ready" signal. The number of stimuli (visual, auditory, or somatosensory) in a train during a given trial varied between 5 and 20 in a predetermined pseudorandom fashion. A test of a sensory task included the administration of five trials on each side (left and right; for a total of 10), and the relationship between the side of the stimuli and the response hand was found to be always ipsilateral. The test was completed in approximately 10 minutes and was immediately followed by the next test, which presented a different sensory stimulus. Thus, the test of all three sensory tasks was completed in approximately 30 minutes. The administration of additional trials would extend the duration of a test and possibly introduce boredom and fatigue effects. The starting sensory modality and the side of the stimuli were counterbalanced across the entire sample.

Data analyses

The scores of any trial in which the response occurred before or coincided with the first missing stimulus in a train were discarded. In total, 2.6% of the trial scores were rejected. For each test of a sensory task, a participant's OSRT was averaged over the trials presented on each side. The SPSS software (SPSS, 2001) was used to analyze the OSRT measures using a 3 (cycle, i.e., menstrual, follicular, and luteal) × 3 (sensory, i.e., visual, auditory, and somatosensory) \times 2 (sides, i.e., left and right) repeated measures analysis of variance (ANOVA). To correct for the chance occurrence of a result with P<0.05 when tests are repeated, a Bonferroni correction was used to adjust the alpha level.

RESULTS

All data were transformed to the log to meet assumptions of normality (Kolmogorov Smirnov test) and equal variance (Levene test). A 3 (cycle) \times 3 (sensory) \times 2 (side) ANOVA of the OSRT showed that the main effect was obtained through the sensory factors ($F_{2,20}$ = 18.81, P<0.0001, η^2 = 0.653). No main effects were detected for cycle $(F_{_{2,20}}$ = 3.44, P>0.052, $\eta^{_2}$ = 0.256) or the side of the presentation ($F_{1,10} = 0.151$, P>0.706, $\eta^2 = 0.015$), and no interactions were significant (P>0.086). The paired comparisons with the Bonferroni correction showed that the response to the auditory task was faster than those obtained with the visual task (P<0.001) and the somatosensory task (P<0.002). No difference was found between the visual and the somatosensory tasks (P>0.551). The non-significant cycle and side effects obtained through ANOVA showed that the mean (SD) OSRT to the tasks were 939.5 ms (278) during the menstrual phase, 959.1 ms (272.7) during the follicular phase, and 814.5 ms (218.8) during the luteal phase. The left and right side presentations were 903.1 ms (221.2) and 905.7 ms (238.5), respectively. Table I shows the mean (SD) of each of the measures.

DISCUSSION

The present research is an extension of

Sensory Modality	Side	Menstrual M (SD)	Follicular M (SD)	Luteal M (SD)
Visual	Left	937.3 (270.0)	1,012.7 (307.6)	784.5 (237.3)
Visual	Right	991.8 (308.9)	980.9 (362.9)	879.1 (244.5)
Auditory	Left	851.8 (310.8)	910.0 (292.2)	714.5 (244.9)
Auditory	Right	819.1 (352.9)	833.6 (324.9)	743.6 (242.8)
Somatosensory	Left	1,034.5 (314.5)	1,030.9 (390.3)	851.8 (291.2)
Somatosensory	Right	1,002.7 (328.6)	986.4 (320.1)	913.6 (238.3)

TABLE I: Mean (SD) measures in milliseconds of the omitted stimulus reaction time (OSRT) to different sensory stimuli in the three phases of the menstrual cycle and the two sides. N=11

M = mean; SD = standard deviation.

our previous studies on the OSRT task under drug-free and acute doses of alcohol in college volunteers using trains of sensory stimuli (14, 18, 19, 27, 28, 29). To understand the impact of alcohol or other drugs on the sensory motor system of the female, it is necessary to first determine whether the menstrual cycle is able to affect the performance of the subjects under drug-free conditions.

Although the OSRT paradigm is somewhat uncommon, it bears a resemblance to some real-life situations, such as those that require a reaction to the cessation of a flashing stoplight or to a missing beep on a heart monitor. The omitted stimulus task is considered to require additional cognitive functions, such as sustained attention and the discrimination of the cessation of a temporal stimulus sequence, that are not involved in simple or choice reaction time tasks (14). In this study, we tested whether the OSRT task is altered when trains of lateralized visual, auditory, or somatosensory stimuli are applied across the menstrual cycle. The results clearly showed that the ovarian cycle had no effects on the OSRT task in any of the three sensory systems used, but the sensory modality affected the OSRT. In support of the hypothesis, the

auditory stimuli produced faster responses than the visual or the somatosensory stimuli with no hemispheric asymmetries (14, 18, 19, 20, 24).

An important challenge in neuroscience is the identification of how information from the external world, which is perceived through the different senses and processes in the sensory-specific cortical modules, is compared, integrated, and evaluated to obtain an accurate, meaningful, and coherent perception of the external events (17) and how this perception is disturbed by the presence of steroid hormones or drugs. To understand the exact role of the sensory processes on behavior, it is necessary to study the nervous system's capacity to integrate information across the normal menstrual cycle. The brain integrates and converge signals of many sensory modalities at the brainstem and cortical sites, where individual neurons respond through specific patterns of activation that depend on the nature of the stimulus complex and the intrinsic properties of the neuron (30). The within-subject design in the OSRT paradigm with three sensory modalities during the menstrual cycle phases provided valuable information on the sensitivity of the sensory systems to female steroid fluctuations. This information is important because the responses were evaluated under the same experimental conditions in each subject, which provided the opportunity to establish comparisons and/or hierarchies among the sensory modalities during the menstrual cycle phases. In addition, such data will be useful in future alcohol and neuroactive drug studies performed in females. The faster processing of auditory signals is in agreement with the results obtained by Rousseau and Rousseau (15), Naito et al. (16), Thesen et al. (17), and our previous work (14, 18, 19). It is hypothesized that this faster response time depends on differences in the timing operations of the sensory-specific modules that are required to reach a time criterion and ultimately trigger a behavioral response (15).

Nene and Pazare (5) found that the simple reaction time to auditory stimuli is highest during the pre-menstrual phase and lowest during the mild secretory phase. Other studies have also found faster RTs during the luteal phase of the cycle (9, 10). The present research does not support these findings but is in agreement with other studies that have shown that the menstrual cycle has no effects on behavior (6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12). The scientific reasons for this discrepancy in the effects of the menstrual cycle on performance or cognitive processing have not been fully established (31). As in the study conducted by Nene and Pazare (5), this research study did not measure the hormonal levels during the cycle, but, based on existing knowledge, it is possible that the OSRT task might be affected by the normal menstrual cycle. The absence of such effects supports the continuation of OSRT studies of alcohol and other drugs in female subjects.

It is known that ovarian hormones interact with neurotransmitters (dopamine and gamma-aminobutyric acid) to modulate the effects of ethanol (32), and previous studies have shown that the effects of acute alcohol in women are controversial and depend on the variable under study, e.g., Linnoila et al. (33) studied the psychomotor performance and reported that the doseresponse relationships of alcohol differ between the different menstrual cycle phases. In contrast, no cyclic differences were observed in the pharmacokinetics (34), consumption (32), and absorption of alcohol (35), or in mood and behavior under intoxication (34, 35). At present, many toxicological research studies are performed only in males due to the absence of reports on the effects of the ovarian cycle on the biochemical, psychological, or physiological variables (36), although some authors argue that that female must not be excluded from studies on the effects of alcohol on behavior because certain behaviors affected by alcohol are not affected by the menstrual cycle phase (34). Studies on male subjects in our lab have shown that the impairment of the acute doses of alcohol on the OSRT is dependent on the sensory stimulus involved in the task (18).

The results obtained in the present research are in agreement with the findings reported by Brick et al. (34) and others (9, 10, 11, 12) because no menstrual effects were obtained in the omitted stimulus task performance. Thus, it will be interesting to perform alcohol experiments in female subjects through the application of multiple sensory stimuli in the OSRT task (36).

In this study, lateralized stimuli were applied because it is known that the

fluctuating levels of hormones during the menstrual cycle are able to affect the timing responses of the right and the left hemispheres (37, 38). It is widely accepted that the left hemisphere (right hand) exhibits greater expertise in both the production and perception of language and in motor control, whereas the right hemisphere (left hand) has a greater degree of engagement in nonverbal, spatial processing, attention, movement planning, and time estimation (39). In the present research study, no lateralized responses were observed, and this finding is in agreement with the results reported by Hausmann et al. (23). This finding is most likely because the greater motor speed performed by the right hand was balanced with the greater attention, time estimation, and movement planning from the right hemisphere to the left hand. However, the absence of asymmetry is not in agreement with the results obtained by

Whitehead (40), who found faster responses to targets presented directly to the right hemisphere compared with targets presented to the left hemisphere when the subjects were required to maintain attention continuously for longer than 10 seconds, and the results obtained by Pardo et al. (41), who reported an increased cerebral blood flow in the right frontal lobe after the subjects maintained attention for long periods. Our OSRT task is highly demanding of all of these processes. Thus, additional experiments will be necessary to firmly establish the role of the asymmetric functions on the omitted stimulus tasks with different sensory stimuli in male and female subjects.

The participation of Blanca Alicia Gonzalez Castillo in this study as part of her Psychology Degree Thesis, is gratefully acknowledged.

REFERENCES

- Mendelson JH, Mello NK, Sholar MB, Siegel AJ, Kaufman MJ, Levin JM, et al. Cocaine pharmacokinetics in men and women during the follicular and luteal phases of the menstrual cycle. *Neuropsychopharmacol* 1999; 21: 294-303.
- Terner JM, de Wit H. Menstrual cycle phase and responses to drugs of abuse in humans. Drug and Alcohol Dep 2006; 84: 1-13.
- Resnick A, Perry W, Parry B, Mostofi N, Udell C. Neuropsychological performance across the menstrual cycle in women with and without premenstrual dysphoric disorder. *Psych Res* 1998; 77: 147-158.
- Morgan M, Rapkin A. Cognitive flexibility, reaction time, and attention in women with premenstrual dysphoric disorder. J Gender-Specific Med 2002; 5: 28-36.
- Nene AS, Pazare PA. A study of auditory reaction time in different phases of the normal menstrual cycle. Ind J Physiol Pharmacol 2010; 54: 386-390.

- Nakatani C, Sato N, Matsui M, Matsunami M, Kumashiro M. Menstrual cycle effects on a DVTbased simulation task: cognitive indices and subjective ratings. *Ergonom* 1993; 36: 331-339.
- Cockerill IM, Wormington JA, Nevill AM. Menstrual-cycle effects on mood and perceptualmotor performance. J Psychosom Res 1994; 38: 763-771.
- 8. Gordon HW, Lee PA. No difference in cognitive performance between phases of the menstrual cycle. *Psychoneuroendocrinol* 1993; 18: 521-531.
- 9. Epting LK, Overman WH. Sex-sensitive tasks in men and women: a search for performance fluctuations across the menstrual cycle. *Behav Neurosci* 1998; 112: 1304-1317.
- Portin R, Polo-Kantola P, Polo O, Koskien T, Revonsuo A, Irjala K, et al. Serum estrogen level, attention, memory and other cognitive functions in middle-aged women. *Climacteric* 1999; 2: 115-123.

- Mumenthaler MS, O'Hara R, Taylor JL, Friedman L, Yesavage JA. Relationship between variations in estradiol and progesterone levels across the menstrual cycle and human performance. *Psychopharmacol* 2001; 155: 198-203.
- Janse de Jonge XA. Effects of the menstrual cycle on exercise performance. Sport Med 2003; 33: 833-851.
- 13. Jongsma MLA, Eichele T, Quian Quiroga R, Jenks KM, Desain P, Honing H, et al. The effects of expectancy on omission evoked potentials (OEPs) in musicians and nonmusicians. *Psychophysiol* 2005; 42: 191-201.
- Hernández OH, Huchin-Ramirez TC, Vogel-Sprott M. Behaviorally fractionated reaction time to an omitted stimulus: tests with visual, auditory and tactile stimuli. *Percep Mot Skills* 2005; 100: 1066-1080.
- Rousseau L, Rousseau R. Stop-reaction time and the internal clock. *Percep & Psychophys* 1996; 38: 434-448.
- 16. Naito E, Kinomura S, Geyer S, Kawashima R, Roland PE, Zilles K. Fast reaction to different sensory modalities activates common fields in the motor areas, but the anterior cingulate cortex is involved in the speed of reaction. J Neurophysiol 2000; 83: 1701-1709.
- Thesen T, Vibell JF, Calvert GA, Österbauer RA. Neuroimaging of multisensory processing in vision, audition, touch, and olfaction. Cogn Process 2004; 5: 84-93.
- Hernández OH, Vogel-Sprott M, Huchin-Ramirez TC, Ake-Estrada FR. Acute alcohol affects cognitive components of reaction time to an omitted stimulus: differences among sensory systems. *Psychopharmacol* 2006; 184: 75-81.
- Hernández OH, Vogel-Sprott M. Reaction time and brain waves in omitted stimulus tasks: a multisensory study. J Psychophysiol 2010; 24: 1-6.
- Penney TB. Electrophysiological correlates of interval timing in the Stop-Reaction Time task. Brain Res. Cogn Brain Res 2004; 21: 234-249.
- Bibawi D, Cherry B, Hellige JB. Fluctuations of perceptual asymmetry across time in women and men: effects related to the menstrual cycle. *Neuropsychologia* 1995; 33: 131-138.
- 22. Sanders G, Wenmoth D. Verbal and music

dichotic listening tasks reveal variations in functional cerebral asymmetry across the menstrual cycle that are phase and task dependent. *Neuropsychologia* 1998; 36: 869-874.

- Hausmann M, Becker C, Gather U, Güntürkün O. Functional cerebral asymmetries during the menstrual cycle: a cross-sectional and longitudinal analysis. *Neuropsychologia* 2002; 40: 808-816.
- Rode C, Wagner M, Gunturkun O. Menstrual cycle affects functional cerebral asymmetries. *Neuropsychologia* 1995; 33: 855-865.
- Compton RJ, Levine SC. Menstrual cycle phase and mood effects on perceptual asymmetry. *Brain Cogn* 1997; 35: 168-183.
- Shimizu A, Endo M. Comparison of patterns of handedness between twins and singletons in Japan. Cortex 1983; 19: 345-352.
- Hernández OH, Vogel-Sprott M, Ke-Aznar VI. Alcohol impairs the cognitive component of reaction time to an omitted stimulus: a replication and extension. J Stud Alcohol Drugs 2007; 68: 276-281.
- Hernández OH, Vogel-Sprott M. The Omitted Stimulus Potential is related to the cognitive component of Reaction Time. Int J Neurosci 2008;118: 173-183.
- Hernández OH, Vogel-Sprott M. OSP parameters and the cognitive component of reaction time to a missing stimulus: Linking brain and behavior. *Brain Cogn* 2009; 71: 141-146.
- Wallace MT. The development of multisensory processes. Cogn Process 2004; 5: 69-83.
- O'Reilly MA, Cunningham CJ, Lawlor BA, Walsh C, Rowan MJ. The effect of menstrual cycle on electrophysiological and behavioral measures of memory and mood. *Psychophysiol* 2004; 41: 592-603.
- 32. Holdstock L, de Wit H. Effects of ethanol at four phases of the menstrual cycle. *Psychopharmacol* 2000; 150: 374-382.
- Linnoila M, Erwin CW, Ramm D, Cleveland WP, Brendle A. Effects of alcohol on psychomotor performance of women: interaction with menstrual cycle. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res* 1980; 4: 302-305.
- 34. Brick J, Nathan PE, Westrick E, Frankenstein W, Shapiro A. The effect of menstrual cycle on

blood alcohol levels and behavior. J Stud Alcohol 1986; 47: 472-477.

- Freitag WJ, Adesso VJ. Mood effects of alcohol and expectancies across the menstrual cycle. *Alcohol* 1993; 10: 291-298.
- Hernández OH, Vogel-Sprott M. Alcohol slows the brain potential associated with cognitive reaction time to an omitted stimulus. J Stud Alcohol Drugs 2010; 71: 268-277.
- 37. Fernández G, Weis S, Stoffel-Wagner B, Tendolkar I, Reuber M, Beyenburg S, et al. Menstrual cycle-dependent neural plasticity in the adult human brain is hormone, task, and region specific. J Neurosci 2003; 23: 3790-3795.
- 38. Tillman GD. Estradiol levels during the menstrual cycle differentially affect latencies to right and left hemispheres during dichotic listening: an ERP study. *Psychoneuroendocrinol* 2010; 35: 249-261.
- Hellige JB. Hemispheric asymmetry: What's right and what's left. Perspectives in Cognitive Neuroscience. Harvard University Press 1993.
- Whitehead R. Right hemisphere superiority during sustained visual attention. J Cogn Neurosci 1991; 3-4: 329-331.
- Pardo JV, Fox PT, Raichle ME. Localization of a human system for sustained attention by positron emission tomography. *Nature* 1991; 349: 61-64.

REGION-WISE GRAY MATTER VOLUME ALTERATIONS IN BRAIN OF ADOLESCENTS WITH ATTENTION DEFICIT HYPERACTIVE DISORDER : A VOXEL BASED MORPHOMETRIC ANALYSIS

RAMESH M.G., KIRANMAI S. RAI1*

¹Departments of Physiology and Neurosciences, KMC-International Center, Manipal University, Manipal, Karnataka, India

(Received on June 11, 2012)

Abstract : Attention Deficit Hyperactive Disorder (ADHD) is a behavioral neuropsychiatric disorder affecting an estimated 5% of school-age children worldwide with symptoms persisting into adulthood in 80% of cases. Presently clinical diagnosis and treatment of ADHD relies on behavioral disturbances than on detecting underlying defective brain regions. Therapeutic outcome in treatment of ADHD may be more positive if defective brain region in clinically diagnosed ADHD is detected by voxel based morphometric (VBM) analysis that measures voxel-wise global and regional focal volume differences in structural magnetic resonance images (sMRI) of brain. This study was designed to detect any region-specific gray matter (GM) volume defects in sMRI of ADHD adolescents by VBM analysis. Thirty sMRI datasets matched for sex, handedness of adolescents aged between 11.66 and 20.47 years (mean age 16.27±2.48 years) obtained from NeuroImage webpage, were selected (Control n=15; ADHD combined type n=15). These sMRI were analyzed by VBM technique and compared using statistical parametric mapping (SPM). Significant regional GM volume deficits (P<0.05) was specifically identified in left cuneus and middle occipital gyrus in ADHD, after voxel-wise false discovery rate correction over the whole brain compared to matched controls. Deficit of GM volume in occipital cortex detected by VBM analysis in ADHD children, suggests defects of visual processing affecting attention mechanisms.

Key words : ADHD occipital gyrus sMRI VBM analysis

INTRODUCTION

Attention Deficit Hyperactive Disorder (ADHD) is a behavioral neuropsychiatric disorder characterized by hyperactivity, inattention or both (combined type) (1) affecting up to 1 in 20 children in the USA (2). The estimated prevalence of ADHD in school-age children worldwide is approximately 5%. However, the prevalence

*Corresponding author : Kiranmai S. Rai PhD, Professor of Physiology and Neurosciences, KMC-International Center, Manipal University, Manipal – 576 104, Udupi District, Karnataka State, India; Phone: +918202933020 (Office); Fax : +918202933002; Email: kiranmai_rai2001@yahoo.com; kiranmai.rai@manipal.edu of ADHD varies according to the diagnostic criteria used, geographical location and various other factors (3). The estimated prevalence of school-going children with ADHD in India is about 12.2%. A wide range of behavioral and cognitive impairment are found in ADHD individuals, which includes deficits in working memory, inhibitory control, altered motivation, motor

inhibitory control, altered motivation, motor restlessness and poor performance. ADHD is associated with significant comorbidity including anxiety, and bipolar disorders (4-6). In approximately 80% of ADHD children, symptoms starts in childhood and frequently persists into adolescence through adulthood (7).

Typically screening/assessment of ADHD involves more than one professional, since there is no single test to confirm ADHD. Screening tests include thorough medical and family history, general physical, neurological examination, comprehensive questionnaires/ tools to parents, teachers and children to rule-out symptoms of anxiety, depression and or learning disabilities/other neurological problems, psychological tests to measure IQ, social and emotional behaviors. Subsequent to behavioral screening tests, various imaging tests like single photon emission computed tomography (SPECT) (8), functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI), structural magnetic resonance imaging (sMRI) (9, 10) and quantitative electroencephalography (qEEG) (11), in addition to genetic and genomic tests (12) may be used to detect any defect in the brain regions. Thus, a more accurate diagnosis of specific regional defects in gray matter (GM) of brain in ADHD and accuracy in treatment protocol requires state-of-the-art NeuroImaging techniques and analysis.

MRI analysis studies show that ADHD is associated with alterations in brain structure, particularly a decrease in total cerebral volume (13) and other studies on ADHD have also shown an association with anterior cingulate dysfunction which plays an important role in attention (14). Current neurobiological models of ADHD postulate fronto-striatal dysfunction as a key component of the disorder. Evidence from NeuroImaging studies shows the involvement of fronto-striatal circuit in ADHD (15). In a comparative study, the right caudate nucleus area in the ADHD group was found to be larger (16). However, studies comparing children with and without ADHD have found differences in the size and symmetry of the caudate nuclei (17).

The underlying specific regional defects in grey matter of brain in ADHD can be more accurately detected and gauged by using voxel based morphometric (VBM) analysis, an advanced NeurImaging analytical technique that measures voxel-wise changes of global and regional volume differences in sMRI, using statistical parametric mapping (SPM).

Thus, the objective of the present comparative study was to detect any regionspecific GM volume alterations in brain sMRI from control adolescents matched for age, sex and handedness and those diagnosed with combined type of ADHD, by use of VBM analytical technique.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

sMRI datasets

Forty-eight, three dimensional T1

weighted sMRI datasets of adolescent children aged between 11.66 and 20.47 years (mean age 16.27 ± 2.48 years) from the NeuroImage webpage (http://fcon 1000.projects. nitrc.org/indi/adhd200)- International NeuroImaging Data sharing Initiative (INDI), were obtained. INDI allows contributing or downloading MRI datasets, which are permitted to be used for publication under Creative Commons License (Attribution Non-Commercial license). Of forty-eight sMRI datasets of adolescent children, thirty datasets for age, sex and handedness were matched and selected (Table I) for comparative analysis of regional GM volume by VBM analytic technique. The selected data sets consist of 15 combined type ADHD and 15 typically developing children, designated as controls. The study was approved by our Institutional Research and Ethics Committee.

Diagnosis of ADHD

As given in the downloaded dataset, diagnosis of ADHD was based on parent and child responses to the Schedule of Affective Disorders and Schizophrenia for Children— Present and Lifetime Version (KSADS-PL) and the Conner's Parent Rating Scale-

TABLE I: Comparison of age, sex and handedness of the patients.

	Control n=15	ADHD Patients n=15	P- value
Age^\dagger	16.72±2.55	16.8±2.5	>0.05
Sex $(Male : Female)^{\ddagger}$	4:11	4:11	>0.05
Handedness (Right:Left)§	14:1	14:1	>0.05

[†]Comparison using independent sample t test, Values represented as Mean±SD; ^{‡,§}Comparison using chi square test. Revised, Long version (CPRS-LV). Psycho stimulant drugs were withheld at least 24 hours before scanning, and other psychotropic medications were withheld at least 3 days before scanning. Subjects with absence of any Axis-I psychiatric diagnoses per parent and child KSADS-PL interview, as well as T-scores below 60 for all the CPRS-R: LV ADHD summary scales were included as control. Estimates of full scale intelligent quotient (FSIQ) above 80, and absence of other chronic medical conditions were required for all children. Intelligence was evaluated with the Wechsler Abbreviated Scale of Intelligence (WASI). (http:// fcon_1000.projects.nitrc.org/indi/adhd200)

Image acquisition

According to the information obtained in the downloaded dataset, all thirty sMRI of each subject were taken using magnetic field intensity, with high resolution; Magnetom Symphony (Avanto syngo MR B17) scanner; sequence, T1 magnetization-prepared rapid acquisition of gradient echo; TR, 2730 ms; TE, 2.95 ms; TI, 1000 ms; voxel size, $1 \times 1 \times 1 \text{mm}^3$; flip angle, 7°; sagittal slices per slab, 176).

VBM analysis

In this study, by using these downloaded dataset, VBM analysis was performed. It is a method for investigating neuroanatomical alterations in an unbiased, objective way. VBM analysis involves measurement of voxels in the images, from which differences in volume of brain regions, especially GM can be obtained. Significant difference in the volume of brain regions is established by statistically comparing between two or more regions of different experimental groups (18). VBM analysis was done by using VBM8 tool box software version 429 (cf. http:// dbm.neuro.unijena.de/vbm8) and SPM8 software version 4667 (cf. ftp://ftp.fil.ion.ucl. ac.uk/spm) installed in MATLAB software version 7.12.0.635 (R2011a).

All the sMRI images used in this analysis were manually reoriented by setting anterior commissure as origin.

(a) Preprocessing

Since the present study was performed by using sMRI brain images from adolescents, Tissue Probability Map (TPM) was customized, appropriate for spatial normalization of sMRI data, by using the TOM8 toolbox version 9 (cf. https:// irc.cchmc.org/software/tom/agreement.php). All other parameters remained default except TPM. Preprocessing of all reoriented T1 images resulted in modulated non-linear dartel warped segmented volumes of GM, WM and CSF and values for global volume of GM, WM and CSF for each image was automatically obtained.

(b) Quality check

By using VBM8 check quality option, all segmented T1 images were checked for image quality and presence of any artifact. All images selected were of good in quality and without artifacts.

(c) Smoothing

For VBM statistical analysis, Gaussian kernel of 8-mm full-width at half maximum (FWHM) was used to smooth the images.

(d) Statistical analysis

The final probability maps were obtained and automatically analyzed by voxel-wise testing using a two sample *t*-test with intra cranial volume as covariate in SPM8, to measure group differences in regional GM volumes. Effect of nuisance variables in selected sMRI used in this analysis were automatically removed by matching for age, sex and handedness of subjects. XJ View software version 8.4 (cf. http:// www.alivelearn.net/xjview8/) was used for further analysis of results and all observed p-value distributions were corrected by applying voxel wise false discovery rate (voxel-FDR) (P<0.05). FDR is a new approach to multiple comparison problems and studies by Chumbley J et al (2010) has cited that voxel-FDR is more sensitive than extent-FDR, which in turn is more sensitive than peak-FDR and additionally conventional voxel-FDR discovers more local peaks than conventional FWE. Instead of controlling chance of any false positives (as in Bonferroni or random field methods), voxel-FDR controls the expected proportion of false positives among supra-threshold voxels. Values for GM, WM, and CSF volumes for each subject were automatically generated by this method and total brain volume/intracranial volume (TBV/ICV) for each subject was obtained by adding values of GM, WM and CSF volumes. SPSS software version 16 for paired t test to compare values of GM, WM, and CSF volume of control and ADHD patients was used in this study since all selected sMRI were matched for age, sex and handedness.

RESULTS

A mean difference in global GM, WM and

CSF volumes were found in sMRI brain images of ADHD patients when compared with the same in controls as shown in Fig. 1. Additionally, a significant decrease (P<0.05) after correction for voxel-FDR was found in region-specific GM volumes (Table II) of sMRI brain images from ADHD children as compared to the same in controls, particularly in regions like the occipital, cingulate, superior frontal cortices and other regions (Fig. 4), but also an increase in GM volume in the right thalamus (uncorrected P<0.001) (Fig. 3, Table III) which was not significant with voxel-wise FDR correction.

A significant deficit in the left cuneus and left middle occipital gyrus (Fig. 2) in addition to other regions detected in this



Fig. 1: Comparison of global regional volume between ADHD patients (n=15) and controls (n=15). GM-gray matter; WM-white matter; CSF-cerebro spinal fluid.

TABLE II: Region specific GM volume deficits in ADHD compared to controls [n=15/group].

	D A	Coordinates $(MNI)^{\dagger}$			Number of	<i>t</i> -
Brain regions	BA	X	Y	Z	cluster	score*
Left cingulate gyrus	_	-17	-40	36	2965	5.65*
Right middle cingulate gyrus	24	3	-13	39	2965	5.14*
Left superior frontal gyrus	-	-23	56	31	176	5.29*
Left medial superior frontal gyrus	9	0	54	5	212	5.10*
Right medial superior frontal gyrus	9	3	33	39	125	4.96*
Left temporal lobe - sub-gyrus	_	-38	-63	4	264	4.89^{*}
Left middle occipital gyrus	-	-41	-75	4	264	4.76*
Left cuneus	18	-12	-88	12	125	4.66*
Left superior temporal gyrus	39	-45	-61	28	183	4.42*
Left temporal supra marginal gyrus	-	-50	-55	24	183	4.01^{*}

[†]MNI-Montreal Neurological Institute coordinates of peak difference, [‡]t-score indicates significant deficits after false discovery rate correction over the whole brain. BA – Bradman area, ^{*}P<0.05.

TABLE III: Increase in GM volume of right thalamus in ADHD compared to controls (n=15/group).

Denie andiene	BA	Coordinates $(MNI)^{\dagger}$			Number of	<i>t</i> -
Brain regions		X	Y	Z	cluster	score ⁺
Right Thalamus-Sub lobar region	_	23	-33	$^{-2}$	36	3.98^{*}

[†]MNI-Montreal Neurological Institute coordinates of peak difference. [‡]t-score indicates significant deficits.BA – Bradman area, ^{*}P<0.001 (Uncorrected).



- X = -17 X = -23 X = -41 X = -12 X = -45
- Fig. 2: Representative sMRI sagittal views of ADHD patients showing regional GM volume deficits in the a. Left cingulate gyrus (X=-17), b. left superior frontal cortex (X=-23), c.Left middle occipital gyrus (X=-41), d. Left cuneus (X=-12), and e. Left superior temporal gyrus (X=-45). Color bar indicates t-score values; t-score values >0 indicates a deficit and <0 indicates an increase in GM volume.



Fig. 3: Representative sMR sagittal image of ADHD patient showing increase in GM volume at the right thalamus - sublobar region (X = 23). Color bar indicates t-score values; t-score values >0 indicates a deficit and <0 indicates an increase in GM volume.

study suggests involvement of occipital cortex also, in the development of behavioral signs and symptoms in ADHD children.

DISCUSSION

A deficit in the left middle occipital cortex



Fig. 4: Representative sMRI a. sagittal view, b.coronal view, c. axial view overlapped with single subject MNI template showing overall regional GM volume deficits in ADHD patients compared to controls. Color bar indicates t-score values; t-score values >0 indicates a deficit and <0 indicates an increase in GM volume. Region-wise gray matter volume alterations in brain of adolescents with attention deficit hyperactive disorder: A voxel based morphometric analysis.

and left cuneus region was detected by VBM technique in addition to other regions in this study, suggesting involvement of occipital region in development of signs and symptoms of attention deficit in combined type ADHD. Though behavioral data of the selected adolescent ADHD subjects in this study was not available from the downloaded dataset, the detected deficits in volumes of occipital and cuneus regions in these ADHD subjects suggests early signs of abnormalities in visual sensory processing, a possible cause for impairment in attention mechanism. Alternately, few NeuroImaging studies specifically indicate increase in occipital gray matter (GM) volume in ADHD (19, 20), though in the same studies regional volume deficits in other regions of brain was observed.

In support of our findings, Ahrendts et al (21) described visual cortex abnormalities in sMRI of adults and Durston S et al (22) observed left occipital GM and WM volume reduction in adolescents with ADHD and they suggest that these abnormalities may be related to pathophysiology of ADHD. Moreover, EEG studies on children with ADHD by Nazari et al (23) suggested early deficits in electrical activity and visual sensory integration in occipital cortex. Alternately, other studies on children with ADHD did not find EEG correlations for cued targets, suggesting a functional disconnection between frontal and occipital cortex in them (24).

In addition deficits in GM volume of bilateral cingulate gyrus and bilateral medial superior frontal regions in ADHD were also found in the present study. Many studies report that these regions are involved in alerting, executive attention functions and behavioral inhibition, which are necessary for working memory. These regions are also important in higher-level cognitive functions but basically deals with primary stimuli such as reward (25). A decrease in GM volume of left temporal region that is reported to be associated with verbal strategies was also observed in the present study similar to recent studies on ADHD children with history of low birth weight by Sasayama et al (26).

Alternately, an increase in GM volume of sub-lobar region of right thalamus was also found in ADHD subjects, consistent to other studies reporting regional increase in pulvinar volume following stimulant drug treatment (27). Studies by Cortese et al (28) suggest that low iron in the thalamus may contribute to ADHD pathophysiology.

Along with regional alterations, global GM volume deficits were also found in the present study. Individuals with ADHD tend to activate a more diffuse, wider system of brain region to perform a task (14, 29-31) whereas patterns of functional brain activity becomes less diffuse and more focal with maturation and is associated with development in children (20). Similar GM volume deficits have been reported in various other sMRI imaging studies (13, 30) on ADHD patients. The study by Castellanos et al. (32) on brain development in ADHD during childhood and adolescence report that

developmental trajectories of all structures, except caudate showed smaller volumes suggesting that genetic and/or early environmental influences are fixed, nonprogressive, and unrelated to stimulant treatment. Brain-imaging data in adults suggest that the pathophysiological principles of ADHD do not profoundly change from childhood and adolescence to adulthood, regardless of some changes in psychopathology (33).

Other meta-analytical studies on sMRI of ADHD children have identified right putamen/globus pallidus regional GM reduction indicating involvement offrontostriatal circuit (34, 35). Similar changes were not observed in the present study.

Conclusion

In conclusion the present study highlights the importance for VBM analysis of sMRI images clinically diagnosed with ADHD, as an advanced NeuroImaging analytical tool to detect any specific GM volume alterations of brain regions involved in attention and working memory function. Moreover, this study also reports detecting specific deficits in GM volume in the occipital region of adolescents with combined type ADHD, suggesting possible defects in visual processing and shorter attention span. However, to confirm this finding, additional detailed VBM analytic studies correlated with behavioral data need to be conducted on a larger cohort of sMRI from adolescents with combined type ADHD. Thus, VBM studies may be helpful in detecting specific focal grav matter (GM) volume deficits in regions of brain sMRI of ADHD, possibly aiding for appropriate treatment protocols.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This VBM analytic study was carried out using downloaded datasets from the International NeuroImaging Data-sharing Initiative (INDI), NeuroImage webpage (http://fcon_1000.projects.nitrc.org/indi/

- 1. Krain AL, Castellanos FX. Brain development and ADHD. Clin Psychol Rev 2006; 26(4): 433-444.
- 2. Faraone SV, Sergeant J, Gillberg C, Biederman J. The worldwide prevalence of ADHD: is it an American condition? World Psychiatry 2003; 2(2): 104 - 113.
- 3. Polanczyk G, de Lima MS, Horta BL, Biederman J, Rohde LA. The worldwide prevalence of ADHD: a systematic review and metaregression analysis. Am J Psychiatry 2007; 164(6): 942-948.
- 4. Biederman J, Faraone SV, Wozniak J, Mick E, Kwon A, Aleardi M. Further evidence of unique developmental phenotypic correlates of pediatric bipolar disorder: findings from a large sample of clinically referred preadolescent children assessed over the last 7 years. J Affect Disord 2004; 82 Suppl 1: S45-S58.
- 5. Biederman J, Kwon A, Wozniak J, Mick E, Markowitz S, Fazio V et al. Absence of gender differences in pediatric bipolar disorder: findings from a large sample of referred youth. J Affect Disord 2004; 83(2-3): 207-214.
- 6. Jaideep T, Reddy YC, Srinath S. Comorbidity of attention deficit hyperactivity disorder in juvenile bipolar disorder. Bipolar Disord 2006; 8(2): 182 - 187.
- 7. Hesslinger B, Tebartz van Elst L, Thiel T, Haegele K, Hennig J, Ebert D. Frontoorbital volume reductions in adult patients with attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. Neurosci Lett 2002; 328(3): 319-321.
- 8. Amen DG, Carmichael BD. High-resolution brain SPECT imaging in ADHD. Ann Clin Psychiatry 1997; 9(2): 81-86.
- 9. Schneider M, Retz W, Coogan A, Thome J, Rosler

Indian J Physiol Pharmacol 2013; 57(3)

adhd200). INDI allows contributing or downloading MRI datasets, which are permitted to be used for publication under Creative Commons License (Attribution Non-Commercial license). The authors gratefully acknowledge the permission given to use these downloaded MRI datasets for publication.

REFERENCES

M. Anatomical and functional brain imaging in adult attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD)-a neurological view. Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci 2006; 256 Suppl 1: i32i41.

- 10. Pastura G, Mattos P, Gasparetto EL, Araujo AP. Advanced techniques in magnetic resonance imaging of the brain in children with ADHD. Arg Neuropsiquiatr; 69(2A): 242-252.
- 11. Ogrim G, Kropotov J, Hestad K. The quantitative EEG theta/beta ratio in attention deficit/ hyperactivity disorder and normal controls: sensitivity, specificity, and behavioral correlates. Psychiatry Res2012; 198(3): 482-488.
- 12. Faraone SV, Perlis RH, Doyle AE, Smoller JW, Goralnick JJ, Holmgren MA et al. Molecular genetics of attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. Biol Psychiatry 2005; 57(11): 1313-1323.
- 13. Carmona S, Vilarroya O, Bielsa A, Tremols V, Soliva JC, Rovira M et al. Global and regional gray matter reductions in ADHD: a voxel-based morphometric study. Neurosci Lett 2005; 389(2): 88-93.
- 14. Bush G, Frazier JA, Rauch SL, Seidman LJ, Whalen PJ, Jenike MA et al. Anterior cingulate dysfunction in attention-deficit/ cortex hyperactivity disorder revealed by fMRI and the Counting Stroop. Biol Psychiatry 1999; 45(12): 1542 - 1552.
- 15. McAlonan GM, Cheung V, Cheung C, Chua SE, Murphy DG, Suckling J et al. Mapping brain structure in attention deficit-hyperactivity disorder: a voxel-based MRI study of regional grey and white matter volume. Psychiatry Res 2007; 154(2): 171-180.
- 16. Mataro M, Garcia-Sanchez C, Junque C, Estevez-Gonzalez A, Pujol J. Magnetic resonance imaging measurement of the caudate nucleus in

adolescents with attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder and its relationship with neuropsychological and behavioral measures. *Arch Neurol* 1997; 54(8): 963-968.

- Schrimsher GW, Billingsley RL, Jackson EF, Moore BD, 3rd. Caudate nucleus volume asymmetry predicts attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) symptomatology in children. J Child Neurol 2002; 17(12): 877-884.
- Ashburner J, Friston KJ. Voxel-based morphometry the methods. *Neuroimage* 2000; 11(6): 805-821.
- Sowell ER, Thompson PM, Welcome SE, Henkenius AL, Toga AW, Peterson BS. Cortical abnormalities in children and adolescents with attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder. *Lancet* 2003; 362(9397): 1699-1707.
- Wang J, Jiang T, Cao Q, Wang Y. Characterizing anatomic differences in boys with attentiondeficit/hyperactivity disorder with the use of deformation-based morphometry. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol 2007; 28(3): 543-547.
- Ahrendts J, Rusch N, Wilke M, Philipsen A, Eickhoff SB, Glauche V et al. Visual cortex abnormalities in adults with ADHD: a structural MRI study. World J Biol Psychiatry 2011; 12(4): 260-270.
- 22. Durston S, Hulshoff Pol HE, Schnack HG, Buitelaar JK, Steenhuis MP, Minderaa RB et al. Magnetic resonance imaging of boys with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder and their unaffected siblings. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2004; 43(3): 332-340.
- 23. Nazari MA, Berquin P, Missonnier P, Aarabi A, Debatisse D, De Broca A et al. Visual sensory processing deficit in the occipital region in children with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder as revealed by event-related potentials during cued continuous performance test. Neurophysiol Clin2010; 40(3): 137-149.
- Mazaheri A, Coffey-Corina S, Mangun GR, Bekker EM, Berry AS, Corbett BA. Functional disconnection of frontal cortex and visual cortex in attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Biol Psychiatry* 2010; 67(7): 617-623.
- 25. Knutson B, Fong GW, Bennett SM, Adams CM, Hommer D. A region of mesial prefrontal cortex tracks monetarily rewarding outcomes: characterization with rapid event-related fMRI. *Neuroimage* 2003; 18(2): 263-272.
- 26. Sasayama D, Hayashida A, Yamasue H, Harada Y, Kaneko T, Kasai K *et al.* Neuroanatomical

correlates of attention-deficit-hyperactivity disorder accounting for comorbid oppositional defiant disorder and conduct disorder. *Psychiatry Clin Neurosci* 2010; 64(4): 394-402.

- 27. Ivanov I, Bansal R, Hao X, Zhu H, Kellendonk C, Miller L et al. Morphological abnormalities of the thalamus in youths with attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. Am J Psychiatry 2010; 167(4): 397-408.
- 28. Cortese S, Azoulay R, Castellanos FX, Chalard F, Lecendreux M, Chechin D et al. Brain iron levels in attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder: A pilot MRI study. World J Biol Psychiatry 2012; 13(3): 223-231.
- 29. Durston S. A review of the biological bases of ADHD: what have we learned from imaging studies? *Ment Retard Dev Disabil Res Rev* 2003; 9(3): 184-195.
- 30. Schweitzer JB, Faber TL, Grafton ST, Tune LE, Hoffman JM, Kilts CD. Alterations in the functional anatomy of working memory in adult attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. Am J Psychiatry 2000; 157(2): 278-280.
- 31. Tamm L, Menon V, Ringel J, Reiss AL. Eventrelated FMRI evidence of frontotemporal involvement in aberrant response inhibition and task switching in attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2004; 43(11): 1430-1440.
- 32. Castellanos FX, Lee PP, Sharp W, Jeffries NO, Greenstein DK, Clasen LS et al. Developmental trajectories of brain volume abnormalities in children and adolescents with attention-deficit/ hyperactivity disorder. JAMA 2002; 288(14): 1740-1748.
- 33. Almeida Montes LG, Ricardo-Garcell J, Barajas De La Torre LB, Prado Alcantara H, Martinez Garcia RB, Fernandez-Bouzas A et al. Clinical correlations of grey matter reductions in the caudate nucleus of adults with attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. J Psychiatry Neurosci 2010; 35(4): 238-246.
- 34. Yang H, Wu QZ, Guo LT, Li QQ, Long XY, Huang XQ et al. Abnormal spontaneous brain activity in medication-naive ADHD children: A resting state fMRI study. Neurosci Lett 2011; 502(2): 89-93.
- Ellison-Wright I, Ellison-Wright Z, Bullmore E. Structural brain change in Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder identified by metaanalysis. BMC Psychiatry 2008; 8: 51.

PROTECTIVE EFFECT OF α -TOCOPHEROL AGAINST HEMATOTOXICITY, HEPATOTOXICITY AND NEPHROTOXICITY INDUCED BY NICKEL SULFATE IN MALE ALBINO RATS

SWATI N.TIKARE¹, SAEED YENDIGERI², AMRITA DAS GUPTA¹, SALIM A. DHUNDASI¹ AND KUSAL K. DAS^{3*}

Departments of ¹Physiology and ²Pathology, Al Ameen Medical College, Bijapur – 586 108, Karnataka, India and

Department of ³Physiology, BLDE University's Sri B.M. Patil Medical College, Bijapur – 586 103, Karnataka, India

(Received on August 16, 2012)

Abstract : Among the chemical hazards, heavy metal like nickel (Ni) is considered to be a serious one. It induces severe liver and kidney damage by altering several marker enzymes and ascorbate-cholesterol metabolism. The objective of the study was to investigate the possible protective role of α -tocopherol on NiSO₄ (Ni II) exposed alteration of hematological parameters, markers of liver and kidney functions, hepatic and renal antioxidant defense system in male albino rats. We have studied the effects of α -tocopherol supplementation on nickel sulfate induced alteration of body weight, hematology, liver and kidney toxicity markers (SGOT, SGPT, total protein, urea, creatinine) and hepatic and renal antioxidant defense system of male albino rats. Nickel toxicity results in decreased body weight gain and relative liver and kidney weight. Nickel treatment also resulted in alteration of hematological parameters along with increased liver and kidney toxicity markers. Nickel sulfate administration significantly increased the level of lipid peroxides and decreased antioxidant enzyme activities in hepatic and renal tissue. Simultaneous treatment with á-tocopherol exhibited a possible protective role on the toxic effect of nickel on body and organ weights, hematological parameters, SGPT activity and improved tissue antioxidant defense system. α -tocopherol, may partially prevent nickel induced alteration of hematological and biochemical parameters as well as have amelioratic effects on nickel induced alteration of antioxidant status of liver and kidney.

Key	words :	α -tocopherol	antioxidant defense	hematology
		nickel sulfate	SGOT/SGPT	

INTRODUCTION

which can be found, in all environmental media. Nickel is released into environment through the extraction, processing and use

Nickel is a naturally occurring element,

*Corresponding author : Kusal K. Das, PhD, Professor, Deartment of Physiology, BLDE University's Sri B.M.Patil Medical College, Bijapur - 586 103, Karnataka, India; E-mail: kusaldas@yahoo.com of nickel compounds. After entering into the body nickel penetrates all organs, accumulating primarily in bone, liver and kidney and excreted in bile and urine (1). If nickel enters and accumulates in the tissue faster than the rate at which the body's detoxification pathways can dispose it, a gradual build up of toxins may occur.

It is interesting to note that nickel partially facilitates iron absorption from GIT (directly as ferric form) and helps hematopoiesis particularly when iron status is low in blood. But animal studies have shown that high dietary nickel may adversely affect hematopoiesis when in conjunction with marginal iron status (2). Nickel implanted rats showed a significant decrease of red blood cells, hemoglobin and haematocrit at the time of morbidity, including possible nickel induced anemia (3). Nickel induced severe liver and kidney damage by altering several marker enzymes like SGOT, SGPT and ascorbate-cholesterol metabolism has been reported earlier (4). Nickel sulfate administration to male albino rat significantly increased the lipid peroxide (LPO) level and simultaneously decreases the antioxidant enzyme activities (5).

A number of oxygenated compounds are produced during the attack of free radicals against membrane lipoproteins and polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFA). Malondialdehyde (MDA) is one of the aldehydes produced during this attack from PUFA. MDA may be an indicator of oxidative stress, as its concentration in tissues and plasma increases after the influence of intensified free-radical processes (6). The most plausible mechanism operating *in vivo* is the generation of reactive oxygen species (ROS), which may initiates lipid peroxidation, oxidative damage to macromolecules such as protein, DNA and cell damage and death (7). Liver the major site of detoxification is the primary target of environmental and occupational toxicity (8).

The body is, however, not defenseless when facing free radicals. The antioxidant system enables transformation of reactive forms of oxygen into inactive and harmless compounds or molecules. Natural antioxidant enzymes manufactured in the body provide an important defense against free radicals. Superoxide dismutase (SOD), glutathione peroxidase (GSH-Px), and catalase (CAT) are the most important antioxidant enzymes.

Among the non-enzymatic antioxidants, vitamin E is listed; its activity has been studied to a reasonable extent. α -tocopherol (Vitamin E) is a natural component of membrane lipid bilayer and thus helps to maintain membrane stability. The molecular and cellular effects of vitamin E have been explained either by acting as an antioxidant preventing damage to membranes or proteins and regulating their activity by specifically scavenging reactive oxygen species or by interacting or regulating specific enzymes and influencing cellular structures (9).

It has been observed that nickel sulfate induces increase in concentrations of lipid peroxidation products with concomitant decrease in α -tocopherol concentration in the liver (10). α -tocopherol acting in conjugation with glutathione peroxide (GSH-Px) could directly reduce phospholipids hydroperoxides within the membrane and lipoproteins to inhibit lipid peroxidation (11).
Therefore the aim of the study was to evaluate the effect of nickel sulfate on body and organ weight, hematological parameters as well as its effects on liver and kidney tissues. Further to investigate whether the antioxidant vitamin E (α -tocopherol) has any protective effects against nickel induced toxicity.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Adult (aged 60 to 70 d) laboratory-bred male Wister strain rats (160±5g) were fed with laboratory stock diet (consists of 70% carbohydrate, 7% fat, 18% protein, 4% salt mixture and 1% vitamin mixture) and water ad libitum for 7 days. The animals were kept in an air conditioned animal house maintained at 22°C to 24°C with ~70% relative humidity. The acclimatized animals were divided into four groups of six animals each. Group I served as untreated control. Group II rats were administered nickel sulfate (NiSO,, 6H,O) (Sigma) in double-distilled water at a dose of 2.0 mg/100 g b.wt., (ip) on alternate days until the tenth dose (12). Group III rats were treated orally with á-tocopherol (13) at a dose of 10 mg/100 g. b.wt (im), and Group IV rats were given both nickel sulfate (2.0 mg/ 100 g. b.wt.; ip) and α -tocopherol simultaneously (10 mg/100 g.b.wt., im) on alternate days until the tenth dose. The dietary isocaloric status was maintained in each group by pair feeding technique. The entire animal experiments were performed according to the ethical guidelines suggested by ICMR and Committee for the Purpose of Control and Supervision of Experiments on Animals (CPCSEA), Ministry of Culture, Government of India. After treatment, the animals were sacrificed by cervical decapitation between 9:00 h and 11:00 h.

Measurement of body and organ weights:

All animals were weighed by automatic balance on day 1 of the nickel sulfate treatment and the day of sacrifice. After decapitation the animals were dissected, liver and kidney were excised and weighed after washing in ice-cold saline to the nearest of 0.1 mg in a single pan electronic balance. The percentage of body weight gain, hepatosomatic index and relative kidney weight were calculated. The weights of the tissues were expressed after correction for difference in body weight i.e. relative body weight (per 100 gm body weight).

Determination of hematological parameters:

About 2 ml of blood were collected in commercial tubes containing about 40 µl of potassium salt of EDTA as anticoagulant and analyzed within 24 h by fully automated hematological cell counter (Sysmax K-4500 of Transasia Ltd.) (14). The parameters measured were red blood cell (RBC) count, white blood cell (WBC) count, hemoglobin (Hb) concentration, packed cell volume (PCV%), mean cell volume (MCV), platelet count. The values of the mean corpusular hemoglobin (MCH) and MCHC were calculated. Each sample was run in duplicate.

Biochemical determination of markers:

Serum free of hemolysis separated from blood cells as soon as possible after collection. 2 to 3 ml of blood samples were centrifuged at 3000 rpm for 15 min and later the following parameters were analyzed.

Assay of serum aspartate aminotranseferase activity (SAST/SGOT): The serum AST or

Protective Effect of α-tocopherol Against Hematotoxicity 283

SGOT activity has been measured by modified UV (IFCC), kinetic assay using a commercial kit (Span diagnostics Ltd, India) according to manufacturer's protocol (15).

Assay of serum alanine aminotranseferase activity (SALT/SGOT): The serum ALT or SGPT activity has been measured by modified UV (IFCC), kinetic assay using a commercial kit (Span diagnostics Ltd, India) according to manufacturer's protocol (16).

Estimation of serum total protein: Total serum protein has been measured by modified Biuret method with end-point colorimetry according to manufacturer's protocol using semi automated analyzer (17).

Estimation of serum urea: Serum urea has been measured by urease, Berthelot end point assay using a commercial kit (Span diagnostics Ltd, India) according to the manufacturer's protocol (18).

Estimation of serum creatinine: Serum creatinine was determined by modified Jaffe's reaction (initial rate assay) using a commercial kit (Span diagnostics Ltd, India) according to the manufacturer's protocol (19).

Biochemical determination of oxidant stress/ antioxidant status of tissues:

The tissues of each side (liver, kidney) of each group were separately dissected out, washed in ice-cold saline, and weighed. Approximately 100 to 150 mg tissue was homogenized in 0.05 M Tris-Cl/1 mM EDTA (pH 7.0) buffer by Polytron (setting 7, 20 sec). The homogenate was centrifuged for 20 min at $3,000 \times g$ at 40° C, and the supernatant was used for assaying antioxidant status.

- Concentration of TBARS level: Lipid peroxidation was estimated by measuring thiobarbituric acid reactive substances (TBARS) and was expressed in terms of malondialdehyde (MDA) content, according to the method of Ohkawa et al (20). Lipid peroxide level was expressed in terms of µmoles TBA reactants/g protein and were estimated in terms of 2-thiobarbituric acid reactants, using 1,1',3,3', tetramethoxypropane as standard.
- 2. The glutathione level was measured by the method of Moron et al. (21). In this method 5, 5-dithiobis 2-nitrobenzoic acid (DTNB) was reduced by -SH groups to form 1 mole of 2-nitro-5-mercaptobenzoic acid per mole of SH. The nitro mercaptobenzoic acid anion released has intense yellow color and can be used to measure -SH groups at 412 nm. The unit was expressed as µmoles/g tissue weight.
- 3. The activity of superoxide dismutase: Total (Cu-Zn and Mn) superoxide dismutase activity was determined according to the method of Misra and Fridovich (22). The ability of superoxide dismutase to inhibit the auto oxidation of epinephrine at pH 10.2 has been used as the basis of a convenient and sensitive assay for this enzyme. One unit of SOD activity was defined as the amount of enzyme that inhibited the oxidation of epinephrine by 50%. Activity was expressed as units/mg of protein.
- The activity of glutathione peroxidase: GSH-Px activity was determined using a modification of the method of Flohé and Günzler (23). The millimolar extinction

coefficient of 6.22 mM/cm was used to determine the activity of GSH-Px. Activity was expressed as units/mg of protein.

- 5. The activity of catalase: Catalase activity was determined by the method of Aebi (24). The molar extinction coefficient of 43.6 mM/cm was used to determine CAT activity. CAT activity was expressed as units/mg of protein.
- 6. Protein was determined by the method of Lowry (25).

Statistical analysis:

The data, obtained from all the control and experimental samples, has been subjected to statistical analysis. Mean±SD values were calculated for each group. To determine the significance of inter-group differences, we analyzed each parameter separately. Analysis of data was done by oneway ANOVA and post-hoc by Tuky-Krammer test by using statistical software (Stat Pac for Windows, Version 11.0). The level of significance was fixed at P<0.05.

RESULTS

Evaluation of body and organ weights:

No death was observed in any of the experimental groups. Table I shows that nickel sulfate treatment in Group II produced a significant decrease in final body weight as compared to untreated control (Group I). But simultaneous administration of α -tocopherol with nickel sulfate in Group IV rats, the decrease in final body weight improved remarkably. There was no significant difference in final body weight of nickel + α -tocopherol rats with control rats. When compared to respective initial body weight, control, α -tocopherol and nickel +

TABLE I: Changes in body and organ weight of male rats after nickel sulfate treatment alone or in supplementation with α -tocopherol.

Body/ Tissue weight	Untreated control	Nickel sulfate	lpha-tocopherol	Nickel sulfate + α -tocopherol	F-ratio & P value
(i) Initial Body wt (g)	179.67±6.334	184.00 ± 2.583	180.50 ± 3.528	$188.67 \pm 3.422^*$	F=5.678 P=.0056
(ii) Final Body wt (g)	247.83 ± 12.776	$167.67 \pm 4.154^{****}$	$247.33 \pm 5.110^{++++}$	$221.00 \pm 10.89^{****++++$$}$	F=104.784 P=0.0000
% of body wt gain [(i) vs. (ii)]	38.30 ± 7.732	$-8.67 \pm 3.309^{****}$	37.26 ± 3.699 ++++	$16.98 \pm 4.790^{****++++$$$}$	F=108.896 P=0.0000
Absolute liver wt (g)	6.90 ± 0.095	$4.65 \pm 0.143^{****}$	$6.92 \pm 0.136^{++++}$	$6.07 \pm 0.109^{*+++\$}$	F=28.623 P=0.0000
Hepatosomatic index (g/100 g body wt)	2.75 ± 0.051	2.77 ± 0.049	2.796 ± 0.078	2.79 ± 0.180	F=0.204 P=0.8926
Relative Kidney wt (g/100 g body wt)	0.38 ± 0.012	$0.57 \pm 0.024^{****}$	$0.37 \pm 0.017^{++++}$	$0.51 \pm 0.038^{****} + * $$$	F=94.821 P=0.0000

Group I – Control, Group II – Nickel treated, Group III - α -tocopherol treated, Group IV – Nickel sulfate + α -tocopherol. Each value is mean±SD of six observations in each group. Analysis of data was done by one-way ANOVA and post-hoc by Tuky-Krammer test. The * depicts comparison with Group I (* P< 0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); + depicts comparison with Group II (+P<0.05, ++P<0.001, +++P<0.001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001); ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison With Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison With Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison With Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison With Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison With Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001); * depicts comparison With Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001); * depicts comparison With Group II

 α -tocopherol rats showed a significant difference between initial and final body weight. A significant decrease in absolute liver weight was found in nickel treated rats in comparison with control groups although the hepatosomatic index of the nickel treated group was non-significant as compared with control. This may be indicative of more a proportional decrease in liver weight with decrease in respective body weight. Simultaneous treatment with α -tocopherol in Group IV rats had improved the absolute liver weight as well as hepatosomatic index up to the level of control group. There was also a significant increase in relative kidney weight in nickel treated group of rats compared to control group. In nickel + α - tocopherol treated rats, simultaneous α -tocopherol administration did not show any significant changes from Group II rats.

Changes in hematological parameters:

Table II shows that nickel sulfate administration resulted in significant decrease of RBC count, haematocrit value (PCV %) and Hb concentration in nickel treated group of rats when compared to untreated control. Nickel sulfate + α tocopherol treated group also showed a significant decrease of RBC count, PCV % and Hb concentration in comparison with their control but when compared with nickel alone treated rats, a significant increase of

Hematological parameters	Untreated control	Nickel sulfate	lpha-tocopherol	Nickel sulfate + α-tocopherol	F-ratio & P value
RBC (10 ⁶ cell/µL)	8.46 ± 0.39	$5.59 \pm 0.39^{****}$	8.63±0.30++++	$7.03 \pm 0.34^{****} + \cdots + $$$	F=94.886 P=0.0000
Hemoglobin (gm/dL)	18.07 ± 0.27	$12.39 \pm 0.64^{****}$	$18.18 \pm 0.33^{++++}$	$14.99 \pm 0.49^{****} + + + + $$$	F=221.83 P=0.0000
PCV (%)	49.38 ± 0.96	$41.74 \pm 0.86^{****}$	$49.80 \pm 0.76^{++++}$	$45.96 \pm 0.44^{****} + + + + $$$	F=137.914 P=0.0000
Clotting time (min)	4.21 ± 1.14	$7.61 \pm 0.28^{****}$	$4.55 \pm 0.09^{++++}$	$7.23 \pm 0.27^{****}$	F=51.387 P=0.0000
WBC (10 ³ cell/ µL)	9.30 ± 0.35	$4.91 \pm 0.14^{****}$	$9.31 \pm 0.22^{++++}$	$6.20 \pm 0.21^{****++++$$$	F=507.926 P=0.0000
$\begin{array}{c} Platelets \\ (10^3 \ cells/\mu L) \end{array}$	866.75 ± 24.87	$523.33 \pm 27.89^{****}$	843.64±21.10++++	$566.67 \pm 21.86^{****+$$$}$	F=336.043 P=0.0000
MCV (fL)	58.93 ± 2.79	76.52 ± 5.50 ****	61.58±5.11 ***	66.04±2.87 *++	F=19.891 P=0.0000
MCH (pg)	21.64 ± 1.26	22.37 ± 0.87 ^a	21.18±0.66 ª	21.19±1.10 ^a	F=1.882 P=0.1651
MCHC (g/dL)	36.65 ± 0.75	32.55±2.32 ***	36.58±1.02 ***	32.62 ± 0.97	F=16.032 P=0.0000

TABLE II: Changes in hematological parameters of male rats after nickel sulfate treatment alone or in supplementation with á-tocopherol.

Group I – Control, Group II – Nickel treated, Group III – α -tocopherol treated, Group IV – Nickel sulfate + α -tocopherol. RBC, Red blood corpuscles; PCV, Packed cell volume; WBC, White blood corpuscle; MCV, Mean corpuscular volume; MCH, Mean corpuscular haemoglobin; MCHC, Mean corpuscular haemoglobin concentration. Each value is mean±SEM of six observations in each group. Each value is mean±SD of six observations in each group. Analysis of data was done by one-way ANOVA and post-hoc by Tuky-Krammer test. The * depicts comparison with Group II (*P<0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.001, ****P<0.001); * depicts comparison with Group II (*P<0.05, **P<0.001); * depicts comparison with Group III(*P<0.05, **P<0.001); * depicts comparison with Group II (*P<0.05, **P<0.001); * depicts comparison with Group III(*P<0.05, **P<0.001); * depicts comparison with Group II (*P<0.05, **P<0.001); * depicts comparison with Group III(*P<0.05, **P<0.001); * depicts comparison

all the above mentioned parameters were noticed. No significant alterations of any of those parameters were found in case of only α -tocopherol treated rats when compared with untreated control rats.

Table II also depicts significant increase of clotting time (CT) followed by decrease of platelet count and WBC count in nickel treated rats in comparison to untreated control. In case of nickel + α -tocopherol treated rats a significant increase in clotting time and decrease of platelets count and WBC count were noticed when compared with control rats but when it was compared with nickel alone treated rats a significant rise in WBC count were found. No significant changes were found in any of these parameters in only α -tocopherol supplemented rats when it was compared with untreated control. In nickel treated rats, MCV was increased significantly when compared to control group of rats. This alteration was not rectified even after simultaneous supplementation with α - tocopherol. MCH and MCHC values remained statistically unchanged in all the groups.

Evaluation of biochemical changes:

Table III shows a very significant increase in serum total protein level in nickel treated rats in comparison with untreated control. No significant difference of serum total protein level was noticed in nickel sulfate + α -tocopherol treated rats when it was compared to nickel alone treatment. Hepatotoxicity was monitored by quantitative analysis of SGOT and SGPT activities, which were used as biochemical markers of liver damages. The activity of both SGOT and SGPT in rats after nickel treatment had increased significantly from that of control group (Table III). In nickel + α-tocopherol treated rats, the SGOT activity did not show any significant improvement from that of nickel alone treated rats. Whereas SGPT activity improved significantly in nickel + α -tocopherol treated rats when compared to nickel treatment alone.

TABLE III:	Changes in SGOT and	SGPT activities, serum	total protein, urea and	creatinine value of
	male rats after nickel	sulfate treatment alone	or in supplementation	with á-tocopherol.

Treatment group	Untreated control	Nickel sulfate	lpha-tocopherol	Nickel sulfate + α -tocopherol	F-ratio & P value
SGOT (U/L)	276.483 ± 14.208	330.117±7.837****	277.667±10.502++++	316.800±9.045***\$\$\$	F=39.393 P=0.0000
SGPT (U/L)	41.02 ± 3.461	$85.542 \pm 4.384^{****}$	$36.767 \pm 2.147^{++++}$	$69.333 \pm 4.061^{****++++$$$}$	F=248.866 P=0.0000
Total protein (mg/dL)	7.30 ± 0.245	$11.77 \pm 1.029^{****}$	$7.14 \pm 0.237^{++++}$	$10.19 \pm 0.302^{****}$	F=96.83 P=0.0000
Urea (mg/dL)	42.280 ± 1.049	$48.193 \pm 0.429^{****}$	$40.662 \pm 1.347^{*++++}$	46.997±0.653****\$\$\$\$	F=89.487 P=0.0000
$\begin{array}{c} Creatinine \\ (mg/dL) \end{array}$	0.643 ± 0.024	$1.515 \pm 0.131^{****}$	$0.632 \pm 0.045^{++++}$	$1.305 \pm 0.053^{****++++$$$$}$	F=219.351 P=0.0000

Group I – Control, Group II – Nickel treated, Group III – α -tocopherol treated, Group IV – Nickel sulfate + α -tocopherol. Each value is mean±SD of six observations in each group. Analysis of data was done by one-way ANOVA and post-hoc by Tuky-Krammer test. The * depicts comparison with Group I (*P<0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.001, ****P<0.0001); + depicts comparison with Group II (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ****P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ****P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ****P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ****P<0.0001).

Table III also shows significant increases in serum total protein, urea and creatinine levels in nickel treated rats in comparison with untreated control. No significant difference was noticed in these three parameters in nickel sulfate + α -tocopherol supplemented rats when compared to nickel treatment alone.

Hepatic and renal oxidant stress/antioxidant status:

Table IV shows that nickel induced a significant increase in hepatic and renal lipid peroxide levels in comparison with their respective controls, whereas in nickel sulfate + α -tocopherol treated rats both hepatic and

Tissue analyzed	Treatment group	Untreated control	Nickel sulfate	lpha-tocopherol	Nickel sulfate + α -tocopherol	F-ratio & P value
Liver	Lipid peroxide (µmoles TBA reactants/g protein)	4.02±0.16	7.28±0.33****	3.95±0.27****	4.27±0.25****	F=229.32 P=0.0000
	Glutathione (µmoles/g tissue weight)	5.51 ± 0.30	$3.52 \pm 0.17^{****}$	$5.28 \pm 0.15^{++++}$	$4.57 \pm 0.43^{***+++$}$	F=58.848 P=0.0000
	GSH-Px (units/mg protein)	0.09 ± 0.004	$0.05 \pm 0.002^{****}$	$0.09 \pm 0.003^{++++}$	$0.07 \pm 0.006^{****++++$$$$}$	F=135.387 P=0.0000
	SOD (units/mg protein)	63.67±2.51	44.26±3.55****	63.00±2.97****	$55.26 \pm 2.97^{***+++\$}$	F=53.636 P=0.0000
	CAT (units/mg protein)	8.54 ± 0.40	4.84±0.53****	8.51±0.48****	$6.09 \pm 0.66^{****++$$$$}$	F=73.322 P=0.0000
Kidney	Lipid peroxide (µmoles TBA reactants/g protein)	4.59±0.63	$7.63 \pm 0.45^{****}$	4.31±0.43****	$5.37 \pm 0.48^{+++++}$	F=53.576 P=0.0000
	Glutathione (µmoles/g tissue weight)	5.09 ± 0.41	3.86±0.35***	$5.05 \pm 0.22^{+++}$	$4.41 \pm 0.54^{*_{++}}$	F=13.02 P=0.0001
	GSH-Px (units/mg protein)	0.097 ± 0.007	$0.038 \pm 0.009^{****}$	$0.099 \pm 0.004^{++++}$	$0.061 \pm 0.010^{****} + + + \$\$\$\$$	F=87.162 P=0.0000
	SOD (units/mg protein)	120.89 ± 9.01	73.66±2.08****	116.72±5.41****	95.30±8.84***+++\$\$\$	F=58.942 P=0.0000
	CAT (units/mg protein)	16.07 ± 2.77	8.83±1.05****	15.34±0.85***	11.28±1.38***+\$	F=24.69 P=0.0000

TABLE IV: Changes in hepatic and renal antioxidant status of male rats after nickel sulphate treatment alone or in supplementation with á-tocopherol.

Group I – Control, Group II – Nickel treated, Group III – α -tocopherol treated, Group IV – Nickel sulfate + α -tocopherol, SOD, superoxide dismutase; CAT, catalase; GSH-Px, glutathione peroxidase; TBA, 2-thiobarbituric acids. Each value is mean±SEM of six observations in each group. In each column, values with different superscripts (a, b, c) were significantly different from each other (P<0.05). Each value is mean±SD of six observations in each group. Analysis of data was done by one-way ANOVA and posthoc by Tuky-Krammer test. The * depicts comparison with Group I (*P<0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.001, ***P<0.001); + depicts comparison with Group II (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group II (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group II (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group II (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group II (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group II (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group II (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group II (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group II (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group II (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group II (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison with Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts comparison gives Group III (*P<0.05, **P<0.001, ***P<0.0001); * depicts Group III (*P<0.05, ***P<0.0001); ***P<0.0001); * depicts Group III (*P<0.05

renal lipid peroxide level decreased significantly when compared with nickel treatment alone. The result shows that after nickel treatment, both the liver and kidney SOD, CAT, and GSH-Px activities were significantly suppressed in the experimental nickel treated rats in comparison with the control. In nickel sulfate + α -tocopherol combined treated rats an improvement of all antioxidant enzyme activities of liver and kidney were noticed in comparison with only nickel treatment. In case of liver and kidney glutathione concentration, a significant reduction of GSH was observed after nickel treatment but simultaneous treatment with á-tocopherol the GSH concentrations were found to be improved significantly in both liver and kidney. Rats of only α -tocopherol treatment did not show any significant variation in the parameters studied above when compared with their respective controls.

DISCUSSION

Nickel induced growth retardation and consistent reduction in body weight is already reported as it is found in our studies (26). Simultaneous treatment with α -tocopherol had shown a beneficial effect on the percentage decrease in body weight after nickel treatment. α-tocopherol induced restoration of growth rate has been reported in earlier studies (27). In the current study, administration of nickel sulfate also induced a significant decrease in absolute liver weight with a non-significant change in hepatosomatic index. The decreased absolute liver weight may be indicative to the degenerative effect of nickel sulfate on hepatic tissue, as it is a major site of metabolism. A significant increase in relative kidney weight after nickel sulfate treatment may be due to renal inflammatory response.

The results obtained in our present study show that the treatment with nickel sulfate induces anemia (decrease RBC count, PCV%) and Hb concentration) in rats. Nickel implanted rats showed a significant decrease of red blood cells, hemoglobin and haematocrit at the time of morbidity (5). In our study the decrease in RBCs count, PCV% and hemoglobin concentration may be due to non-regenerative anemia arising from nickel induced direct injury of hematopoietic stem cells resulting in decreased erythrocyte, leucocyte and platelet count. Effects on blood hemostatic mechanisms are assessed by both clotting time determination and platelet count. Decreased production or increased consumption of platelets may lead to fall of platelet count. The leucopenia after nickel treatment may be attributed to the inhibition of white blood cell maturation, their release from tissue reservoir or occurrence of leucopoenia by an organism as a response to a stress caused by toxic compounds associated with allergic reaction (5, 27). A decrease in hemoglobin concentration may be due to increased rate of destruction or reduction in rate of formation of RBC. In addition. reduction in the blood parameters (RBC count, Hb concentration, PCV %) may be attributed to hyperactivity of bone marrow leading to production of RBC with impaired integrity that easily destructed in the circulation (5). Simultaneous treatment of α -tocopherol decreased the toxic effects of nickel sulfate on hematological values and also showed a protective role in anemia and leucopenia. An inverse correlation between increased lipid peroxidation and α -tocopherol

levels have been found in bone marrow of nickel chloride treated rats as well as in blood (28). Our study supports the previous observations which show a significant increase in RBC count, PCV% and Hb concentration after α -tocopherol supplementation in athletes who are exposed to exercise induce oxidative stress (28). This could be attributed to the protective effect of α -tocopherol.

Increased activity of both SGOT and SGPT after nickel treatment may be due to leakage of enzymes from liver cytosol into the blood stream giving an indication on the hepatotoxic effect of nickel (27). Following cell damage, the membranes become permeable and enzyme activity is found in the extra cellular fluid and serum, so the highest activity of alanine amino transferase was recorded in the serum. Similar results are published by Sindhu et al (29). Activity of SGPT was increased significantly following nickel treatment to normal rats. The improvement of SGPT activity towards control value in the rats simultaneously treated with α -tocopherol proved the hepatoprotective effect of α -tocopherol due to its antioxidant properties.

In our study, serum protein level had increased significantly after nickel sulfate treatment. This is in agreement with Gopal et al. who recorded that the exposure of *Caprinus carpio* to heavy metal salts (Cu and Ni) at lethal and sublethal concentrations induced an increase in total protein (30). Although most of the earlier studies showed a decrease in the level of the serum protein after metal treatment but in this study the increase in level of serum protein after nickel exposure may be due to the liberation of synthesized proteins as a result of cytolysis and to other pathological changes manifested in the liver tissue associated with progression of the toxicity condition (27).

A significant rise in serum urea and creatinine with nickel treatment in our study indicates that, synthesized proteins were liberated as a result of cytolysis and other pathological changes. It has been reported that low-level of oral exposure to soluble nickel either induces changes of glomerular permeability or enhances the normal age-related glomerular nephritis lesions in ageing rats (27). The hyperactivity of renal tubules as well as altered glomerular filtration altogether may have increased the serum urea and creatinine level in our study. Administration of *a*-tocopherol could not decrease serum urea and creatinine level when given simultaneously with nickel. A study by El-Demerdash et al. realized similar results like ours (31). Although α -tocopherol, as antioxidant, acted as a preventive measure in heavy metal induced lipid peroxidation in renal tissues, but in this study vitamin supplementation could not show any improvement in rise in serum urea and creatinine level which may be due to non-interference of these antioxidant vitamins on protein catabolism pathway as such

The increased lipid peroxidation in the liver of nickel-treated rats suggests an increase in phospholipase activity during peroxidic decomposition of different sub organelle and plasma membrane lipids. These changes may be attributed to the effect of

nickel on the hepatic cells. Following cell damage, the membranes become permeable and enzyme activity are found in the extracellular fluid and serum (8, 27). Injury from nickel exposure may also be due to activation of Kupffer cells and a cascade of events involving several types of hepatic cells and a large number of inflammatory and cytotoxic mediators. In the nickel-treated rats, the decreased activities of hepatic SOD, CAT, and GSH-Px, suggests an interaction between the accumulated free radicals and the active amino acids of these enzymes. Nickel-induced decrease in glutathione levels may be due to its increased use in protecting the -SH-containing proteins from lipid peroxides. In Group IV rats a significant improvement in the activity of these antioxidant enzymes compared to Group II could be due to the relative ability of α tocopherol to scavenge reactive oxygen species within the lipid region of the membrane. The α -tocopherol acting in conjugation with GSH-Px could directly reduce phospholipids hydroperoxides within the membrane and lipoproteins to inhibit lipid peroxidation (32).

The increase in lipid peroxidation resulted from renal cell injury caused by the induction of the Fenton reaction, generating hydroxyl radicals. In the nickel-treated experimental group, the decreased activities of SOD, CAT, and GSH-Px suggests an interaction between the accumulated free radicals and the active amino acids of these enzymes (5). Like the other metabolic tissues, nickel-induced decrease in glutathione levels in kidney seen here may be due to its increased use in protecting – SH-containing proteins from lipid peroxides (6). Studies also revealed that pretreatment with α -tocopherol reduced significantly the lipid peroxidation of renal cells and renal dysfunction induced by renal ischemiareperfusion in rats (27). It has been found that, higher doses of vitamins are effective to protect oxidative renal damage. The protection is mediated partially by preventing the decline of renal antioxidant status (33).

It may be concluded from present findings that nickel induces oxidative damage in erythrocytes and other major metabolic tissues like liver and kidney. This results in disruption of overall hematology and liver and kidney function and also disrupts tissue antioxidant defense system. But simultaneous treatment with á-tocopherol may protect against toxic influence on above stated hematological and biochemical parameters, and as well as protect from heavy metal induced lipid peroxidation in hepatic and renal tissues.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors greatly acknowledge the Director, Defence Institute of Physiology and Allied Sciences, New Delhi (DRDO, Ministry of Defence, Government of India) for providing financial assistance (*Ref.No. TC*/ 292/TASK-116(KDS)/DIPAS/2006). The authors also acknowledge Dr. B. S. Patil, Dean, Al-Ameen Medical College, Bijapur, Karnataka, India for his constant encouragement during this study.

REFERENCES

- Ecological Soil Screening Level for Nickel (ECO-SSLs for Nickel). U. S. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Solid Waste and Emergency Response, NW, Washington DC (OSWER Directive 9285.7-76) 2007: 2.
- Nielsen FH, Shuler TR, Mcleod TG, Zimmerman TJ. Nickel influences iron metabolism through physiologic, pharmacologic and toxicologic mechanisms in rats. J Nutr 1984; 114: 1280-1288.
- Kalinih JF, Emond CA, Dalton TK, Mog SR, Coleman GD, Kordell JE, et al. Embedded weapons grade tungsten alloy shrapnel rapidly induces metastasis high grade rhabdomyosarcomas in F344 rats. Env Health Perspect 2005; 113: 729-734.
- Alloway BJ. Heavy Metals in Soils. Blackie Academic and Professional. New Delhi, India; 1990; 339.
- Das KK, Gupta AD, Dhundasi SA, Patil AM, Das SN, Ambekar JG. Effect of L- ascorbic acid on antioxidant defense system in testes of albino rats exposed to nickel sulfate. *Biometals* 2007; 20: 177-184.
- Schwenke DC. Antioxidants and atherogenesis. J Nutr Biochem 1989; 424-445.
- Ambrose AM, Larson PS, Borzelleca JR, Hennigar GR. Long term toxicologic assessment of nickel in rats and dogs. Jr Food Sci Technol 1976; 13: 181-189.
- 8. Gupta AD, Dhundasi SA, Dhara PC, Das KK. Influence of α -tocopherol on nickel induced alteration of serum lipid profile in male albino rats. Asian Pac J Trop Med 2008; 1: 14–18.
- 9. Acharya R, Mishra M, Mishra I, Tripathy RR. Potential role of vitamins in chromium induced spermatogenesis in Swiss mice. *Environ Toxicol Pharmacol* 2004; 15: 53-59.
- Ringseis R, Eder K. Insufficient dietary vitamin e increases the concentration of 7betahydroxycholesterol in tissues of rats fed salmon oil. J Nutr 2002; 132: 3732-1735.
- Sneddon AA, Wu HC, Farquharson A, Grant I, Arthur JR, Rotondo D, et al. Regulation of selenoprotein GPx4 expression and activity in human endothelial cells by fatty acids, cytokines and antioxidants. *Atherosclerosis* 2003; 171: 57-65.

- Bordes E, Papillion VV. Myocardial change induced by nickel and in association with cadmium. Rev Ig Bacteriol Virusal Parazitol Epidemol Pneumotizol 1983; 32: 51-56.
- Canoru N, Ü.ek R, Atamer A. Protective Effects of Vitamin E Selenium and Allopurinol Against Stress-induced Ulcer Formation in Rats. *Turk J Med Sci* 2001; 31: 199-203.
- Garcia-Mazano A, Gonzalez-Llaven J, Lemini C, Rubio-Póo C. Standardization of rat blood clotting tests with reagent used for humans. *Proc West Pharmacol Soc* 2001; 44: 153-155.
- 15. Schumann G, Bonora R, Ceriotti F. IFCC primary reference procedures for the measurement of catalytic activity concentrations of enzymes at 37°C. Part 5. Reference procedure for the measurement of catalytic concentration of aspartate aminotransferase. *Clin Chem Lab Med* 2002a; 40: 725-733.
- 16. Schumann G, Bonora R, Ceriotti F. IFCC primary reference procedures for the measurement of catalytic activity concentrations of enzymes at 37°C. Part 4. Reference procedure for the measurement of catalytic concentration of alanine aminotransferase. *Clin Chem Lab Med* 2002b; 40: 718-724.
- Doumas BT, Bayse DD, Carter RJ, Peters T Jr, Schaffer R. A candidate reference method for determination of total protein in serum. I. Development and validation. *Clin Chem* 1981; 27: 1642-1650.
- Chaney AL, Marbach EP. Modified reagents for determination of urea and ammonia. *Clin Chem* 1962; 8: 130-132.
- 19. Bowers LD. Kinetic serum creatinine assay I, the role of various factors in determining specificity. *Clin Chem* 1980; 26: 551-554.
- Okhawa H, Ohishi N, Yagi K. Reaction of linoleic acid hydroperoxide with thiobarbituric acids. *Anals Biochem* 1979; 95: 351-354.
- Moron MS, Bepeirre JW, Hannerwick B. Levels of glutathione, gluta-thione reductase and glutathione transferase in rat lung and liver. *Biochem Biophys Acta* 1979; 582: 3170-3185.
- 22. Mishra HP, Fridovich I. The role of superoxide anion in the auto oxidation of epinephrine and a simple assay for superoxide dismutase. J Biol Chem 1972; 247: 3170-3185.

- Flohé L, Günzler WA. Assays of glutathione peroxidase In Packer L (Eds.), Methods in Enzymology Academic Press; Orlando, Florida, USA. 1984; 105: 114-121.
- Aebi H. Catalase. In: Bergmeryer HU, editor. Methods of Enzymatic Analysis. New York: Academic Press; 1983; 3: 276-286.
- Lowry OH, Rosebrough NJ, Farr AL, Randall RS. Estimation of protein by using Folin-phenol reagent. J Biol Chem 1951; 193: 267-275.
- 26. Whanger PD. Effects of dietary nickel on enzyme activities and mineral contents in rats. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol* 1973; 25: 323-331.
- 27. Das KK, Das SN, Dhundasi SA. Nickel: Molecular Diversity, Application, Essentiality and Toxicity in human health. In: Blanc G and Moreau D, editors. Biometals, Molecular Structures, Binding Properties and Applications. New York, USA, Nova Science Publishers Inc; 2010; 33-58.
- Kelkar G, Subhadra K, Chengappa RK. Effect of antioxidant supplementation on hematological parameters, oxidative stress and performance of Indian athletes. J Hum Ecol 2008; 24: 209-213.

- 29. Sindhu P, Garg ML, Morgenstern P, Vogt PJ, Butz T, Dhawan DK. Role of zinc in regulating the levels of hepatic elements following nickel toxicity in rats. *Biol Trace Elem Res* 2004; 102: 161-172.
- 30. Gopal V, Parvathy S, Balasubramanlian PR. Effect of heavy metals on the blood protein biochemistry of the fish cyprinus carpio and its use as bioindicator of pollution stress. *Environmental Monitoring and Assessment* 1997; 48: 117-124.
- 31. El-Demerdash FM, Yousef MI, Kedwany FS, Baghdadi HH. Role of alpha-tocopherol and betacarotene in ameliorating the fenvalerate induced changes in oxidative stress, hemato-biochemical parameters, and semen quality of male rats. J Environm Sci Health. Part B 2004; 39: 443-459.
- 32. Hfaiedh N, Allagui S, Carreau S, Zourgui L, Feki A, Croute F. Impact of Dietary Restriction on Peroxidative Effects of Nickel Chloride in Wistar Rats. *Toxicol Mech Methods* 2008; 18: 597-603.
- 33. Ajith TA, Usha S, Nivitha V. Ascorbic acid and á-tocopherol protect anticancer drug cisplatin induced nephrotoxicity in mice: a comparative study. *Clin Chim Acta* 2007; 375: 82-88.

IMPACT OF DIFFERENT STARTING DOSES OF ATORVASTATIN ON REACHING TARGET LOW DENSITY LIPOPROTEIN CHOLESTEROL LEVELS AND HEALTH RELATED QUALITY OF LIFE IN DYSLIPIDEMIC PATIENTS

GHIA CJ*, PANDA SK, KHOBRAGADE LR AND JHA RK

Department of Pharmacology, Jawaharlal Nehru Medical College, Wardha – 442004, Maharashtra, India

(Received on June 11, 2012)

Abstract : Objectives : 1. To compare the percentage of patients that reach target LDL-C goals with 10 mg Vs. 20 mg of atorvastatin as a starting dose. 2. To compare Health Related Quality of Life (HRQOL) in patients on 10 mg Vs. 20 mg of atorvastatin.

Methods : A prospective, double blind, parallel groups, unicentric study of patients of dyslipidemia, randomized to receive atorvastatin 10 mg (n=75) or atorvastatin 20 mg (n=75) once daily for 12 weeks. Safety reporting of incidence of adverse events was done.

Results: Significantly more number of patients (P<0.05) reached target LDL-C levels at the end of 12 weeks in the 20 mg group (77.27% in the high risk group, 100% in moderately high risk group and 100% in the moderate risk group) when compared to 10 mg group (32% in the high risk group, 75% in moderately high risk group and 83.33% in the moderate risk group). Increase in HRQOL at the end of 12 weeks was also significantly greater (P<0.001) in 20 mg group (27.89%) vs. 10 mg group (19.26%).

Conclusions : Selecting the starting dose of atorvastatin according to the patients risk category (by using the Framingham's algorithm for calculating cardiovascular risk) and the percentage reduction in LDL required, will result in greater success in achieving LDL goals and better quality of life.

Key words : atorvastatin dyslipidemia LDL-C goal quality of life

INTRODUCTION

Dyslipidemia is a broad term that refers to a number of lipid disorders. Eighty percent of the lipid disorders are related to diet and lifestyle, whereas the other twenty percent are familial disorders (1). Statins are the most effective and best-tolerated agents for treating dyslipidemia. Statins are a class of cholesterol-lowering drugs that are competitive inhibitors of the enzyme 3hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl coenzyme A (HMG-

*Corresponding author : Dr. Canna Jagdish Ghia, Tutor, 501, Krishna Kunj, 6th Road, Santacruz East, Mumbai – 400 055; Email : drcannaghia@gmail.com; Contact No. : 9867544504; Fax No. : +9102225031258

CoA) reductase, which catalyzes an early, rate-limiting step in cholesterol biosynthesis. Statins occupy a portion of the binding site in HMGCoA, thus blocking access to the active site (2). A number of trials have demonstrated the efficacy of statin treatment in reducing fatal and nonfatal coronary heart disease (CHD) events, strokes, and total mortality (3).

The effectiveness of statins in lowering low density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) varies per milligram dose. Hence, for each statin, the dose required to achieve a target LDL-C reduction varies. Achieving LDL-C targets can be a long and difficult process. Target LDL-C levels are frequently not achieved in patients who require large reductions in LDL-C. Several dose titrations, typically months apart, are often required and some patients still do not reach the target. A treatment strategy that helps patients quickly achieve their LDL-C target will therefore not only have a positive clinical impact, as illustrated by recent studies comparing aggressive atorvastatin treatment with usual care (4, 5), it may also increase adherence to treatment.

Current statistics show that many dyslipidemic patients are not even diagnosed with dyslipidemia (6, 7, 8). Of those patients that are diagnosed, only a few receive treatment for this condition (9, 10). Current management of dyslipidemia is sub-optimal. Treatment of dyslipidemia is likely to reduce preventive morbidity and premature mortality and decrease the health care costs of expensive cardiovascular and hence it is important to treat dyslipidemia aggressively (5, 6, 7).

Despite an increasing body of evidence on the benefit of lowering elevated levels of low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C), there is still considerable concern that patients are not achieving target LDL-C levels (11). The INTERHEART study demonstrated that traditional cardiovascular disease risk factors play an important role in the prediction of myocardial infarction in populations around the world, including South Asians (12). Multiple studies of migrant South Asian populations have, however, confirmed a 3- to 5-foldincrease in the risk for myocardial infarction and cardiovascular death as compared with other ethnic groups (13, 14, 15). Hence it is extremely important to study the how many patients of dyslipidemia would reach their target LDL- goals in the Indian context. To our knowledge there is currently no such study to test the efficacy of atorvastatin to reach target LDL levels in statin naïve Indian patients.

It is currently unknown whether aggressive lipid-lowering with a higher atorvastatin dose is indicated in Indian patients of dyslipidemia who have not had an acute coronary event (for e.g. myocardial infarction or stroke) in the past. Hence it would be worthwhile to compare the dose related effects of atorvastatin on lowering of lipid levels in patients of dyslipidemia who have not suffered from history or clinical evidence of myocardial infarction, unstable angina, stable angina, coronary artery procedures (angioplasty or bypass surgery), or clinically significant myocardial ischemia to determine the number of patients reaching the target LDL goals. It was also interesting to see the effect on the quality of life in patients receiving treatment at a

higher dose as compared to patients receiving treatment at a lower dose. The benefits of a higher dose therapy should be weighed carefully against the risk of adverse events. Hence, we also proposed to monitor the patients for the incidence of adverse events while on therapy with a higher dose and a lower dose of statin.

Hence the objectives of the above study were to compare the percentage of patients who reach LDL-C goals with 10 mg vs. 20 mg of atorvastatin as starting dose and to compare the incidence of adverse events in patients with 10 mg vs. 20 mg of atorvastatin in patients who had not suffered from an acute coronary event in the past; and to compare the improvement in Quality of life in patients on 10 mg vs. 20 mg of atorvastatin by calculating the Health Related Quality of life (HRQOL) score.

METHODS

The project was completed in Department of Pharmacology, Jawaharlal Nehru Medical College (J.N.M.C.) and Department of Medicine, Acharya Vinoba Bhave Rural Hospital (A.V.B.R.H.), Sawangi (Meghe), Wardha, Maharashtra, India.

The study was initiated after permission from the institutional ethics committee and written, informed consent from all participating subjects. The study was carried out according to the Indian Council of Medical Research (ICMR) guidelines for Biomedical Research in Humans (2006); and in compliance with the ICH/GCP Guidelines.

This study was comparative, randomized, double blind, parallel groups, single centre

study. The patients of dyslipidemia attending outpatient department (O.P.D.) of Medicine were enrolled into the present study.

Inclusion criteria

- 1. Patients ≥ 18 years of age of either sex.
- 2. Patients who are willing to give written informed consent.
- 3. Dyslipidemic patients eligible for lipid lowering therapy at baseline, as determined by NCEP ATP III guidelines
 - ≥2 NCEP risk factors that confer a 10-year risk for CHD of >20%, LDL-C ≥100 mg/dL (2.6 mmol/L). - High risk group
 - Or ≥2 NCEP risk factors that confer a 10-year risk for CHD of 10% to 20%, LDL-C ≥130 mg/dL (3.4 mmol/ L)- Moderately high risk group.
 - Or ≥2 NCEP risk factors that confer a 10-year risk for CHD of <10%, LDL-C ≥160 mg/dL (4.1 mmol/L)-Moderate risk group
- 4. Patients willing to adhere to a low fat diet as advised by the study investigator.

Exclusion criteria

- 1. Patients with history or clinical evidence of myocardial infarction, unstable angina, stable angina, coronary artery procedures (angioplasty or bypass surgery), or evidence of clinically significant myocardial ischemia.
- 2. Patients with history or clinical evidence

of non-coronary forms of atherosclerotic disease (peripheral arterial disease, abdominal aortic aneurysm, carotid artery disease, transient ischemic attacks or stroke of carotid origin or 50% obstruction of a carotid artery).

- Patients with uncontrolled diabetes (i.e. fasting blood sugar > 140 mg/dl).
- Impaired hepatic function (aspartate aminotransferase [AST] or alanine aminotransferase [ALT] ≥2 × the upper limit of normal [ULN]).
- 5. Uncontrolled hypertension (diastolic blood pressure >95 mm Hg).
- 6. Evidence of gastrointestinal disease limiting drug absorption or partial ileal bypass.
- Secondary causes of hyperlipoproteinemia, defined as uncontrolled primary hypothyroidism (thyroid-stimulating hormone ≥1.5 × ULN).
- 8. Individuals with decompensated kidney function blood urea nitrogen ≥30 mg/dL, creatinine ≥1.2 mg/dL, or creatine kinase (CK) ≥3 × ULN.
- 9. Any decompensated metabolic/hormonal disorders.
- 10. Patients with clinically significant respiratory or haematological disorder or any other severe concurrent illness, or acute infection, gram negative sepsis or cancer within past 5 years.
- 11. Patients with current use of lipid lowering drugs (example- bile acid sequestrant,

fibrate, nicotinic acid, fish oil), CYP 3A4 inhibitor (including cyclosporine, itraconazole, ketoconazole, erythromycin, clarithromycin, macrolide antibiotics) or oral corticosteroid.

- 12. Intolerance to statins at any time in the past.
- 13. Recent major surgery/illness/tissue injury/muscle injury/extensive burns.
- 14. Family history or past history of muscular disorders.
- 15. Excessive physical exercise of any form.
- 16. Patients who have experienced any unexplained muscle pain, tenderness or weakness in the past.
- 17. Participation in any clinical trial in the past six months.
- 18. Pregnant/Lactating mothers and women of childbearing potential not using medically accepted methods of contraception.
- 19. Active alcohol intake.
- 20. Drug or medication abuse within the last 6 months or any condition that would indicate the likelihood of poor subject compliance.
- 21. Subjects not willing to comply with the procedures described in this protocol.
- 22. Any serious or unstable medical or psychological condition that in the opinion of the investigator would compromise the patients safety or successful participation in the trial for e.g. physical examination, laboratory test, ECG.

Study procedure

At baseline, a thorough clinical examination and ECG was done which was followed by the baseline investigations. Patients were evaluated for lipid profile, liver function tests (LFT), fasting and post prandial blood sugar level and serum creatinine. Blood samples were tested in the Central Research Laboratory, A.V.B.R. Hospital. The patients were advised a low fat diet and anthropometry measurements were taken. For each patient Health Related Quality of life (HRQOL) score was evaluated using SF 36-Item Health Survey questionnaire. Patients were classified into their risk category by using the online version of the 10-year risk calculator made available by The National Heart, Lung and Blood Institute based on the Framingham algorithm. [(hin.nhlbi.nih.gov/atpiii/calculator.asp)/ (hin.nhlbi.nih.gov/atpiii/riskcalc.htm)].

A total of one hundred and fifty (n=150) patients were enrolled in the study. They were randomly allocated into two groups of seventy five each, using a computer generated randomization chart. Drugs were in the form of tablets to be taken orally once a day, for a period of 12 weeks. Both 10 mg and 20 mg atorvastatin tablets for 12 weeks were packed in identical boxes. Allocation concealment was obtained by number coding the drug boxes containing 10 mg and 20 mg atorvastatin. Patients were given a unique alpha-numeric code consisting of their initials and the code of the drug box that they were given and a key to the code was prepared to identify the group to which the patients belonged after completion of the study. This key was not disclosed to the investigator during the conduction of the study. The drugs

were given for 15 days to every patient by the clinical assistant. After every 15 days all patients were asked to come for follow up, refilling of medications and monitoring of adverse drug events. At the end of 4 weeks lipid profile estimation was done to ensure compliance to the medication and anthropometry measurement was done to ensure that the patient was following a low fat diet. At the end of study intervention (12 weeks) all the baseline investigations (lipid profile, liver function tests (LFT), fasting and post prandial blood sugar level, serum creatinine), anthropometry measurements, Health Related Quality of life (HRQOL) score evaluation using 36-Item Health Survey questionnaire were done (16). Patient counselling regarding diet and medication were done at the end of the study.

Testing for myalgia:

In order to test if the patients were suffering from myalgia; the power in the proximal muscles was tested by the investigator during each visit. A visual analogue scale was provided to determine the degree of myalgia experienced by the patients. Any patient experiencing myalgia was withdrawn from the study.

Outcome measures:

1. The percentages of subjects who reach LDL-C goals as per NCEP ATP III guidelines. [Time Frame: After 12 weeks of study drug] 2. Health Related Quality of life (HRQOL) score evaluation using SF 36-Item Health Survey questionnaire. [Time Frame: *Before* and at the *end* of the study after 12 weeks of study drug]

Sample size calculation:

A sample size of 120 subjects was considered adequate for the study statistical power (17). Assuming a dropout rate of 15 to 25% over a 12 weeks period, 150 patients were randomized to drug treatment to detect, with 90% power, a significant difference of 15% (P \leq 0.05) between each treatment arm.

Statistical analysis: Statistical analysis was carried out by using Student's unpaired t-test for comparing quantitative data between the 10 mg and 20 mg study groups after therapy. Comparison of categorical (qualitative) data between the study groups was done using Fischer's test.

RESULTS

In all, two hundred (200) patients were screened and after meeting the inclusion and exclusion criteria, a total of one hundred and fifty (150) patients were enrolled in the study. Of the 150 participants randomized to treatment, 119 completed the treatment phase successfully. The data of only these 119 patients was considered for statistical analysis. Out of the 31 patients who did not complete the study, 9 patients were lost to follow up. 22 patients were discontinued during the double-blind period, primarily as a consequence of treatment-emergent adverse event of myalgia (n=7); noncompliance to diet (n=10) and withdrawal of informed consent (n=5) (Fig. 1).

Baseline characteristics:

Both the groups were similar in demographic profile and baseline CHD risk factors at the start of the study (Table I).

TABLE I: Demographic Characteristics; Baseline CHD risk factors and baseline lipid profile before study.

	Atorvastatin	Atorvastatin	P
Parameters	10 mg	20 mg	value
	$(Mean \pm SD)$	$(Mean \pm SD)$	
	n=61	n=58	
Age (years)	55.33 ± 11.67	53.83 ± 11.91	0.4891
Males	36 (59.02%)	32~(55.17%)	0.8117
Female	25~(40.98%)	26 (44.83%)	0.8117
Male ≥45 years	26 (42.62%)	19 (32.76%)	0.3575
Female ≥55 years	12 (19.67%)	09 (15.52%)	0.7235
Cigarette smoking	25~(40.98%)	27 (46.55%)	0.6692
Diabetics	13 (21.31%)	15 (25.86%)	0.7123
Hypertensive	23 (37.70%)	18 (31.03%)	0.5671
TC (mg/dL)	242.60 ± 28.47	245.07 ± 31.15	0.6533
TG (mg/dL)	201.97 ± 34.14	208.53 ± 29.65	0.2658
LDL (mg/dL)	167.46 ± 32.30	167.83 ± 32.65	0.9507
HDL (mg/dL)	34.75 ± 3.21	35.53 ± 3.11	0.1814
VLDL (mg/dL)	40.39 ± 6.83	41.71 ± 5.93	0.2658
Non HDL (mg/dL)	207.85 ± 29.48	209.53 ± 31.45	0.7638

TC - Total cholesterol, TG - triglycerides, LDL-C-Low Density Lipoprotein Cholesterol, HDL-C-High Density Lipoprotein Cholesterol, VLDL-C-Very low Density Lipoprotein Cholesterol, Non HDL-C = TC - HDL-C/LDL+VLDL.

Baseline laboratory parameters:

The baseline laboratory parameters between the two groups were similar at the start of the study. After treatment for 12 weeks, there were no important changes in haematology or biochemical laboratory values.

There were no significant differences in the mean baseline levels of lipid parameters TC, TG, LDL-C, VLDL-C and HDL-C at the start of study (Table I).

Efficacy: Changes in Serum Lipids:

Both doses of atorvastatin reduced the levels of TC, TG, LDL-C, VLDL-C, and Non-HDL-C from baseline to week 4 to week 12. (Table II) At both doses of 10 mg and 20 mg



Fig. 1: Study flow diagram.

TABLE II :	Percent re	duction in	lipid	profile wi	th atorva	astatin 10 mg
	and 20 mg	; doses at 4	4 and	12 weeks	(values a	are mean \pm SD).

	Atorvastatin 10 mg (n=61)				Atorvastatin 20 mg (n=58)			
Lipid profile	At baseline	At 4 weeks	Mean change	Percent change (%)	At baseline	At 4 weeks	Mean change	Percent change (%)
TC mg/dL	242.60±28.47	201.59 ± 20.61	41.02±13.96	16.91	245.07±31.15	189.85±22.58	55.22±14.05**	22.53
TG mg/dL	201.97 ± 34.14	187.54 ± 32.83	14.43 ± 13.14	7.14	208.53 ± 29.65	186.72 ± 28.34	$21.81 \pm 19.21^*$	10.46
LDL mg/dL	167.46 ± 32.30	128.36 ± 23.25	39.10 ± 14.31	23.35	167.83 ± 32.65	115.90 ± 21.14	$51.93 \pm 15.39 **$	30.94
HDL mg/dL	34.75 ± 3.21	35.71 ± 3.30	0.967 ± 0.26	2.78^{\dagger}	35.53 ± 3.11	36.60 ± 3.2	$1.07 \pm 0.41^{\dagger}$	3.01
VLDL mg/dL	40.39 ± 6.83	37.5 ± 6.57	2.89 ± 2.63	7.16	41.71 ± 5.93	37.35 ± 5.67	$4.36 \pm 3.84^*$	10.45
Non HDL mg/dL	207.85 ± 29.48	165.87 ± 21.44	41.98±13.96	20.20	209.53 ± 31.45	153.24 ± 22.77	56.29±13.98**	26.86
Lipid profile	At baseline	At 12 weeks	Mean change	Percent change	At baseline	At 12 weeks	Mean change	Percent change
TC mg/dL	242.60 ± 28.47	169.25 ± 17.48	73.35 ± 16.85	30.23	245.07 ± 31.15	156.04 ± 19.54	89.03±16.99**	36.32
TG mg/dL	201.97 ± 34.14	134.67 ± 23.21	67.30 ± 20.59	33.32	208.53 ± 29.65	133.06 ± 21.01	74.87 ± 32.14	35.90
LDL mg/dL	167.46 ± 32.30	105.38 ± 18.94	62.08 ± 18.66	37.07	167.83 ± 32.65	91.16 ± 18.8	76.67±17.87**	45.68
HDL mg/dL	34.75 ± 3.21	36.96 ± 3.42	2.20 ± 0.57	6.36^{\dagger}	35.53 ± 3.11	38.15 ± 3.42	$2.61 \pm 0.51^{\dagger}, **$	7.35
VLDL mg/dL	40.39 ± 6.83	26.97 ± 6.64	13.46 ± 4.11	33.33	41.71 ± 5.93	26.74 ± 4.20	14.97 ± 6.43	35.89
Non HDL mg/dL	207.85 ± 29.48	131.70 ± 17.86	76.15 ± 16.67	36.64	209.53 ± 31.45	117.89 ± 19.79	$91.65 \pm 16.9^{**}$	43.74

 $^{\dagger}\text{-}\text{percent}$ increase for HDL, *P<0.0154, **P<0.0001 when mean change of atorvastatin 10 mg and 20 mg doses were compared.

atorvastatin, a large percentage of the total decrease in LDL-C was evident by week 4, and this decrease was sustained at week 12. A dose-dependent response was apparent, with greater decreases achieved by patients receiving the 20 mg as compared to 10 mg of atorvastatin. On comparison of the changes in the lipid levels at week 4 brought about by 10 mg of atorvastatin vs. 20 mg of atorvastatin, there was a highly significant decrease in the levels of TC, LDL-C, VLDL-C, and Non-HDL-C (P<0.001); significant decrease in the levels of VLDL-C (P<0.05)while changes in the levels of HDL were not significant. However at week 12, on comparison of 20 mg vs.10 mg of atorvastatin; there was a highly significant decrease

(P<0.001) in the levels of TC, LDL-C, and Non-HDL-C and there was also a highly significant increase (P<0.001) in the levels of HDL-C.

Efficacy: NCEP ATP III LDL-C Goals:

Patients were classified according to their level of CHD risk based on the Framingham's risk algorithm to determine the percentage of patients that attained their NCEP ATP III LDL-C goal by the end of the study (Table III).

High risk category:

There was a statistically significant

D: 1	Risk of	Target	Atorva	ustatin 10 m	gn=61	Atorv	Atorvastatin 20 mgn=58		
Risk category	isk developing LDL — ategory CHD in Level the next 10 years o	Total number of patients	Number reaching target	Percentage of patients reaching target (%)	Total number of patients	Number reaching target	Percentag of patients reaching target (%)		
High Risk (CHD or CHD risk	10-year risk >20%	Target LDL-100 mg/dL	25	8	32	22	17	77.27*	
equivalents)		Optional target LDL - <70 mg/dL	25	0	0	22	8	36**	
Moderately High Risk (2+ risk	10-year risk >10%–20%	Target LDL-130 mg/dL	24	18	75	26	26	100*	
factors)		Optional target LDL - <100 mg/dL	24	12	50	26	21	80.77*	
Moderate Risk (2+ risk factors)	10-year risk <10%	Target LDL-130 mg/dL	12	10	83.33	10	10	100	

TABLE III: Number of patients achieving NCEP-ATP III LDL goal at end of 12 weeks.

*P<0.05, **P<0.001 (Fischer's test).

(P<0.05) higher percentage of patients with CHD or CHD risk equivalents i.e. high risk group (n=25 in 10 mg group and n=22 in 20 mg group) to reach goal LDL of 100 mg/dL at higher starting dose of 20 mg than at lower starting dose of 10 mg (32% at the 10mg dose, 72.77% at the 20-mg dose). In highrisk persons, the recommended LDL-C goal is < 100 mg/dL. An LDL-C goal of < 70 mg/ dL is a therapeutic option on the basis of available clinical trial evidence, especially for patients at very high risk. There was statistically highly significant difference (P<0.001) in achieving the optional goal of < 70 mg/dL (n=25; 0% patients attaining the goal at the 10-mg dose, n=22; 36.36%patients attaining the goal at the 20-mg dose.

Moderately high risk category:

Similar trends of statistically significant difference between the two groups (P<0.05) were also apparent for individuals at moderately high risk for CHD (≤ 2 CHD risk factors) (n=24; 75% patients attaining the goal at the 10-mg dose, n=26; 100% patients attaining the goal at the 20-mg dose).The optional LDL-C goal for the moderately high risk category is < 100 mg/dl. There was statistically significant difference (P<0.05) in achieving the optional goal of < 100 mg/dL between the two groups (n=24; 50% patients attaining the goal at the 10-mg dose, n=26; 80.77% patients attaining the goal at the 20mg dose).

Moderate risk category:

For patients at moderate risk for CHD (<2 risk factors) (n=12, 83.33% patients) attaining the goal at the 10-mg dose, n=10; 100% patients attaining the goal at the 20-mg dose); the difference was not statistically significant, but it is noteworthy that 100% of patients attained their goal LDL-C when they were on 20 mg dose.

Health Related Quality of Life Score (HRQOL score):

As shown in Table IV, there was no statistically significant difference in the HRQOL score before treatment. The mean increase in HRQOL score at the end of 12 weeks was significantly greater (P<0.001) in patients receiving 20 mg dose as compared to patients on 10 mg dose.

Adverse events:

There were 24 incidences of adverse events in the 10 mg group and 26 incidences of adverse events in the 20 mg group. There were 7 cases of myalgia; with 3 cases of myalgia in the 10 mg Group and 4 cases of myalgia in the 20 mg Group (Table V). The most common adverse event in the both the

TABLE IV: Mean increase in 'Health related quality of life' (HRQOL) score.

HRQOL Score	Atorvastatin 10 mg (Mean±SD) n=61	Atorvastatin 20 mg (Mean±SD) n=58
At baseline	65.44±11.05	65.69 ± 8.56
Mean increase after 12 weeks	12.84 ± 4.94	18.32±5.81*

*P < 0.0001 (unpaired t test).

TABLE V: Incidence of Adverse events (AE).

Incidence of AE	Atorvastatin 10 mg n=61	Atorvastatin 20 mg n=58
Headache	2	3
Asthenia	2	3
Digestive system		
Constipation	1	0
Diarrhoea	2	1
Dyspepsia	3	2
Nausea	2	1
Flatulence	3	4
Nervous system		
Dizziness	2	1
Paresthesia	4	6
Depression	0	1
Musculoskeletal system		
Myalgia	3	4
Total	24	26

groups was paresthesias with 4 patients in the 10 mg group and 6 patients in the 20 mg group suffering from paresthesias. The other adverse events noted in the 10 mg group were headache, asthenia, constipation, diarrhoea, dyspepsia, nausea, flatulence and dizziness. In the 20 mg group all the above adverse events were seen except for constipation. One patient in the 20 mg group also suffered from depression. Overall all the adverse events were mild or moderate in nature and no incidence of death or serious adverse events were observed during the study period.

DISCUSSION

Atorvastatin has a long $t_{1/2}$ (14 hours), which allows administration of this statin at any time of the day. Rosuvastatin and pravastatin also have long $t_{1/2}$ of 19 hours and 22 hours respectively; however rosuvastatin is a very expensive drug and pravastatin had been implicated for serious adverse drug events (e.g.,breast cancer) in the past; hence, we selected atorvastatin as our study medication.

LDL-C target goals:

At 4th week, atorvastatin 10 mg reduced LDL levels by 23.35% and atorvastatin 20 mg reduced LDL levels by 30.94%. Similarly, at 12 weeks atorvastatin 10 mg reduced LDL levels by 37.07 % and atorvastatin 20 mg reduced LDL levels by 45.68%. The reductions in LDL reported in this study are consistent with previously published values (18). In 2004 modifications were recommended to the NCEP ATP III guidelines which proposed reduced LDL target levels in patients at risk for CHD - in high-risk subjects - LDL target of less than 100 mg/ dL and optional LDL target of < 70 mg/dL; in moderately high risk subjects - LDL target of less than 130 mg/dL and optional LDL target of <100 mg/dL; in moderate risk subjects - LDL target of less than 130 mg/ dL (19). In our study, across all the risk categories, in total 40.98% of patients did not reach the goal LDL levels at the 10 mg dose (i.e. 25 out of 61 patients did not achieve their goals). Compared to this, only 8.62% of the patients did not reach the goal LDL levels at the 20 mg dose (i.e. 5 out of 58 patients did not achieve their goals).

Health related quality of life score:

Many researchers looking at cardiac populations have used the generic SF-36 as their measurement tool of choice when assessing the Health Related Quality Of Life (HRQOL) (20, 21, 22, 23). The SF 36 questionnaire measures eight concepts: Physical Functioning, Role limitations due to physical health, Bodily pain, General health perceptions, Vitality, Social functioning, Role limitations due to emotional problems, and General mental health. The reliability of the eight scales has been estimated using both internal consistency (reliability co-efficient greater than 0.75 for all dimensions except social functioning which is 0.74) and test-retest methods (24). SF-36 has content validity in the field of heart disease because it covers the areas of energy/vitality and bodily pain. Besides SF 36 is very user friendly and requires approximately ten minutes for completion (25). The 10 mg group displayed an increase of 19.62% and the 20 mg group displayed an increase of 27.89% in the Health related Quality of Life score. The mean increase in the Health related Quality of Life score between the two groups was statistically significant (P<0.0001).

Adverse events:

It has been observed from various randomized clinical trials (26, 27, 28, 29, 30, 31) that statin therapy reduces the relative risk of major cardiovascular events or death in relation to the absolute magnitude of LDL reduction and across wide range of cholesterol levels irrespective of history of any coronary artery disease. But, to use high dose statins to reach LDL goals physicians require robust safety data in addition to the efficacy data. Statins are well tolerated in majority of patients and the benefits far outweigh the potential risks. Patient differences in drug pharmacokinetics could make certain patients more vulnerable to the adverse effects of statin therapy (32, 33). Seven patients in our study suffered from myalgia. In a 5 year trial, involving 20,000

subjects, randomized to statin or placebo, it was found that one-third of patients complained of myalgia at least once, whether taking statins or placebo (24). Serum creatinine kinase (CK) levels need not be monitored routinely in patients taking statins, as an elevated CK in the absence of symptoms does not predict the development of any myopathy and also does not necessarily suggest the need for discontinuing the drug. Hence, we clinically evaluated our patients for myalgia, by checking the power in their proximal muscles and assessing if they were having myalgia, using a visual analogue scale.

Use of risk algorithm for prescribing the correct dose of statins by physicians:

Risk for CHD is calculated using the Framingham Study criteria and incorporates age, gender, total cholesterol, HDL, systolic blood pressure, hypertension treatment, and cigarette smoking (34, 19, 35). Despite the availability of guidelines for calculating risk, the use of the Framingham's risk algorithm has lagged in primary care. The number and complexity of the guidelines impede their implementation. Lack of time for physicians to act on guidelines presents an additional hurdle (36). The education regarding prescribing according to guidelines and the publication of guidelines is not adequate (36, 37). Hence many doctors do not use risk charts to assess a patient's risk for CHD, thereby underestimating many asymptomatic patients susceptibility for CHD events, and consequently under-treating these patients. Physicians tend to take the decision to initiate statin therapy based on high cholesterol levels. However the decision to initiate statin therapy should be based on the patients overall cardiovascular risk profile rather than abnormal lipids. A patient having relatively lower level of LDL, may still fall in the high risk category because of his other risk factors such as diabetes, smoking, etc. It would become necessary for such a patient to keep his LDL below target levels for his risk category to prevent cardiovascular morbidity and mortality. Thus, benefit from high dose statin therapy is possible, and is a viable therapeutic option for those patients who are at risk for CHD and/or have high LDL levels. Increasing the level of LDL target attainment and thus reducing the risk for the occurrence of cardiovascular events are likely to have significant economic benefits both at the level of the individual and society as a whole. In addition to the economic benefits of reducing CHD mortality and morbidity, mainly apparent as a decreased requirement for expensive revascularization procedures, treating patients to goals more efficiently will be associated with the use of fewer medical resources including laboratory tests, medication, and hospital visits. Indirect costs such as patient travel time, waiting time, or time to undergo examinations and tests are also likely to be reduced (38).

Limitations:

The present study has certain limitations. In this study short-term end points were studied, and thus the long-term rates of development of AEs could not be assessed. Also compliance with the higher dose of the drug over a long period of time could not be studied. Rather, the trial was designed to examine the efficacy of a treatment schedule-based assignment of drug dose according to patient's cardiovascular risk rather than the traditional approach of starting at a low dose and gradually titrating the dose upwards. Such a trial design has been adopted by researchers in the past (39, 40).

Conclusions:

A significantly greater number of patients are not achieving the ATP III guideline specified LDL goal levels with lower dose of statin. More patients are attaining goal LDL levels with higher dose therapy.Selecting the starting dose of atorvastatin according to the patients risk category (by using the Framingham's algorithm for calculating cardiovascular risk) and the percentage reduction in LDL required, will result in greater success in achieving LDL goals and may result in better quality of life. Patients in the high risk category should be considered for a higher dose of atorvastatin, without compromising safety.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Special thanks to Dr. Nithya Gogtay, Department of Clinical Pharmacology and Dr. Girish Sabnis, Department of Cardiovascular Medicine, Seth G.S. Medical College, Mumbai, India for their intellectual inputs.

REFERENCES

- 1. Smith DG. Epidemiology of Dyslipidemia and Economic Burden on the Healthcare System. *Am J Manag Care* 2007; 13: S68-S71.
- 2. Istvan ES, Deisenhofer J. Structural mechanism for statin inhibition of HMG-CoA reductase. *Science* 2001; 292: 1160-1164.
- LaRosa JC, He J, Vupputuri S. Effect of statins on risk of coronary disease. A metaanalysis of randomized controlled trials. JAMA 1999; 282(24): 2340-2346.
- 4. Deedwania P, Stone PH, Bairey Merz CN, et al. Effects of intensive versus moderate lipidlowering therapy on myocardial ischemia in older patients with coronary heart disease: Results of the Study Assessing Goals in the Elderly (SAGE). Circulation 2007; 115: 700-707.
- Nissen SE, Tuzcu EM, Schoenhagen P, et al. Effect of intensive compared with moderate lipid-lowering therapy on progression of coronary atherosclerosis: A randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2004; 291: 1071-1080.
- Hackam DG, Tan MK, Honos GN, et al; for the Vascular Protection Registry Investigators. How does the prognosis of diabetes compare with that of established vascular disease? Insights from the Canadian Vascular Protection (VP) Registry. Am Heart J 2004; 148: 1028-1033.

- Yan AT, Yan RT, Tan M, et al; for the Vascular Protection (VP) and Guidelines Oriented Approach to Lipid Lowering (GOALL) Registries Investigators. Contemporary management of dyslipidemia in high-risk patients: Targets still not met. Am J Med 2006; 119: 676-683.
- Austin PC, Mamdani MM, Juurlink DN, et al. Missed opportunities in the secondary prevention of myocardial infarction: An assessment of the effects of statin underprescribing on mortality. *Am Heart J* 2006; 151: 969-975.
- 9. Böhler S, Scharnagel H, Freisinger F et al.Unmet needs in the diagnosis and treatment of dyslipidemia in the primary care setting in Germany. *Atherosclerosis* 2007; 190: 397-407.
- Ford ES, Mokdad AH, Giles WH et al. Serum total cholesterol concentration andawareness, treatment, and control of hypercholesterolemia among US adults: findings from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 1999 to 2000. Circulation 2003; 107: 2185-2189.
- 11. Ur E, Langer A, Rabkin SW, et al. Achieving cholesterol targets by individualizing starting doses of statin according to baseline low-density lipoprotein cholesterol and coronary artery disease risk category: the Canadians Achieve C holesterol Targets Fast with Atorvastatin

Stratified Titration (CanACTFAST) study. Can J Cardiol 2010; 26(2): 80-86.

- 12. Yusuf S, Hawken S, Ounpuu S, Dans T, Avezum A, Lanas F, McQueen M, Budaj A, Pais P, Varigos J, Lisheng L; INTERHEART Study Investigators. Effect of potentially modifiable risk factors associated with myocardial infarction in 52 countries (the INTERHEART study): case-control study. Lancet 2004; 364: 937-952.
- Tuomilehto J, Ram P, Eseroma R, Taylor R, Zimmet P. Cardiovascular diseases and diabetes mellitus in Fiji: analysis of mortality, morbidity and risk factors. *Bull World Health Organ* 1984; 62: 133-143.
- McKeigue PM, Miller GJ, Maromot MG. Coronary heart disease in South Asians overseas: A review. J Clin Epidemiol 1989; 42: 597-609.
- Harding S. Mortality of migrants from the Indian subcontinent to England and Wales: effect of duration of residence. *Epidemiology* 2003; 14: 287-292.
- Ware JE, Snow KK, Kosinski MK, Gandek B. In: SF-36
 B health survey manual and interpretation guide. Boston, MA: The Health Institute, New England Medical Center; 1993.
- 17. Sharma M, Sharma DR, Singh V, et al. Evaluation of efficacy and safety of fixed dose lovastatin and niacin(ER) combination in Asian Indian dyslipidemic patients: a multicentric study. Vasc Health Risk Manag 2006; 2(1): 87-93.
- Cannon CP, Steinberg BA, Murphy SA, et al. Meta-analysis of cardiovascular outcomes trials comparing intensive versus moderate statin therapy. J Am Coll Cardiol 2006; 48: 438-445.
- Grundy SM, Cleeman JI, Bairey Merz CN, et al. Implications of recent clinical trials for the National Cholesterol Education Program Adult Treatment Panel III guidelines. *Circulation* 2004; 110: 227-239.
- 20. Dempster M, Donnelly M. Measuring the health related quality of life of people with ischemic heart disease. *Heart* 2000; 83: 641-644.
- Jette DU, Downing J. The relationship of cardiovascular and psychological impairments to the health status of patients enrolled in cardiac rehabilitation programs. *Phys Ther* 1996; 76(2): 130-139.
- 22. Mendes de Leon CF, DiLillo V, Czajkowski S, et al. Psychosocial characteristics after acute myocardial infarction: the ENRICHED pilot

study. J Cardiopulm Rehabil 2001; 21: 353-362.

- Morrin L, Black S, Reid R. Impact of duration in a cardiac rehabilitation program on coronary risk profile and health-related quality of life outcomes. J Cardiopulm Rehabil 2000; 20(2): 115-121.
- Brazier JE, Harper R, Jones NM, et al. Validating the SF-36 health survey questionnaire: new outcome measure for primary care. *BMJ* 1992; 305: 160-164.
- Jamieson M, Wilcox S, Webster W, et al. Factors influencing health-related quality of life in cardiac rehabilitation patients. *Prog Cardiovasc Nurs* 2002; 17(3): 124-131.
- 26. Heart Protection Study Collaborative Group. MRC/BHF Heart Protection Study of cholesterol lowering with simvastatin in 20,536 high-risk individuals: a randomised placebo-controlled trial. Lancet 2002; 360(9326): 7-22.
- 27. Shepherd J, Blauw GJ, Murphy MB, et al. PROSPER study group. Pravastatin in elderly individuals at risk of vascular disease (PROSPER): a randomised controlled trial. PROspective Study of Pravastatin in the Elderly at Risk. Lancet 2002; 360: 1623-1630.
- Scandinavian Simvastatin Survival Study Group. Randomised trial of cholesterol lowering in 4444 patients with coronary heart disease: the Scandinavian Simvastatin Survival Study (4S). Lancet 1994; 344: 1383-1389.
- Sacks FM, Pfeffer MA, Moye LA, et al. The effect of pravastatin on coronary events after myocardial infarction in patients with average cholesterol levels. N Engl J Med 1996; 335: 1001-1009.
- 30. Long-Term Intervention with Pravastatin in Ischaemic Disease Study Group (LIPID). Prevention of cardiovascular events and death with pravastatin in patients with coronary heart disease and a broad range of initial cholesterol levels. N Engl J Med 1998; 339: 1349-1357.
- Downs JR, Beere PA, Whitney E, et al. Design and rationale of the Air Force/Texas Coronary Atherosclerosis Prevention Study (AFCAPS/ TexCAPS). Am J Cardiol 1997; 80: 287-293.
- Newman CB, Palmer G, Silbershatz H. Safety of atorvastatin derived from analysis of 44 completed trials in 9416 patients. Am J Cardiol 2003; 92: 670-676.
- 33. De Lemos JA, Blazing MA, Wiviott SD et al.

Early intensive vs. a delayed conservative simvastatin strategy in patients with acute coronary syndromes: Phase Z of the A to Z Trial. *JAMA* 2004; 292: 1307-1316.

- 34. Third Report of the National Cholesterol Education Program (NCEP) Expert Panel on Detection, Evaluation, and Treatment of High Blood Cholesterol in Adults (AdultTreatment Panel III) final report. *Circulation* 2002; 106(25): 3143-3421.
- D'Agostino RB, Ramachandran SV, Pencina MJ, et al. General cardiovascular risk profile for use in primary care. The Framingham Heart Study. *Circulation* 2008; 117: 743-753.
- Erhardt LR. Barriers to effective implementation of guideline recommendations. Am J Med 2005; 118(12A): 36S-41S.
- 37. De Backer G, Ambrosio GB, Amouyel P et al. Lifestyle and risk factor management and use of drug therapies in coronary patients from 15 countries. Principal results from EUROASPIRE

II Euro heart survey programme. Eur Heart J 2001; 22: 554-572.

- Koren MJ, Smith DG, Hunninghake DB. The cost of reaching National Cholesterol Education Panel (NCEP) goals in hypercholesterolaemic patients. A comparison of atorvastatin, simvastatin, lovastatin and fluvastatin. *Pharmacoeconomics* 1998; 14: 59-70.
- 39. Ur E, Langer A, Rabkin SW, et al. Achieving cholesterol targets by individualizing starting doses of statin according to baseline low-density lipoprotein cholesterol and coronary artery disease risk category: the Canadians Achieve Cholesterol Targets Fast with Atorvastatin Stratified Titration (CanACTFAST) study. Can J Cardiol 2010; 26(2): 80-86.
- 40. Ducobu J, Claeys M, Commers K, Van Mieghem W, Nachtergaele H, Vandenbroucke M, Deforce J. Efficacy of atorvastatin after LDL-cholesterol-based dose selection in high risk dyslipidaemic patients: results of the target dose study. Curr Med Res Opin 2007; 23(8): 1821-1827.

EFFECT OF *CYP2C9* AND *VKORC1* GENETIC POLYMORPHISMS ON WARFARIN DOSE REQUIREMENT IN SOUTH INDIAN POPULATION

SIVALINGAM MADHAN^{*1}, DHAKCHINAMOORTHI KRISHNA KUMAR¹, DUTTA TARUN KUMAR², JAYARAMAN BALACHANDER³ AND CHANDRASEKARAN ADITHAN¹

Departments of ¹Pharmacology, ²Medicine and ³Cardiology, Jawaharlal Institute of Postgraduate Medical Education and Research, (JIPMER), Puducherry – 605 006

(Received on June 11, 2012)

Abstract: Cytochrome P450 2C9 (CYP2C9) and vitamin K epoxide reductase complex subunit 1 (VKORC1) genetic polymorphisms were strongly associated with warfarin dose requirement in Caucasians, African Americans and other populations. Our aim was to evaluate the effect of CYP2C9 and VKORC1 genetic polymorphisms on warfarin dose requirement in south Indian population. A total of 150 patients on warfarin with stable INR (2-3.5) for the past 3 months were recruited. The genotypes of CYP2C9*2 and *3 and VKORC1 -1639G>A were compared with mean daily warfarin dose (MDWD). The variant allele frequency of VKORC1 - 1639G > A was found to be 10.4% and CYP2C9*2 and CYP2C9*3 were found to be 4.5% and 6.6%. respectively. Our study showed that the mean daily warfarin dose is higher in patients with wild type genotypes of CYP2C9 and VKORC1 compared to those with variant genotypes. Multivariate regression analysis revealed that age, body mass index (BMI), duration of therapy and genetic polymorphisms of CYP2C9 and VKORC1 together contribute to 36.1% variability in MDWD in south Indian population.

Key words : CYP2C9 warfarin VKORC1 south Indian genetic polymorphism

INTRODUCTION

Warfarin, an oral anticoagulant, is a racemic mixture of R and S- warfarin. Swarfarin is more potent than R-warfarin and it contributes to 70% of the anticoagulant effect of warfarin (1). It has been in clinical use for more than 60 years. It is indicated for both the prophylaxis and treatment of thromboembolic conditions like deep vein thrombosis, pulmonary embolism, atrial fibrillation, prosthetic heart valves and also

*Corresponding author: Dr. Madhan S, Senior Resident, Department of Pharmacology, Jawaharlal Institute of Postgraduate Medical Education and Research (JIPMER), Puducherry - 605 006, India; Tel: +91 413 2296350; E-mail: madhansmc2001@gmail.com

Effect of CYP2C9 and VKORC1 Genetic Polymorphisms 309

for the reduction of death risk in myocardial infarction (2, 3). Warfarin is a drug with narrow therapeutic index, small change in dose can lead to bleeding risk or lack of therapeutic effect and it requires careful monitoring. The anticoagulation profile is monitored by International Normalized Ratio (INR) which is an index of its therapeutic effect and safety (4). Besides this limitation of being a narrow therapeutic index drug, large interindividual variability exists attributable to both genetic and non-genetic factors (5, 6, 7).

The cytochrome P450 enzymes are involved in the metabolism of warfarin. Swarfarin is metabolised predominantly by CYP2C9 and R-warfarin is metabolised by multiple enzymes such as CYP3A4, CYP1A2 and CYP1A1 (8). Since the greater proportion of anticoagulant effect is contributed by Swarfarin, abnormal function of CYP2C9 enzyme leads to altered dose-response to warfarin (9). CYP2C9 enzyme is encoded by the gene CYP2C9 which is polymorphically expressed in different ethnic populations (10, 11, 12, 13). Genetic polymorphisms in CYP2C9 affect the drugs metabolised by CYP2C9 like phenytoin, warfarin, NSAIDs etc. (14, 15, 16). CYP2C9*2 and CYP2C9*3 are found to be important variants in warfarin metabolism (17). The individuals with these variants have reduced capacity to metabolise warfarin which is clinically implicated in the requirement of lower dose and increased risk of bleeding (5, 18). The frequency of these genetic polymorphisms differs between various ethnic populations (10, 11, 12, 13). Studies have shown the variation in dose and risk of over anticoagulation correlating with the variant allele in different population (9, 19, 20, 21, 22, 23).

On the other hand, vitamin K epoxide reductase complex subunit 1 (VKORC1) is the target site for warfarin, which it inhibits for its anticoagulation effect. This enzyme is encoded by the gene VKORC1 (24). Number of single nucleotide polymorphisms in VKORC1 has been identified. Of these promoter region polymorphism (VKORC1-1639G > A) appears to be the most important. Polymorphism at this region leads to abnormal expression of the enzyme which correlates well with the dose required by those individuals with this variant (25, 26). Several studies have shown that the gene VKORC1 as the single biggest predictor of warfarin dose requirement (6, 27, 28, 29). The VKORC1 -1639 GG (wild) genotype requires high dose and VKORC1 -1639 AA (homomutant) genotype lower while the VKORC1 -1639 GA (heteromutant) genotype requires intermediate dose (25, 26). The frequency of these genotypes varies in different ethnic groups (25, 27, 30, 31, 32, 33). Studies have shown that the Caucasians require higher dose compared to Asians which correlates well with their higher VKORC1 -1639 GG and VKORC1 -1639 AA genotype frequency respectively in these populations (20, 21, 22, 26, 33).

The frequency of *CYP2C9* polymorphism has been established in south Indian population (34, 35). Limited information is available on *VKORC1* polymorphism in south Indian population and the influence of these polymorphisms on warfarin dose requirements (36). The present study was designed to find out the effect of *CYP2C9* and *VKORC1* genetic polymorphisms on warfarin dose requirement in south Indian population.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study settings

The study was done in the Department of Pharmacology, Jawaharlal Institute of Postgraduate Medical Education and Research (JIPMER), Puducherry in collaboration with the Department of Cardiology and Department of Medicine, JIPMER. This study was conducted in patients on warfarin therapy visiting Cardiology and Medicine out-patients department and also in-patients of these departments during the period from March 2010 to July 2011. The study protocol was approved by the Institute Ethics Committee (IEC) prior to commencement of the study.

Sample size

The sample size calculations were undertaken before the study. The minimum important difference (difference in mean dose) between the groups was taken to be 0.8% with a standard deviation of ± 1.2 with ratio of subjects between wild normal and variant allele groups 4:1. Using the Power and Sample Size (PS) Calculations software version 3.0 (Vanderbilt University, Nashville, Tennessee, USA) for a power of 80% and a significance level of 5%, the sample size was calculated to be a total of 110 for the study.

Study subjects

Patients receiving warfarin maintenance therapy for cardiovascular disorders, cerebrovascular disorders and deep vein thrombosis with an INR within the range of 2.0 to 3.5 for the past 3 months, age ranged 18-65 years, either gender and of south Indian origin were included. The nativity was assessed by family history of three generations living in Tamil Nadu, Pondicherry, Kerala, Karnataka, Andhra Pradesh, and speaking any of the south Indian languages as their native language. Patients with liver or renal dysfunction, taking CYP2C9 inducers and inhibitors (eg. barbiturates, carbamazepine, rifampicin, amiodarone, ketoconazole etc.), pregnant and lactating women, smokers and alcoholics were excluded. Written informed consent was obtained from patients participated in this study. Mean daily warfarin maintenance dose (MDWD) [the mean of two recent doses over a period when two consecutive stable INR values achieved 2.0 to 3.5] was calculated.

Genotyping for CYP2C9 and VKORC1 -1639G>A

Five millilitre of venous blood was collected from the study participants for genotyping. DNA was extracted by using phenol-chloroform extraction method (37). Genotyping for CYP2C9*2 and CYP2C9*3 polymorphisms and VKORC1 -1639G>A were done by Real Time Thermocycler (ABI Prism 7300, Foster City). TaqMan drug metabolism genotyping assays were obtained from Applied Biosystems, Foster City for CYP2C9 alleles [CYP2C9*2 (rs1057910) (Assay by design), CYP2C9*3 (Assay ID: C_27104892_10)] and VKORC1 -1639G>A (C_30996661_30). The qRT-PCR reaction was carried out using a final volume of 15 µl (7.5 ul of Taqman Universal master mix (2X), 0.375 µl of 20X working stock of genotyping assay, 3.375 µl of deionized water and 3.750 ul of genomic DNA (50 ng/ul) diluted in DNAase free water). The allelic discrimination was performed using 7300 SDS software (version 1.3.1).

Data analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using SPSS version 16.0 and GraphPad Instat version 3.06 software packages. Unpaired ttest, Chi-square and Fischer's exact test were used appropriately to compare between the baseline parameters. Comparison of MDWD in *CYP2C9* and *VKORC1* genotype was done by using Mann-Whitney U test and in combined *CYP2C9* and *VKORC1* genotypes was done by Kruskal-Wallis test. Multiple linear regression analysis was done to study the association of independent variables known to influence MDWD. P value less than 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

Study participants

A total of 150 patients were recruited

depending on the inclusion and exclusion criteria. Among them 6 patients were excluded for the data analysis due to the poor quality or missing of the DNA samples for the analysis. The patient characteristics are given in Table I. The baseline characteristics in patients with wild and variant genotype for CYP2C9 and VKORC1 -1639G>A were compared. The baseline characteristics were not significantly different in CYP2C9 genotype and in VKORC1genotype groups. The baseline characteristics across combined genotype of CYP2C9 and VKORC1 -1639G>A were found to be statistically non-significant.

CYP2C9, VKORC1 -1639G>A allele and genotype frequencies of study participants

The allele and genotype frequencies of *CYP2C9* and *VKORC1* are given in the Table II. The genotype frequencies of *CYP2C9* and

Parameters	0	VKORC1		CYP2C9	
	(N=144)	G G (N=115)	Non GG (N=29)	*1*1 (N=114)	Non *1*1 (N=30)
Age (years) [#]	43.4±11.6	42.5±11.2	46.7±12.5	43.1±11.9	44.5±10.5
Height (cm)#	156.6 ± 6.9	156.8 ± 6.9	155.8 ± 6.9	156.4 ± 7.1	157.7 ± 6.2
Weight (kg)#	56.11 ± 8.2	56.3 ± 8.5	55.5 ± 6.7	56.6 ± 8.1	54.4 ± 8.1
Body mass index (kg/m ²) [#]	22.8 ± 2.9	22.8 ± 2.9	22.9 ± 2.6	23.1±2.8	21.9 ± 3.1
Duration (months)#	10.8 ± 7.8	10.7 ± 7.8	10.4 ± 7.7	11.6 ± 8.2	8.8 ± 5.4
Hypertensive (N)(%)	17(11.8)	12(10.4)	5(17.2)	12(10.5)	5(16.7)
Diabetic (N)(%)	9(6.2)	8(7)	1(3.4)	8(7)	1(3.3)
Indications (N)(%)					
Valvular heart disease	104 (72.2)	80(73)	20(68.9)	80(70.2)	24(80)
Prosthetic valves	3(2.1)	2(1.7)	1(3.4)	2(1.8)	1(3.3)
Atrial fibrillation	11(13.7)	10(8.7)	1(3.4)	9(7.9)	2(6.7)
Deep vein thrombosis	8(5.6)	6(5.2)	2(6.9)	7(6.1)	1(3.3)
Others	18(12.5)	15(13)	3(10)	16(14)	2(6.7)
Concomitant drugs (N)(%)					
Phenoxymethylpenicillin	73(62.9)	59(51.3)	14(48.3)	57(50)	16(53.3)
Furosemide	89(76.7)	71(61.7)	18(62.1)	73(64)	16(53.3)
Digoxin	54(46.6)	40(34.8)	14(48.3)	42(36.8)	12(40)
Atenolol	41(54)	32(27.8)	9(31)	33(28.9)	8(26.7)

TABLE I: Subject characteristics.

(#-Values in mean±SD; N=Number of subjects).

Gene	Nucleotide position	n	Genotype frequency (%)			n	Allele frequency (%)			
CYP2C9	CYP2C9*2 (430 C>T) CYP2C9*3 (1075 A>C)	144	$^{*1*1}_{114(79.2)}$	*1*2 11(7.6)	*1*3 17(11.8)	$^{*2*3}_{2(1.4)}$	288	*1 256(88.9)	*2 13(4.5)	*3 19(6.6)
VKORC1	-1639G>A	144	GG 115(79.9)	GA 28(19.4)	AA 1(0.7)		288	G 258(89.6)	A 30(10.4)	

TABLE II: Genotype and allele frequency of CYP2C9 and VKORC1 -1639G>A (n=number of subjects).

VKORC1 -1639G>A in the present study was found to be in Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium. CYP2C9 homozygous variants (*2/*2 or *3/ *3) were not reported in the patients.

Comparison of MDWD in CYP2C9 and VKORC1 -1639G>A genotype

MDWD was compared between wild and

variant genotypes of CYP2C9 and VKORC1-1639 G>A and also the effect of combined genotypes of both the genes were studied (Table III). There was significant difference observed when the MDWD was compared between the CYP2C9 genotype wild and CYP2C9 variant genotype (4.8±1.6 mg vs. 2.9±1.1 mg, P<0.0001). Similarly significant difference was observed between VKORC1

TABLE III :	Comparison of	MDWD i	n CYP2CS	9, VK	ORC1	-1639	G > A	and
	combined CYP2	2 <i>C9</i> and	VKORC1	-1639	G > A	genoty	pes.	

CYP2C9	N=14	44 (%)	MDWD (mg) (95% CI)	P value P<0.0001#	
*1/*1	114(79.17)	4.8 ± 1.6 (4.47-5.07)		
non*1/*1	30(2	20.83)	(4.47-5.01) 2.9±1.1 (2.46-3.35)		
VKORC1 -1639G>A	N=14	N=144 (%)		P value	
GG	115	(79.9)	4.6 ± 1.6 (4.32-4.97)	P<0.001#	
nonGG	29(20.1)	3.4 ± 1.1 (2.96-3.84)		
VKORC1 -1639G>A	CYP2C9	N=144(%)	MDWD(mg)	P value	
GG	*1/*1	95(66)	4.97 ± 1.5 (4.64-5.30)	P<0.0001 ^{\$}	
nonGG	non*1/*1	10(7)	2.6 ± 0.4 (2.29-2.93)		
nonGG	*1/*1	19(13.2)	3.8 ± 1.1 (3.23-4.37)		
GG	non*1/*1	20(13.8)	3.0 ± 1.3 (2.39-3.72)		

Values in mean±SD; P<0.05 is significant; N=Number of subjects.

- Mann-Whitney U test was used.

\$ - Kruskal-Wallis test was used.

S. No.	Independent variable	Unstandardized regression coefficient	Standard error	Standardized regression coefficient	P value
1.	Constant	3.05			
2.	Age	-0.036	0.010	-0.255	< 0.0001
3.	BMI	0.129	0.041	0.226	< 0.05
4.	Duration of therapy	0.038	0.015	0.178	< 0.05
5.	CYP2C9 Genotype	-0.691	0.159	-0.308	< 0.0001
6.	VKORC1 Genotype	-0.859	0.276	-0.221	< 0.05

TABLE IV: Multiple linear stepwise regression analysis for factors determining MDWD.

Predictors in the Model: (Constant), Age, BMI, duration of therapy, CYP2C9 genotypes, VKORC1 genotypes, R=0.621; R²=0.386; Adjusted R²=0 .361; P=<0.0001.

Independent variables: Age, BMI, duration of the rapy, VKORC1 - 1639G > A genotype and CYP2C9 genotype were considered.

wild and variant genotype $(4.6\pm1.6 \text{ mg vs.} 3.4\pm1.1 \text{ mg}, P<0.001)$. When comparing combined wild genotypes with combined variant genotypes a strong significant difference were observed.

Multiple linear regression for factors determining MDWD

Multiple linear regression analysis was carried out for the factors which can determine the MDWD. Age, body mass index (BMI), duration of therapy, *CYP2C9* and *VKORC1* -1639G>A genotypes were the independent variable considered. Age, BMI, duration of therapy and genotypes of *CYP2C9* and *VKORC1* -1639G>A were found to be significantly associated with the MDWD in this study (Table IV). All these factors together contributed to 36.1% variability in MDWD (adjusted $R^2 = 0.361$).

DISCUSSION

The frequency of *CYP2C9* in the current study did not differ from the previously established frequency in our population (Table II) (38). The frequency of *VKORC1* genotypes was found to be similar to few studies done in Indian population and was quite different from other world population particularly the Chinese and Japanese population (Table II) (22, 25, 30, 32, 39, 40). The frequency distribution of variant alleles differs in various ethnic groups and so the mean dose required. Studies have shown that frequency of AA genotype is higher in Asians when compared to the Caucasians and thus Asians require lower maintenance dose to maintain a stable INR (25, 27, 30, 31, 32, 33). In our study the patients carrying the wild genotype (CYP2C9*1/*1) required higher MDWD (4.8±1.6 mg) when compared to the variant genotypes (CYP2C9 non*1/*1) $(2.9\pm1.1 \text{ mg})$. These findings are in concordance with findings obtained in the studies conducted previously in various population (Table III) (19, 22, 23, 41, 42, 43, 44).

In the present study, an association between the *VKORC1* genotype and MDWD was observed. MDWD was significantly higher in the wild genotype compared the variant genotype $(4.6\pm1.6 \text{ mg vs. } 3.4\pm1.1 \text{ mg},$ P<0.001) (Table III). A study done in 104 Chinese patients showed that AA genotype required lower dose when compared to combined GA and GG genotype $(2.61\pm1.10 \text{ mg/ day vs } 3.81\pm1.24 \text{ mg/day}, P<0.0001)$. This study also assessed the enzymatic activity in wild and variant allele which showed that *VKORC1* promoter with the G allele had a 44% increase in luciferase activity when compared with the A allele. This increase in enzymatic activity could result in increase in dose requirement in those carrying G allele (25).

In our study we studied the promoter region polymorphism alone in VKORC1. Studies have demonstrated that this polymorphism is in strong linkage disequilibrium with six other SNPs (rs7196161, rs2884737, rs9934438, rs8050894, rs2359612 and rs7294) and this polymorphism alone to some extent explains the pharmacologic variation to oral anticoagulants (45). Studies have demonstrated that the promoter region polymorphism VKORC1 -1639G>A, is the most important predictor of warfarin initiation dose (6, 27, 28, 46). The current study findings are in agreement with the studies done elsewhere and also few studies done in Indian population (7, 22, 27, 30, 31, 32, 33, 41, 47). MDWD was significantly higher in the combined wild genotype of CYP2C9 and VKORC1 when compared with the combined variant genotypes (Table III). This finding is similar to the previous study done in Caucasian population (39). The major finding of this study was that MDWD was lower in patients carrying variant combined genotypes CYP2C9 and VKORC1 when compared to the wild genotypes. Both these polymorphisms along with age, BMI and duration of therapy contributed to 36.1% variability in MDWD (Table IV). In a study done in Andhra Pradesh population genetic and clinical factors contributed up to 61%

variability in warfarin dose requirement. They have explained that age, gender, BMI, vitamin K intake, CYP2C9 (*2,*3 and *8) and VKORC1 (*3, *4 and -1639 G>A), CYP4F2 V433M, GGCX G8016A and thyroid status contributed the variability (36). Previous studies have shown the effect of age, weight and height on warfarin maintenance dose requirements (6, 39, 48, 49). In our study we found that age and BMI significantly influenced the MDWD (Table IV).

Many of the drugs which can potentially interact with warfarin were excluded as part of the exclusion criteria (eg. barbiturates, rifampicin, carbamazepine, fluconazole, cimetidine etc.). Other concurrent medications which were essential as a part of the treatment required by the patients were not excluded and they were not found to be contributing to the MDWD variation since they were equally distributed among different genotype groups.

Diet, particularly the amount of vitamin K intake can also affect anticoagulant response to warfarin (50). In this study although we did not consider dietary consumption of vitamin K, we assumed that all patients had relatively stable vitamin K consumption, given that they had stable INR. Patient compliance is another factor which may affect the anticoagulation response to warfarin (51). The patients had relatively good compliance as their INR was stable in our study. They may be the patients who were counseled well when starting the anticoagulation therapy by the clinicians. In addition to CYP2C9 and VKORC1, other genetic polymorphisms in gamma glutamyl carboxylase (GGCX), CYP4F2, microsomal epoxide hydrolase 1(EPHX1), calumenin

(CALU) and apolipoprotein E (APOE) are minor contributors for warfarin dose requirement (52, 53, 54, 55, 56). In the present study we have not focussed on these genes. The strengths of our study were that we followed strict exclusion criteria to exclude the co-morbid conditions, smoking status and other concomitant medications that may potentially interact with warfarin. This implies that the effect of CYP2C9 and VKORC1 polymorphism on warfarin dose requirement found in our study is more reliable. The major limitation of our study was that the contribution by other genetic factors like gamma glutamyl carboxylase, epoxide hydrolase and CYP4F2 polymorphisms and also other polymorphisms in VKORC1 were not addressed.

CONCLUSION

MDWD is higher in patients with wild genotypes of *CYP2C9* and *VKORC1* compared

- Choonara IA, Haynes BP, Cholerton S, Breckenridge AM, Park BK. Enantiomers of warfarin and vitamin K1 metabolism. Br J Clin Pharmacol 1986; 22: 729-732.
- 2. Hirsh J, Dalen J, Anderson DR, et al. Oral anticoagulants: mechanism of action, clinical effectiveness, and optimal therapeutic range. *Chest* 2001; 119: 8S-21S.
- Tadros R, Shakib S. Warfarin—indications, risks and drug interactions. Aust Fam Physician 2010; 39: 476-479.
- 4. Ng VL. Anticoagulation monitoring. *Clin Lab Med* 2009; 29: 283-304.
- Lindh JD, Holm L, Andersson ML, Rane A. Influence of CYP2C9 genotype on warfarin dose requirements—a systematic review and metaanalysis. Eur J Clin Pharmacol 2009; 65: 365-375.
- 6. Gage BF, Eby C, Johnson JA, et al. Use of pharmacogenetic and clinical factors to predict

to those with variant genotypes and along with age, BMI and duration of therapy they contribute to 36.1% variability in MDWD. In future replicate study with large sample size with additional genetic factors taken into consideration needs to be carried out to develop an algorithm for determining warfarin dose before introduction into routine clinical practice. The present study provides the basic information for larger studies in our population and contributes to establish the pharmacogenetic based warfarin therapy in south Indian population.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This research project was funded by Indian Council of Medical Research (ICMR), New Delhi, India. (ICMR Ref.No. 53/17/2003-BMS dated 12/03/2007), and Division of Intramural Research Grant (JIPMER). We thank Ms. Saraswathi and Ms. Padmapriya for their technical assistance in this project.

REFERENCES

the therapeutic dose of warfarin. Clin Pharmacol Ther 2008; 84: 326-331.

- 7. Yang L, Ge W, Yu F, Zhu H. Impact of VKORC1 gene polymorphism on interindividual and interethnic warfarin dosage requirement—a systematic review and meta analysis. Thromb Res 2010; 125: e159-166.
- 8. Porter WR. Warfarin: history, tautomerism and activity. J Comput Aided Mol Des 2010; 24: 553-573.
- 9. Kealey C, Chen Z, Christie J, et al. Warfarin and cytochrome P450 2C9 genotype: possible ethnic variation in warfarin sensitivity. Pharmacogenomics 2007; 8: 217-225.
- Hamdy SI, Hiratsuka M, Narahara K, et al. Allele and genotype frequencies of polymorphic cytochromes P450 (CYP2C9, CYP2C19, CYP2E1) and dihydropyrimidine dehydrogenase (DPYD) in the Egyptian population. Br J Clin Pharmacol 2002; 53: 596-603.

- LLerena A, Dorado P, O'Kirwan F, Jepson R, Licinio J, Wong M-L. Lower frequency of CYP2C9*2 in Mexican-Americans compared to Spaniards. *Pharmacogenomics J* 2004; 4: 403-406.
- Nasu K, Kubota T, Ishizaki T. Genetic analysis of CYP2C9 polymorphism in a Japanese population. *Pharmacogenetics* 1997; 7: 405-409.
- Dorado P, Berecz R, Norberto M-J, Yasar U, Dahl M-L, LLerena A. CYP2C9 genotypes and diclofenac metabolism in Spanish healthy volunteers. *Eur J Clin Pharmacol* 2003; 59: 221-225.
- Hung C-C, Huang H-C, Gao Y-H, et al. Effects of polymorphisms in six candidate genes on phenytoin maintenance therapy in Han Chinese patients. *Pharmacogenomics* 2012; 13: 1339– 1349.
- 15. Carbonell N, Verstuyft C, Massard J, et al. CYP2C9*3 Loss-of-Function Allele Is Associated With Acute Upper Gastrointestinal Bleeding Related to the Use of NSAIDs Other Than Aspirin. Clin Pharmacol Ther 2010; 87: 693-698.
- 16. López-Rodríguez R, Novalbos J, Gallego-Sandín S, et al. Influence of CYP2C8 and CYP2C9 polymorphisms on pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic parameters of racemic and enantiomeric forms of ibuprofen in healthy volunteers. *Pharmacol Res* 2008; 58: 77-84.
- Miners JO, Birkett DJ. Cytochrome P4502C9: an enzyme of major importance in human drug metabolism. Br J Clin Pharmacol 1998; 45: 525-538.
- Sanderson S, Emery J, Higgins J. CYP2C9 gene variants, drug dose, and bleeding risk in warfarin-treated patients: a HuGEnet systematic review and meta-analysis. *Genet Med* 2005; 7: 97-104.
- Aithal GP, Day CP, Kesteven PJ, Daly AK. Association of polymorphisms in the cytochrome P450 CYP2C9 with warfarin dose requirement and risk of bleeding complications. *Lancet* 1999; 353: 717-719.
- 20. Carlquist JF, Horne BD, Muhlestein JB, et al. Genotypes of the cytochrome p450 isoform, CYP2C9, and the vitamin K epoxide reductase complex subunit 1 conjointly determine stable warfarin dose: a prospective study. J Thromb Thrombolysis 2006; 22: 191-197.
- Cavallari LH, Langaee TY, Momary KM, et al. Genetic and clinical predictors of warfarin dose requirements in African Americans. *Clin Pharmacol Ther* 2010; 87: 459-464.

- 22. Gan GG, Phipps ME, Lee MMT, et al. Contribution of VKORC1 and CYP2C9 polymorphisms in the interethnic variability of warfarin dose in Malaysian populations. Ann Hematol 2011; 90: 635-641.
- Higashi MK, Veenstra DL, Kondo LM, et al. Association between CYP2C9 genetic variants and anticoagulation-related outcomes during warfarin therapy. JAMA 2002; 287: 1690-1698.
- Rost S, Fregin A, Ivaskevicius V, et al. Mutations in VKORC1 cause warfarin resistance and multiple coagulation factor deficiency type 2. *Nature* 2004; 427: 537-541.
- Yuan H-Y, Chen J-J, Lee MTM, et al. A novel functional VKORC1 promoter polymorphism is associated with inter-individual and inter-ethnic differences in warfarin sensitivity. *Hum Mol Genet* 2005; 14: 1745-1751.
- Rieder MJ, Reiner AP, Gage BF, et al. Effect of VKORC1 haplotypes on transcriptional regulation and warfarin dose. N Engl J Med 2005; 352: 2285-2293.
- 27. Wadelius M, Chen LY, Lindh JD, et al. The largest prospective warfarin-treated cohort supports genetic forecasting. *Blood* 2009; 113: 784-792.
- Huang S-W, Chen H-S, Wang X-Q, et al. Validation of VKORC1 and CYP2C9 genotypes on interindividual warfarin maintenance dose: a prospective study in Chinese patients. *Pharmacogenet Genomics* 2009; 19: 226-234.
- Klein TE, Altman RB, Eriksson N, et al. Estimation of the warfarin dose with clinical and pharmacogenetic data. N Engl J Med 2009; 360: 753-764.
- 30. Yoshizawa M, Hayashi H, Tashiro Y, et al. Effect of VKORC1-1639 G>A polymorphism, body weight, age, and serum albumin alterations on warfarin response in Japanese patients. *Thromb Res* 2009; 124: 161-166.
- Oner Ozgon G, Langaee TY, Feng H, et al. VKORC1 and CYP2C9 polymorphisms are associated with warfarin dose requirements in Turkish patients. Eur J Clin Pharmacol 2008; 64: 889-894.
- 32. Schelleman H, Chen Z, Kealey C, et al. Warfarin response and vitamin K epoxide reductase complex 1 in African Americans and Caucasians. *Clin Pharmacol Ther* 2007; 81: 742-747.
- 33. Aquilante CL, Langaee TY, Lopez LM, et al. Influence of coagulation factor, vitamin K epoxide reductase complex subunit 1, and cytochrome P450 2C9 gene polymorphisms on warfarin dose requirements. *Clin Pharmacol Ther* 2006; 79: 291-302.

- Adithan C, Gerard N, Vasu S, Balakrishnan R, Shashindran CH, Krishnamoorthy R. Allele and genotype frequency of CYP2C9 in Tamilnadu population. *Eur J Clin Pharmacol* 2003; 59: 707–709.
- 35. Rosemary J, Surendiran A, Rajan S, Shashindran CH, Adithan C. Influence of the CYP2C9 and CYP2C19 polymorphisms on phenytoin hydroxylation in healthy individuals from south India. *Indian J Med Res* 2006; 123: 665-670.
- 36. Pavani A, Naushad SM, Mishra RC, et al. Retrospective evidence for clinical validity of expanded genetic model in warfarin dose optimization in a South Indian population. *Pharmacogenomics* 2012; 13: 869-878.
- 37. Green MR, Sambrook J. Molecular Cloning: A Laboratory Manual (Fourth Edition): Threevolume set 4th ed Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press 2012.
- Jose R, Chandrasekaran A, Sam SS, et al. CYP2C9 and CYP2C19 genetic polymorphisms: frequencies in the south Indian population. Fundam Clin Pharmacol 2005; 19: 101-105.
- 39. Sconce EA, Khan TI, Wynne HA, et al. The impact of CYP2C9 and VKORC1 genetic polymorphism and patient characteristics upon warfarin dose requirements: proposal for a new dosing regimen. *Blood* 2005; 106: 2329-2333.
- 40. Rathore SS, Agarwal SK, Pande S, Mittal T, Mittal B. Frequencies of VKORC1 -1639 G>A, CYP2C9*2 and CYP2C9*3 genetic variants in the Northern Indian population. *Biosci Trends* 2010; 4: 333-337.
- 41. Takahashi H, Wilkinson GR, Nutescu EA, et al. Different contributions of polymorphisms in VKORC1 and CYP2C9 to intra- and interpopulation differences in maintenance dose of warfarin in Japanese, Caucasians and African-Americans. *Pharmacogenet Genomics* 2006; 16: 101-110.
- 42. Takahashi H, Kashima T, Nomizo Y, et al. Metabolism of warfarin enantiomers in Japanese patients with heart disease having different CYP2C9 and CYP2C19 genotypes. *Clin Pharmacol Ther* 1998; 63: 519-528.
- 43. Miao L, Yang J, Huang C, Shen Z. Contribution of age, body weight, and CYP2C9 and VKORC1 genotype to the anticoagulant response to warfarin: proposal for a new dosing regimen in Chinese patients. Eur J Clin Pharmacol 2007; 63: 1135-1141.
- Halkin H, Lubetsky A. Warfarin dose requirement and CYP2C9 polymorphisms. *Lancet* 1999; 353: 1972-1973.

- 45. Kumar DK, Shewade DG, Surendiran A, Adithan C. Genetic variation and haplotype structure of the gene Vitamin K epoxide reductase complex, subunit 1 in the Tamilian population. J Pharmacol Pharmacother 2013; 4: 53-58.
- 46. Obayashi K, Nakamura K, Kawana J, et al. VKORC1 gene variations are the major contributors of variation in warfarin dose in Japanese patients. *Clin Pharmacol Ther* 2006; 80: 169-178.
- 47. Lee S-C, Ng S-S, Oldenburg J, et al. Interethnic variability of warfarin maintenance requirement is explained by VKORC1 genotype in an Asian population. *Clin Pharmacol Ther* 2006; 79: 197-205.
- Gurwitz JH, Avorn J, Ross-Degnan D, Choodnovskiy I, Ansell J. Aging and the anticoagulant response to warfarin therapy. Ann Intern Med 1992; 116: 901-904.
- 49. Tham L-S, Goh B-C, Nafziger A, et al. A warfarin-dosing model in Asians that uses singlenucleotide polymorphisms in vitamin K epoxide reductase complex and cytochrome P450 2C9. *Clin Pharmacol Ther* 2006; 80: 346-355.
- Custódio das Dôres SM, Booth SL, Martini LA, et al. Relationship between diet and anticoagulant response to warfarin: a factor analysis. *Eur J Nutr* 2007; 46: 147-154.
- 51. Kimmel SE, Chen Z, Price M, et al. The influence of patient adherence on anticoagulation control with warfarin: results from the International Normalized Ratio Adherence and Genetics (IN-RANGE) Study. Arch Intern Med 2007; 167: 229-235.
- Rieder MJ, Reiner AP, Rettie AE. Gammaglutamyl carboxylase (GGCX) tagSNPs have limited utility for predicting warfarin maintenance dose. J Thromb Haemost 2007; 5: 2227-2234.
- Caldwell MD, Awad T, Johnson JA, et al. CYP4F2 genetic variant alters required warfarin dose. Blood 2008; 111: 4106-4112.
- 54. Pautas E, Moreau C, Gouin-Thibault I, et al. Genetic factors (VKORC1, CYP2C9, EPHX1, and CYP4F2) are predictor variables for warfarin response in very elderly, frail inpatients. *Clin Pharmacol Ther* 2010; 87: 57-64.
- 55. Voora D, Koboldt DC, King CR, et al. A polymorphism in the VKORC1 regulator calumenin predicts higher warfarin dose requirements in African Americans. *Clin Pharmacol Ther* 2010; 87: 445-451.
- 56. Kimmel SE, Christie J, Kealey C, et al. Apolipoprotein E genotype and warfarin dosing among Caucasians and African Americans. *Pharmacogenomics J* 2008; 8: 53-60.
DIAGNOSTIC VALUE OF BIOCHEMICAL PREDICTIVE INDEX IN OVARIAN MALIGNANCY

RADHIKA MR, SOUNDRAVALLY R*, BALASUBRAMANIAN A, ANANTHANARAYANAN PH AND SAJITA SETIA

Department of Biochemistry, JIPMER, Puducherry – 605 006

(Received on September 5, 2012)

Abstract : The aim of the study was to determine if diagnostic performance of CA-125 in ovarian malignancy can be improved by considering age of the patient. The study was a retrospective analysis of the medical records of 306 patients who underwent a CA-125 measurement in our Institute. Of the 306 patients, 31% had malignant ovarian diseases, 45% had benign ovarian diseases, 6% had non-ovarian gynaecological diseases and 18% had non-gynaecological diseases. A positive association was found between age and CA-125 levels in patients with ovarian diseases. Patients were divided into three age groups of 18-37 yrs, 38-56 yrs and 57-74 yrs and were given age scores as 1, 2 and 3 respectively. Biochemical predictive index (BPI) was calculated by multiplying age score and CA-125 value. Among the age groups ranging 38-56 yrs and 57-74 yrs, the CA-125 and BPI values were significantly higher in malignant ovarian diseases compared to benign ovarian diseases. ROC curve analysis revealed a cut-off of 86 for the BPI with the sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value and negative predictive value as 58%, 78%, 56% and 80% respectively. BPI had better specificity and negative predictive value compared to CA-125, can be used in the screening of ovarian pathology.

Key words :	biochemical predictive index	CA-125	age	score
	ovarian diseases	screening		

INTRODUCTION

Ovarian cancer has become one of the commonest malignancy affecting Indian women. A steady increase has been observed in the incidence of the ovarian cancer in several registries (1). Ovarian cancer is the most frequent cause of death from gynecological cancer and the fourth most frequent cause of death from cancer in women in developed countries (2).

Almost 90% of patients are diagnosed with metastatic disease in the pelvis or abdomen, for whom the 5-year survival rates are less than 30%. But, detection at stage I

*Corresponding author: Dr. Soundravally R., Assistant Professor, Department of Biochemistry, JIPMER, Puducherry – 605 006, India; Email id: soundy27@yahoo.co.in, Mob. No. 9442214256 ovarian cancer confined to the ovaries have a 5-year survival rate in excess of 90%. Ovarian cancer is characterised by late presentation, poor response to current treatment and a poor prognosis. But, the availability of ultrasonography and CA-125 has made the screening for early diagnosis of ovarian cancer quite effective (3). In recent studies, algorithm based on combination of serum biomarkers has been carried for risk assessment of Ovarian Malignancy. The algorithm included CA125 and human epididymal protein 4 and were found to predict the malignancy with higher sensitivity (4, 5).

CA-125 is a high molecular weight glycoprotein, which is expressed by a most of the epithelial ovarian cancers (6). Its detection using murine OC125 monoclonal antibody was developed by Bast *et al* in 1981. Immunofluorescence was used to detect the presence of CA-125, which had no reaction with non-malignant tissues but reacted with few non-ovarian neoplasms. CA-125 can assist in differentiating the different types of ovarian tumors, as it is increased mainly in the epithelial type (7). CA-125 is also helpful as a prognostic marker. It aids in monitoring response to treatment in patients with epithelial ovarian cancer (8).

In an effort to increase the specificity, combinations of CA-125 with various markers and ultrasonography have been evaluated (2). The best individual performance is found in CA-125 levels at a cut-off of 35 U/ml, (sensitivity of 78% and specificity of 75%), followed by ultrasound score (sensitivity of 75% and specificity of 73%) and menopausal status (sensitivity of 73% and specificity of 69%) (9). Three criteria were combined in a risk of malignancy index (RMI) which was calculated from serum CA 125 level, the ultrasound scan and the menopausal status. RMI is found to be more effective in delineating the malignant and benign ovarian diseases, as it combines the various markers or risk factors (10).

The aim of the study was to determine whether by adding age of the patient as a factor along with CA-125 to improve its diagnostic performance. The objectives were to investigate the benign and malignant cases of ovarian disease who underwent CA-125 measurements and to determine the sensitivity, specificity and predictive values of Biochemical Predictive Index, calculated by multiplying age score and CA-125, in the diagnosis of the above said patients.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The study was a retrospective analysis of the medical records of 306 patients who underwent a CA-125 measurement between March 2010 to July 2011 in our Institute, which was approved by the Institute Scientific Committee and the Ethics Committee. The patients were categorized based on the histopathlogical findings. Patients with ovarian diseases who underwent CA-125 measurements were categorized into three groups - ovarian diseases, non-ovarian gynaecological diseases and non-gynaecological diseases. The CA-125 assavs performed in the clinical chemistry laboratory were considered, from which an abnormal result was taken to be 35 U/litre or above. CA-125 assay was done by two-site sandwich immunoassay in chemiluminescence system, Advia Centaur CP, Japan. The assay

uses two monoclonal mouse antibodies specific for CA 125. The first antibody is directed toward the M11 antigenic domain, and is labeled with acridinium ester. The second antibody is directedtoward the OC 125 antigenic domain and is labeled with fluorescein. The immunocomplex formed with CA 125 is captured with monoclonal mouse anti-fluorescein antibody coupled to paramagnetic particles in the Solid Phase. A direct relationship exists between the amount of CA 125 present in the patient sample and the amount of relative light units (RLUs) detected by the system. The sensitivity is 93.5% and CV% is 2.3.

Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was done using SPSS software. Kolmogrov Smirnov test was used to analyze the normality of distribution. One way ANOVA with post hoc Tukey analysis was done for comparison between groups. Mann Whitney test was used to compare the levels of CA-125 and Biochemical Predictive Index (BPI) in malignant and benign ovarian diseases. Receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve analysis was done to find the diagnostic significance of CA-125 and BPI. Sensitivity was defined as the proportion of patients with ovarian cancer correctly identified by CA-125 or BPI, and specificity as the proportion of patients without ovarian cancer correctly identified by CA-125 or BPI. Youden index was used as the summary measure of ROC curve. It helped to measure the effectiveness of CA-125 / BPI and enabled the selection of an optimal threshold value for the marker.

RESULTS

Of the 306 patients, 31% had malignant ovarian diseases, 45% had benign ovarian diseases, 6% had non-ovarian gynaecological diseases and 18% had non-gynaecological diseases. The age of patients with malignant ovarian diseases was significantly higher than that of benign ovarian diseases (P<0.001). The CA - 125 values were significantly higher in malignant ovarian diseases compared to the benign ovarian diseases (P<0.001) and non-ovarian gynaecological diseases (P<0.001) (Table I).

A positive association was found between age and CA-125 levels in patients with ovarian diseases.(r = 0.19, p = 0.005) (Fig. 1) Based on this observation, patients were divided into three age groups of 18–37 yrs, 38–56 yrs and 57–74 yrs. Age score was given based on the age groups, 1 for 18–37 yrs, 2

TABLE I: Values of CA-125 and biochemical predictive in the four groups.

Type of disease	% (N)	Age (years)	CA-125 (U/ml)	Biochemical predictive index
Malignant ovarian diseases	31 (95)	47±13	205±242	451±559
Benign ovarian diseases	45 (138)	$41 \pm 13^{**}$	$59 \pm 129 * *$	$102 \pm 248 **$
Non-ovarian gynaecological diseases	6 (19)	45 ± 13	67±126**	$118 \pm 247 **$
Non-gynaecological diseases	18 (54)	47 ± 12	125 ± 221	278 ± 532

N represents the number of patients in each group. Data is expressed as Mean \pm S.D.**p < 0.001. p values represent comparison with the malignant ovarian diseases group. Analysis was done by One way ANOVA with post-hoc Tukey analysis.



Fig. 1: Correlation between Age and CA-125 in patients with ovarian diseases.

for 38–56 yrs and 3 for 57–74 yrs. Biochemical predictive index was defined as age score multiplied by CA-125 value. The biochemical predictive index values were significantly higher in malignant ovarian diseases compared to the benign ovarian diseases (P<0.001) and non- ovarian gynaecological diseases (P<0.001), similar to CA-125. (Table I) Among the age groups ranging 38 - 56 yrs and 57-74 yrs, the CA-125 and BPI values were significantly higher in malignant ovarian diseases compared to benign ovarian diseases (Table II). At a cut-off of 35 U/ml of CA-125, the sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value and negative predictive value were 62%, 72%, 60% and 73% respectively. ROC curve analysis showed a cut-off of 38 U/ml for CA-125, which has sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value and negative predictive value of 63%, 74%, 62% and 74% respectively. When the cut-off is raised from 35 U/ml to 38 U/ml, there is an increase in sensitivity, specificity and predictive values. ROC curve analysis revealed a cut-off of 86 for the Biochemical Predictive Index with

Age	Age	Malignant Ovarian Diseases			Benign Ovarian Diseases			
group	score	No	CA-125	BPI	No	CA-125	BPI	
18-37	1	19	100±183	100±183	53	58±126	58±126	
38 - 56	2	52	230±257**	$459 \pm 514 **$	66	59 ± 129	117 ± 257	
57 - 74	3	25	233±233*	$700\pm699*$	16	62 ± 146	187 ± 437	

TABLE II: CA-125 values in different age groups.

Data is expressed as Mean±S.D. **P<0.001, *P<0.01. Analysis was done by Mann Whitney U test.

TABLE III: Statistical differences of BPI and CA-125 using ROC analysis for differentiating benign and malignant ovarian disease.

	Cut-off	Sensitivity	Specificity	PPV	NPV	Youden index	AUC±SEM	95% CI	Р
BPI CA-125	$85.50 \\ 37.85$	58 63	78 74	$\begin{array}{c} 56 \\ 62 \end{array}$	80 74	$0.37 \\ 0.37$	0.695 ± 0.035 0.678 ± 0.036	0.627 - 0.764 0.609 - 0.748	<0.001 <0.001

AUC±SEM : Area under the curve±Standard Error of Mean CI:Confidence interval PPV:Positive predictive value NPV:Negative predictive value



ROC Curve

Diagonal segments are produced by ties.

ROC Curve

Fig. 2: ROC curve characteristics of (A) Biochemical Predictive Index and (B) CA-125 for malignant ovarian disease.

the sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value and negative predictive value as 58%, 78%, 56% and 80% respectively. Biochemical Predictive Index has better specificity and negative predictive value compared to CA-125. (Table III; Fig. 2).

Diagonal segments are produced by ties.

DISCUSSION

Though CA-125 is a very good marker for epithelial ovarian cancer, it has a high false positivity as it is increased in nonovarian neoplasms like carcinoma of pancreas, liver, etc and also in benign diseases like benign ovarian cysts, ectopic pregnancy etc. Since ovarian cancer is predominantly a disease occurring in the older age, considering the age as in 'risk of malignancy index' is useful (2). Therefore, specificity of CA-125 is poor, which may be due to the common cut-off of 35 U/ml which is used in all age groups. Even in the 'risk of malignancy index', age is not directly taken into consideration. Instead only the menopausal status has been incorporated. Maybe it is time for us to change this concept and study deeply about the variations in CA-125 values in different age groups. We have made an effort in this direction, which led us to framing a new index incorporating the CA-125 value and age.

In the present study, compared to the benign ovarian diseases and non-ovarian gynaecological diseases, malignant ovarian diseases have a significantly higher CA-125 levels. This reinstates the role of CA-125 as a marker of malignant ovarian diseases, inspite of its high false-positive rate.

Age has a role in the ovarian cancer, with post menopausal women having more predispositions (2). Two-third of the women with ovarian cancer are found to be above 55 yrs (11). Though the results of this study didn't exactly follow this distribution, we found a significant positive correlation between age and CA-125, which led us to investigate the CA-125 levels in different age groups. We defined a Biochemical Predictive Index, which can be obtained by multiplying the age score with the CA-125 value.

There wasn't any significant difference in CA-125 and BPI levels between benign and malignant ovarian diseases in the age group 18-37 yrs. Maybe this can be attributed to an improper matching of sample size in this age group, unlike the other two age groups. But, one notable fact is that the sample size is comparable in the other two age groups.

The CA-125 and BPI levels are

significantly higher in the malignant ovarian diseases than in the benign ovarian diseases in the age groups 38-56 yrs and 57-74 yrs. Among the two age groups, the 38-56 age group shows more significant difference. Maybe the CA-125 and BPI levels can help in differentiating the benign and malignant ovarian diseases in age group 38-56 yrs better than in other age groups.

Most ovarian cancers occur after menopause when the ovaries have no physiological role. Since abnormal ovarian function causes no symptoms after menopause and due to the anatomical location of the ovaries deep in the pelvis, ovarian cancers become symptomatic only after they reach a large size or after metastasis (3).

The initiation of epithelial carcinogenesis due to ovulation may start from 20-30 yrs of age, tumor promotion may occur after age 30 either due to ovulation or due to the high levels of hormones associated with it. These events may culminate in the development of a tumor which may become clinically apparent after 30 (12). A relationship has been found between ovulation and the mutant p53 overexpression in epithelial ovarian cancer (13).

ROC analysis revealed 86 as cut-off for BPI, which has a better specificity and negative predicitive value than CA-125 alone. This index will be helpful in differentiating benign and malignant ovarian diseases, as it has more specificity. Even the marginal improvement in specificity is crucial, as it can eliminate the false positivity which might be quite alarming for the patient. 324 Radhika et al

The limitation of our study was unavailability of data on ultrasound and menopausal state of the study subjects in their case records. These details would have helped us in calculating RMI score and to compute its association with Biochemical Predictive Index. We consider this as major limitation of our study.

Hence we conclude that Biochemical Predictive Index, which has a better specificity and negative predictive value than CA-125, can be used in the screening of ovarian pathology. Further large-scale studies on this regard will provide a costeffective biochemical screening strategy.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We are extremely grateful to the departments of Pathology, Hospital Information System, Obstetrics & Gynaecology and Medical Records for helping in the conduct of this study.

REFERENCES

- Murthy NS, Shalini S, Suman G, Pruthvish S, Mathew A. Changing Trends in Incidence of Ovarian Cancer - the Indian Scenario. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 2009; 10: 1025-1030.
- Jacobs I, Menon U. Progress and challenges in screening for early detection of ovarian cancer. *Mol Cell Proteomics* 2004; 3: 355-366.
- Jacobs I, Davies AP, Bridges J, Stabile I, Fay T, Lower A, et al. Prevalence screening for ovarian cancer in postmenopausal women by CA 125 measurement and ultrasonography. *BMJ* 1993; 306: 1030-1034.
- 4. Moore RG, Miller MC, Disilvestro P, Landrum LM, Gajewski W, Ball JJ et al. Evaluation of the diagnostic accuracy of the risk of ovarian malignancy algorithm in women with a pelvic mass. *Obstet Gynecol* 2011; 118: 280-288.
- Kadija S, Stefanovic A, Jeremic K, Radojevic MM, Nikolic L, Markovic I et al. The utility of human epididymal protein 4, cancer antigen 125, and risk for malignancy algorithm in ovarian cancer and endometriosis. Int J Gynecol Cancer 2012; 22: 238-244.
- Moss EL, Hollingworth J and Reynolds TM. The role of CA-125 in clinical practice. J Clin Pathol 2005; 58: 308-312.
- 7. Bast RC Jr, Feeney M, Lazarus H, Nadler LM, Colvin RB, Knapp RC. Reactivity of a monoclonal

antibody with human ovarian carcinoma. J Clin Invest 1981; 68: 1331-1337.

- Bast RC Jr, Klug TL, St John E, Jenison E, Niloff JM, Lazarus H et al. A radioimmunoassay using a monoclonal antibody to monitor the course of epithelial ovarian cancer. N Engl J Med 1983; 309: 883-887.
- Torres JC, Derchain SF, Faundes A, Gontijo RC, Martinez EZ, Andrade LA. Risk-of-Malignancy index in preoperative evaluation of clinically restricted ovarian cancer. Sao Paulo Med J 2002; 12: 72-76.
- Jacobs I, Oram D, Fairbanks J, Turner J, Frost C, Grudzinskas JG. A risk of malignancy index incorporating CA 125, ultrasound and menopausal status for the accurate preoperative diagnosis of ovarian cancer. Br J Obstet Gynaecol 1990; 97: 922-929.
- Clarker-Pearson DL. Clinical practice. Screening for ovarian cancer. N Eng J Med 2009; 361: 170– 177.
- Purdie DM, Bain CJ, Siskind V, Webb PM, Green AC. Ovulation and risk of epithelial ovarian cancer. Int J Cancer 2003; 104: 228-232.
- Schildkraut JM, Bastos E, Berchuck A. Relationship between lifetime ovulatory cycles and overexpression of mutant p53 in epithelial ovarian cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 1997; 89: 932-928.

HEALING EFFECT OF *TERMINALIA CHEBULA* FRUIT EXTRACT ON TRINITROBENZENE SULFONIC ACID INDUCED COLITIS IN RAT

MANISH K. GAUTAM^a, ROHIT R. GHATULE^a, AMIT SINGH^a, MOHAN KUMAR^b AND RAJ K. GOEL^{a,*}

Departments of ^aPharmacology and ^bPathology, Faculty of Medicine, Institute of Medical Sciences, Banaras Hindu University, Varanasi – 221 005, India

(Received on June 11, 2012)

Abstract : The present study aims to evaluate healing effect of 50% ethanolic extract of Terminalia chebula fruit pulp (TCE) on trinitrobenzene sulfonic acid (TNBS, intra-colonic route) induced colitis in rats. TCE (600 mg/kg, oral) was studied in TNBS-induced colitis for its effects on fecal output, food and water intake and body weight changes, histology, antibacterial activity and levels of free radicals (nitric oxide and lipid peroxidation), antioxidants (superoxide dismutase; catalase and reduced glutathione) and acute inflammatory marker (myeloperoxidase) in colonic tissue. TNBS administration increased colonic mucosal damage and inflammation (macroscopic and microscopic) and stool output but decreased body weight which was reversed by TCE treatment. TCE showed significant antibacterial activity and enhanced the antioxidants but decreased free radicals and myeloperoxidase activities affected in TNBS colitis. Thus, Terminalia chebula dried fruit pulp extract healed colitis by promoting antioxidant status and decreasing intestinal bacterial load, free radicals and myeloperoxidase responsible for tissue damage and delayed healing.

Key words	terminalia chebula	colitis	free radicals
	antioxidants	myeloperoxidase	antimicrobial activity

INTRODUCTION

Ulcerative colitis (UC) is a major form of inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) which affects the colon and rectum and typically involves only the innermost lining or mucosa, manifesting as continuous areas of inflammation and ulceration, with no segments of normal tissue (1). Although the etiology remains largely unknown, it has been suggested that a combination of genetic susceptibility factors and the activation of the mucosal immune system or non-specific inflammatory reactions in response to luminal bacterial antigens along with persistent pathologic cytokine production

*Corresponding author : Prof. R.K. Goel, Department of Pharmacology, Institute of Medical Sciences, Banaras Hindu University, Varanasi – 221 005, India; Telephone: +91-0542-2307522; Fax: +91-0542-2367568; E-mail: rkgoelbhu50@gmail.com

contributes to the initiation and chronification of UC (2). Chronic inflammation due to chemical irritation, infection, or immune imbalance increases production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and impairs antioxidant defenses, resulting in oxidative-stress (3). Activated neutrophils and macrophages are responsible for ROS or reactive nitrogen species (NOS) generation and the levels of ROS/NOS can be correlated with the severity of inflammatory changes in the colonic mucosa (4). Recently, we reported the healing effect of 50% ethanolic extract of dried fruit pulp of Terminalia chebula against acetic acid-induced colitis in rats (5).

Terminalia chebula (TC) is distributed in India, Nepal, China, Sri Lanka, Malaysia and Vietnam. It is called Haritaki in Hindi. It has been advocated in indigenous systems of medicine to treat many diseases such as parasitic infections, digestive diseases, irregular fevers, urinary diseases, flatulence, constipation, ulcers, vomiting and colic pain. It is reported to have antimicrobial, antiinflammatory, antioxidant, immunomodulatory and adaptogenic properties (5). Acetic acid induces colitis by its direct necrotizing effect associated with acute inflammation and activation of arachidonic acid pathway while, TNBS (a hapten) induces a delayed-type hypersensitivity which proceed to develop colitis by chronic immunological inflammation followed by liberation of inflammatory markers like cytokines and arachidonic acid metabolites leading to oxidative stress, tissue damage and delayed healing (6). The present work evaluates the healing effect of TCE on another inducible model of intra colonic trinitrobenzene sulfonic acid (TNBS)induced colitis in rats.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Collection of plant material and extraction

Fruits of TC were collected in the months of October to February from Ayurvedic Garden, Banaras Hindu University (BHU), Varanasi. The fruit pulps were cut into small pieces and dried at room temperature and powdered. The plants and their parts were identified with the standard sample preserved in the department of Dravvaguna, Institute of Medical Sciences, BHU, Varanasi. Fifty percent (50%) ethanol extract of TC (TCE) was prepared by adding 500 ml each of ethanol and distilled water in 200 g of dried fine powder of TC. The mixture is shaken at intervals and the extract was filtered after two days. The procedure was repeated twice at an interval of two days. The ethanol containing extract so obtained each time was mixed and later dried at 40°C in incubator. The yield was 28.3% (w/w). TCE was stored at -20°C until further use.

Animals

Inbred Charles-Foster strain albino rats (180-210 g) and Swiss albino mice (25-30 g) of either sex were obtained from the Central animal house of Institute of Medical Sciences, Banaras Hindu University, Varanasi. They were kept in the departmental animal house at $26^{\circ}\pm 2^{\circ}$ C, 44-56% relative humidity and 10:14 h light and dark cycle for 1 week before and during the experiments. Animals were provided with standard rodent pellet diet (Pashu Aahar, Ramnagar, Varanasi) and water was given *ad libitum*. 'Principles of laboratory animal care' (NIH publication no. 82-23, revised 1985) guidelines were followed.

Approval from the Institutional Animal Ethical Committee was taken prior to the experimental work.

Chemicals

Sulfasalazine (Sazo, Wallace, Mumbai, India; SS) and 2,4,6-trinitrobenzene sulfonic acid (Sigma-Aldrich St. Louis, MO; USA) and other chemicals used in the study were purchased from standard companies. Muller-Hinton agar and broth (Hi-media, Mumbai, India), was used for antibacterial activity.

Induction of colitis

Colitis was induced by intra-colonic administration of TNBS to 24 hr fasted rat (6). Rats were either given intracolonic normal saline (NS, 0.4 mL/rat, negative control) or TNBS alone (40 mg/0.4 mL of 40% ethanol/rat, control).

Treatment protocol

TCE and standard UC protective drug, sulfasalazine (SS) were suspended in 0.5%carboxy methyl cellulose (CMC) in distilled water and were given orally, once daily in the volume of 1 ml/100 g body weight. Each group in the study contains 6 rats. First dose of CMC/TCE/SS was given 4 h after the induction of UC with TNBS and then the treatment was further continued for a period of 14 days. The rats were put on fast on 14^{th} day, after the oral administration of last dose of CMC (control), TCE (test extract) or SS (positive control) in TNBS induced colitis groups in rats while, rats with oral CMC plus intracolonic NS acted as negative control. TCE (600 mg/kg) and standard UC protective drug, SS (100 mg/kg) doses against TNBS-induced colonic mucosal damage score, weight and adhesions were selected on the basis of our earlier reported study on acetic acid induced colitis (5).

Assessment of diarrhoea

Diarrhoea was observed in intracolonic NS-treated (without colitis) and TNBSinduced colitis and after administration of oral CMC/TCE/SS. The effects were seen on the 7th and 14th day of the experiment. The result of TNBS was compared with NS while that of TCE/SS treated groups were compared with TNBS group.

Assessment of changes in body weight, food intake and water intake.

The above parameters were measured on the 7th and 14th day of the experiment. Each rat was individually weighed using standard rat weighing machine. Similarly a measured weight of enough food and water was given to each rat housed individually in the iron cages (8×11×7 cubic inches) at a fixed time of day and next day the amount of food and water left was calculated for individual rat.

Assessment of colonic damage and inflammation

All scorings of damage and excision of tissue samples were performed by an observer unaware of the treatment group. The rats in the various treatment groups were randomized before being sacrificed. The rats were weighed and sacrificed by an over dose of ether and proximal 8 cm of colon was removed. The colon was opened by a longitudinal incision, rinsed with tap water and pinned out on a wax block. Macroscopically visible damage was scored on a 0-10 scale using the scoring system as described by Morris and associates (7), which takes into consideration these verity and number of ulcers in terms of tissue damage score, thickening and adhesions (signs of inflammation). Subsequently 8 cm of colon were taken for measurement of weight. The weight was expressed as mg/cm length of individual rat.

Histopathology of Colon

Histopathology of the colon was done in all the groups on 15^{th} day of experiment to know the status of healing. Approximately $0.5 \text{ cm} \times 0.5 \text{ cm}$ of colon was taken and fixed in 10% buffered formalin and paraffin embedded. 4-6 µm thick sections were stained with hemotoxylin and eosin stain for histological evaluation and examined under microscope at $\times 100$ magnification.

Biochemical analysis

On 15th day of experiment the animals were sacrificed and colon of each rat was taken out and washed with cold normal saline. Antioxidants i.e. superoxide dismutase, SOD (8), catalase, CAT (9) and reduced glutathione, GSH (10); free radicals i.e. lipid peroxidase, LPO (11) and nitric oxide, NO (12); acute inflammatory marker, myeloperoxidase, MPO (13) and protein (14) were estimated in colonic mucosal homogenates following the standard procedures. LPO levels were estimated in terms of malondialdehyde (MDA) released during lipid peroxidation. Nitrites and nitrates are formed as end products of reactive nitrogen products during NO formation which are measured by using Griess reagent. SOD activity was estimated by its ability to inhibit reduction of nitro blue tetrazolium to blue coloured formazan in presence of phenazinemethasulphate (PMS) and NADH. One unit (U) of enzyme activity is defined as enzyme concentration required to inhibit the chromogen conversion by 50%. CAT measurement was done based on the ability of catalase to oxidize hydrogen peroxide. One unit (U) of catalase is the enzyme, which decomposes one mM of hydrogen peroxide per min at 25°C. GSH activity in the homogenate was estimated by the ability of GSH to reduce DTNB within 5 min of its addition against a reagent blank with no homogenate. MPO activity was determined as an indicator of polymorphous nuclear leucocyte accumulation. MPO activity was estimated by its ability to inhibit reduction of nitro blue tetrazolium to blue coloured formazan in presence of phenazinemethasulphate (PMS) and NADH. One unit (U) of enzyme activity is defined as enzyme concentration required inhibiting the chromogen conversion by 50%.

Antimicrobial activity

In vitro antibacterial susceptibility test of TCE was done using serial concentrations of 50, 100, 150 and 200 mg/ml following the approved standards of the National Committee for Clinical Laboratory Standards (15) against various intestinal pathogens i.e. Escherichia coli ATCC 25922, Shigellaboydii, Shigellasonnei and Shigellaflexneri obtained from the American Type Culture Collection (ATCC) and clinical strain preserved at Department of Microbiology, Institute of Medical Sciences, BHU, Varanasi, India following the disk diffusion method while. minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) was performed by micro dilution method (16).

Acute toxicity study in mice

Six adult Swiss albino mice of either sex (3 males and 3 females), weighing between 25 to 30 g fasted overnight, were used for acute toxicity study as per OECD guideline. Suspension of TCE was orally administered at 3 g/kg stat dose (5 times of the optimal effective dose of 600 mg/kg) to mice. Subsequent to TCE administration, animals were observed closely for first four hours, for any toxicity manifestation, like increased motor activity, salivation, convulsion, coma and death. Subsequently observations were made at regular intervals for 24 h. The animals were under further investigation up to a period of two weeks (17).

Statistical analysis

The statistical analysis was carried out by using unpaired t-test and one way analysis of variance followed by Dunnett's test for multiple comparisons. The values are represented as mean±SEM. P<0.05 was considered significant.

RESULTS

Effects on diarrhea

TNBS rats showed increase in faecal output from 2.33 ± 0.13 g/100 g body weight at day 0 to 3.48 ± 0.27 g/100 g body weight (49.4% increase) and 3.67 ± 0.31 g/100 g body weight (57.5% increase, P<0.01) at day 7 and 14 respectively. TCE treated rats showed increase in faecal output from 2.46 ± 0.21 g/ 100 g body weight at day 0 to 3.06 ± 0.25 g/ 100 g body weight (24.3% increase) and 3.08 ± 0.23 g/100 g body weight (25.1% increase) thus leading to decrease in fecal output from 49.4% to 24.3% (25.1% decrease) and 57.5% to 25.1% (32.4% decrease) from TNBS group at day 7 and 14 respectively. SS treated rats showed increase in faecal output from 2.16±0.19 g/100 g body weight at day 0 to 2.97±0.32 g/100 g body weight (37.4% increase) and 2.50±0.12 g/100 g body weight (15.8% increase), a decrease by 12.0% and 41.7% from TNBS group at day 7 and 14 respectively (Figure 1a).

Effects on body weight, food and water intake

TNBS-treated rats showed decrease in body weight from 199.4±2.19 g at day 0 to 182.8 ± 3.77 g (8.3% decrease) (P<0.01) and 171.1±2.71 g (14.2% decrease) (P<0.001) at day 7 and 14 respectively. TCE treated rats on the other hand, showed increase in body weight from 191.3±5.13 g at day 0 to 213.9±4.19 g (11.8% increase) and 220.4±6.79 g (15.2% increase) (P<0.01) while, SS treated rats showed increase in body weight from 187.4±2.79 g at day 0 to 207.3±2.31 g (10.6% increase) and 218.1 ± 3.76 g (16.4% increase) (P<0.001) at day 7 and 14 respectively (Figure 1b). However, little change was observed on food and water intake between the TNBStreated and TCE and SS treated animals from 0 day to 14th day of study treatments.

Effects on colonic damage, inflammation and adhesions

Normal saline did not show any colonic mucosal damage, thickening or adhesion and the colonic weight was 158.3 ± 6.37 mg/cm. TNBS increased colonic mucosal damage score (5.17±0.31, P<0.001), adhesions (5/6 rats, 83.3%) and weight to 248.8±6.67 mg/cm (57.2% increase, P<0.001) compared with normal saline group. TCE (600 mg/kg)





Fig. 1: Effects of TCE on TNBS-induced rat fecal output and body weight. Results are percent of mean±SEM of respective 0 day group value (n=6). ^aP<0.05, ^bP<0.01and ^cP<0.001 compared to respective 0 day group value % TNBS control.

reduced TNBS-induced colonic mucosal damage score by 61.3% (P<0.001), colonic weight by 27.0% (P<0.001) and adhesion by 60%. SS treated rats showed decrease in colonic damage score, colonic weight and adhesions by 77.4% (P<0.001), 33.5% (P<0.001) and 80.0% (1/6 rat) respectively compared with TNBS group (Figure 2).

Histopathology

Histology of colon of NS rats showed normal and clear structure with intact mucosa, submucosa and muscularis externa. TNBS colitis rats showed eroded mucosa, crypt destruction with severe cryptitis, lympho-plasmacytic infiltrate and transmural inflammation while, TNBS-induced colitis rats treated with TCE or SS showed improvement in the structures with near intact lamina propria with mild lymphoplasmacytic infiltrate and submucosa with mild lymphomononuclear aggregate (Figure 3a-d).

Effects on free radicals

TNBS enhanced both LPO and NO expressed as nmol/mg protein compared to NS rats. TCE and SS showed reversal of levels of both LPO and NO near to the NS level (Table I).



Fig. 2: Effects of TCE on TNBS-induced rat colonic mucosal damage score, weightand adhesions. Results are percent of mean±SEM of respective TNBS control values (n=6). *P<0.001 compared to NS group (unpaired 't' test),and °P<0.001compared to respective TNBS group (one way analysis of variance followed by Dunnett's test).



Fig. 3: Histolgical section of rat colon stained with H & E stain (x100). (a) NS+CMC showing normal structure and clear with intact mucosa and sub mucosa. (b) TNBS+CMC showing ulcerated and eroded mucosa shown by white arrow, crypt destruction with severe cryptitis shown by yellow arrow, lymphoplasmacytic infiltrate shown by red arrow and transmural inflammation (predominantly-lymphocytes and plasma cells) shown by brown arrow. (c) TNBS+ TCE showing regenerative mucosa with mild crypt distortion and mild lympho-plasmacytic infiltrate in the lamina propria with oedematoussubmucosa and (d) TNBS+ SS showing intact mucosa with minimal lymphoplasmacytic infiltrate in the laminapropria. [M: Mucosa; SM: Submucosa; LP: Lamina propria; MM: Muscularis mucosa; ME: Muscularis externa].

Effect on antioxidants

TNBS treated animals showed significant decrease in SOD, CAT and GSH levels in the colonic mucosal incubates when expressed as mU (SOD and CAT) or nmol (GSH) per mg protein compared to NS group. TCE and SS treatments reversed the above changes in SOD, CAT and GSH levels in TNBS-induced colitis near to normal NS group (Table I).

Effect on myeloperoxidase

TNBS treated animals showed significant increase in MPO level in the colonic mucosal incubates when expressed as mU/ mg protein compared to normal NS rats. TCE and SS reversed the above changes in MPO level near to normal NS group (Table I).

Antimicrobial susceptibility and MIC

In-vitro antimicrobial susceptibility test

TABLE I: Effect of TCE and SS on TNBS-induced changes in free radicals (lipid peroxidation, LPO and nitric oxide, NO), antioxidants (superoxide dismutase, SOD; catalase, CAT and glutathione, GSH) and myeloperoxidase (MPO) in rat colonic mucosa.

Oral_treatment	Free radicals		Anti-oxidants		My eloperoxidas e	
$(mg/kg, od \times 14 \ days)$	LPO	NO	SOD	CAT	GSH	MPO
	(nmol/mg	(nmol/mg	(mU/mg	(mU/mg	(nmol/mg	mU/mg
	protein)	protein)	protein)	protein)	protein)	protein
NS+CMC	3.81 ± 0.22	4.77 ± 0.25	191.2±20.1	3.38 ± 0.21	6.47 ± 0.48	6.83 ± 0.37
TNBS+CMC	$10.50 \pm 0.62^{*}$	$10.10 \pm 1.25^{*}$	443.7±10.5*	$1.28 \pm 0.06^{*}$	$3.61 \pm 0.27^{*}$	$60.88 \pm 1.42^{*}$
TNBS+TCE 600	7.00 ± 0.24^{b}	$7.09 \pm 0.49^{\circ}$	390.3±30.2°	$3.30 \pm 0.18^{\circ}$	$7.58 \pm 0.47^{\circ}$	$20.03 \pm 1.23^{\circ}$
TNBS+SS 100	4.78±0.64°	$5.57 \pm 0.39^{\circ}$	$232.4 \pm 10.6^{\circ}$	3.19±0.22°	$5.35 \pm 0.21^{\circ}$	$16.96 \pm 2.19^{\circ}$

Results are mean±SEM (n=6). $^{\circ}P<0.001$ compared to respective NS+CMC group (unpaired 't' test) and $^{\circ}P<0.01$, $^{\circ}P<0.001$ compared to respective TNBS group (one way ANOVA followed by Dunnett's test).

TABLE II: In-vitro antibacterial activity and minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) of TCE.

	TCE Antibacterial activity (Zone of inhibition in mm)					
Name of organism	(50 mg/ml)	(100 mg/ml)	(150 mg/ml)	(200 mg/ml)	(<i>mg ml)</i>	
E. coli ATCC 25922	7.1 ± 0.57	8.3±0.34	9.0±0.43	10.1±0.92	6.25	
Shigellasonnie	8.3 ± 0.94	9.2 ± 0.81	9.8 ± 0.45	11.3 ± 0.81	1.57	
S. boydii	8.0 ± 0.47	9.4 ± 0.63	10.1 ± 0.41	11.5 ± 0.65	1.57	
S. flexneri	8.7 ± 1.41	9.8 ± 0.35	10.6 ± 0.62	12.1 ± 0.87	0.79	

Values are mean±SEM of 3 experiments in each group.

against gram negative intestinal bacteria like E. coli, S. boydii, S. sonnie and S. flexneri with TCE (200 mg/ml) as indicated by zone of inhibition >10 mm. However, the MIC value against E. coli, S. sonnie, S. boydii and S. flexneri was 6.25, 1.57, 1.57 and 0.79 mg/ml respectively indicating more susceptibility of S. sonnie and S. boydii to lower concentration of TCE (Table II).

Acute toxicity study

TCE did not show any acute toxicity manifestation like increased motor activity, salivation, colonic convulsion, coma and death in mice, observed up to a period of two week.

DISCUSSION

TNBS-induced colitis led to loss of body weight and increase in diarrhea/faecal output, which could be due to alterations in epithelial function produced, either directly or indirectly by products released from activated mast cells (18). Our present study, further indicated significant increase in colonic mucosal damage score, adhesions and colonic weight and crypt destruction with cryptitis, eroded mucosa, lymphoplasmacytic infiltrate and transmural inflammation, due t

TNBS-induced immunological inflammatory changes. TCE-treated rats showed reversal of above effects thus, indicated healing effect in TNBS-induced colitis. These effects may be attributed to the anti-inflammatory, immunomodulatory and antiulcer properties of TC as reported earlier (19-21).

Neutrophils infiltration is one of the most prominent histological features in the inflamed colonic mucosa of colitis and source of myeloperoxidase (22). We found a several fold increase of myeloperoxidase in TNBSinduced colitis and reduction of MPO activity can be interpreted as a manifestation of the anti-inflammatory effect of TCE. Activated neutrophils produce ROS/NOS within intestinal mucosa inducing oxidative stress, which plays a significant role in the pathogenesis of UC/IBD (23-26). These chemicals attack the cell membranes and produce damaging fatty acid radicals and lipid hydroperoxides. Therefore, elimination of ROS could be an important strategy in healing of UC and antioxidants hasten it by destroying free radicals (27). TCE possessed significant antioxidant activity which helped in preventing oxidative damage and promoted healing. The above effects of TCE could be attributed to various active constituents namely phenolic compounds, triterpinoids, tannins, and flavonoids which are commonly known for their antioxidant activity (28-31).

Extensive immune activation and

breakdown of the intestinal barrier provides bacteria access to the gut mucosal immune system, resulting in uncontrolled inflammation and dysbiosis (32). TCE exhibited considerable level of inhibition against the intestinal organisms as reported earlier for herbal products (33) and this could be due presence of certain phytochemical including flavonoids in TCE. The antibacterial effect could be contributory factors in helping healing of colitis induced by TNBS. TCE was also found to have no acute toxicity even with five times of the optimal effective dose administered to mice indicating its safety on use.

The results of the present study with 50% ethanol extract of fruit pulp of *Terminalia chebula* do indicate promising healing effects in TNBS-induced colitis. It further, substantiates our earlier reported work on its healing effect against acetic acid induced colitis in rats.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by Central Council for research in Ayurveda and Siddha (CCRAS), Department of AYUSH, Ministry of Health & Family Welfare, Govt. of India, New Delhi (BHU Research project no.: P-15-30).

REFERENCES

- 1. Kathleen A, Jurenka JS. Inflammatory Bowel Disease Part I: Ulcerative colitis-pathophysiology and conventional and alternative treatment options. *Alt Med Review* 2003; 8(3): 247-283.
- Liu ZJ, Yadav PK, Su JL, Wang JS, Fei K. Potential role of Th17 cells in the pathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease. World J Gastroenterol 2009; 15: 5784-5788.
- Damiani CR, Benetton CA, Stoffel C, et al. Oxidative stress and metabolism in animal model of colitis induced by dextran sulfate sodium. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2007; 22: 1846-1851.
- 4. Seril DN, Liao J, Yang G, Yang CS. Oxidative stress and ulcerative colitis-associated carcinogenesis: studies in humans and animal models. *Carcinogenesis* 2003; 24: 353-362.

- Gautam MK, Goel S, Ghatule RR, et al. Curative effect of Terminaliachebula extract on acetic acidinduced experimental colitis: role of antioxidants, free radicals and acute inflammatory marker. *Inflammopharmacol* 2012;www.springerlink.com/ doi/10.1007/s10787-012-0147-3.
- Elson CO, Sartor RB, Tennyson GS, Riddell H. Experimental models of inflammatory bowel disease. *Gastroenterol* 1995; 109: 1344-1367.
- Morris GP, Beck PL, Herridge MS, et al. Hapteninduced model of chronic inflammation and ulceration in the rat colon. *Gastroenterol* 1989; 96: 795-803.
- Kakkar P, Das B, Viswanathan PN. A modified spectrophotometric assay of superoxide dismutase. *Indian J BiochemBiophy* 1984; 21: 130-132.
- Aebi ÇU. Catalase; Methods in enzymatic analysis. In: ÇU Bergmeyer eds. Academic Press, New York: 1983; 276-286.
- Sedlak J, Lindsay RH. Estimation of total protein bound and nonprotien sulfhydryl groups in tissue with Ellman's reagent. Anal Biochem 1968; 25: 192-205.
- 11. Ohkawa H, Ohishi N, Yagi K. Assay for lipid peroxides in animal tissues by thiobarbituric acid reaction. *Anal Biochem* 1979; 95: 351-358.
- Miranda KM, Epsey MG, Wink DA. A rapid, simple spectrophotometric method for simultaneous detection of nitrate and nitrite. *Biol Chem* 2001; 5: 62-71.
- Bradley PD, Friebal DA, Christensen RD. Measurement of cutaneous inflammation: estimation of neutrophil content with an enzyme marker. J Invest Dermatol 1982; 78: 206-209.
- Lowry OH, Rosenborough NJ, Farr AL, et al. Protein measurement with folin phenol reagent. J BiolChem 1951; 193: 265-275.
- National Committee for Clinical Laboratory Standards NCCLS, Methods for dilution antimicrobial susceptibility tests for bacteria that grow aerobically: approved standards- fifth edition. NCCLS document M7-A5, (Wayne, PA, USA.) NCCLS, 2000.
- Wiegand I, Hilpert K, Hancock REW. Agar and broth dilution methods to determine the minimal inhibitory concentration of antimicrobial substances. *Nature Protocols* 2008; 3: 163-175.
- 17. Gautam MK, Singh A, Rao CV, Goel RK.

Toxicological evaluation of Murrayapaniculata (L.) leaves extract on rodents. Am J Pharm Toxicol 2012; 7(2): 62-67.

- Stein J, Ries J, Barret K. Disruption of intestinal barrier function associated with experimental colitis: Possible role of mast cells. Am J Physiol 1998; 274: G203-G209.
- Pratibha N, Saxena VS, Amit A, D'Souza P, Bagchi M, Bagchi D. Anti-inflammatory activities of Aller-7, a novel polyherbal formulation for allergic rhinitis. *Int J Tissue React* 2004; 26(1-2): 43-51.
- Srikumar R, Parthasarathy JN, Devi SR. Immunomodulatory activity of triphala on neutrophil functions. *Biol Pharm Bull* 2005; 28(8): 1398-1403.
- Aher V, Wahi AK. Immunomodulatory activity of alcohol extracts of *Terminaliachebula* Retz combretaceae. *Trop J Pharm Res* 2011; 10(5): 567-575.
- Liua X, Wang J. Anti-inflammatory effects of iridoid glycosides fraction of Folium syringae leaves on TNBS-induced colitis in rats. J Ethnopharmacol 2011; 133: 780-787.
- 23. Talero E, Sanchez-Fidalgo S, Alarcon de la Lastra C, Ilanes M, Calvo JR, Motilva V. Acute and chronic responses associated with adrenomedullin administration in experimental colitis. *Peptides* 2008; 29(11): 2001-2012.
- 24. Kurutas EB, Cetinkaya A, Bulbuloglu E, Kantarceken B. Effects of antioxidant therapy on leukocyte myeloperoxidase and Cu/Zn-superoxide dismutase and plasmamalondialdehyde levels in experimental colitis. *Medi Inflam* 2005; 6: 390-394.
- Southey A, Tanaka S, Murakami T, et al. Pathophysiological role of nitric oxide in rat experimental colitis. Int J Immunopharmacol 1998; 19(11-12): 669-676.
- 26. Banan A, Choudhary S, Zhang Y, Fieldsa JZ, Keshavarziana A. Oxidant-induced intestinal barrier disruption and its prevention by growth factors in a human colonic cell line: role of the microtubule cytoskeleton. *Free Rad Biol Med* 2000; 28: 727-738.
- 27. Ghatule RR, GoelShalini, Gautam MK, Singh A, Joshi VK, Goel RK. Effect of Azadirachtaindica leaves extract on AA-Induced colitis in rats: Role of antioxidants, free radicals and myeloperoxidase. *Asian Pac J Trop Disease* 2012; S651-S657.

- 28. Li K, Diao Y, Zhang H, et al. Tannin extracts from immature fruits of Terminaliachebula Fructus Retz. promote cutaneous wound healing in rats. *BMC Comp Alt Med* 2011; 11: 86-94.
- 29. Riedl KM, Carando S, Alessio HM, McCarthy M, Hagerman AE. Antioxidant activity of tannins and tannin-protein complexes: assessment in vitro and in vivo. *Free Radic Food* 2002; 14: 188-200.
- 30. Bag A, Bhattacharyya SK, Bharati P, Pal NK, Chattopadhyay RR. Evaluation of antibacterial properties of Chebulicmyrobalan (fruit of Terminaliachebula Retz.) extracts against methicillin resistant Staphylococcus aureus and trimethoprimsulphamethoxazole resistant

uropathogenic Escherichia coli. Afr J Plant Sci 2009; 3(2): 25-29.

- Puupponen-Pimia R, Nohynek L, Meier C, Kahkonen M, Heinonen M, Hopia A, Oksman-Caldentey KM. Antimicrobial properties of phenolic compounds from berries. J Appl Microbiol 2001; 90(4): 494-507.
- Sasaki M, Klapproth JA. The Role of Bacteria in the Pathogenesis of Ulcerative Colitis. J Signal Transduct 2012. DOI:10.1155/2012/704953.
- 33. Gautam MK, Gangwar M, Nath G, Rao CV, Goel RK. In-vitro antibacterial activity on human pathogens and total phenolic, flavonoid contents of Murrayapaniculata (L.) leaves. Asian Pac J Trop Biomed 2012; S1660-S1663.

SHORT COMMUNICATION

ANTHROPOMETRIC CHANGES PRECEDE THE CHANGES IN LIPID PROFILE AMONG THE HEALTHY YOUNG INDIVIDUALS WITH FAMILY HISTORY OF TYPE 2 DIABETES MELLITUS

SHOBHA M.V., RAVINDRA P.N.* AND DEEPALI A.

Department of Physiology, Sri Siddhartha Medical College and Hospital, Agalakote, Tumkur – Karnataka – 572 107

(Received on June 11, 2012)

Abstract : Increase in diabetes mellitus (DM) is a major health concern. Offspring's of subjects with diabetes are known to express various trait characteristics. In the present study, anthropometric and metabolic parameters among healthy offspring's with (cases, n=50) and without (control, n=50) family history of type 2 DM is compared. Anthropometric measurements, fasting blood sugar and lipid profile were estimated. Cases showed significant increase in their anthropometric measurements than controls and they also demonstrated significant increase in total cholesterol, LDL and decreased HDL and HDL/LDL ratio. Cases were further categorized into two subgroups based on BMI (group 1, BMI=21.55±1.7 kg/m², group 2, BMI=29.03±4.3 kg/m²). Groups 2, inspite of showing significant increase in their anthropometric measurements than group1 the lipid profiles were comparable. Thus, demonstrating a temporal dissociation between anthropometric and lipid changes, former preceding the later. Therefore, in younger age group, anthropometric measures could be used for risk stratification and as a metric to evaluate the efficacy of preventive intervention.

Key wo	ords :	family history	type 2 DM
		anthropometric variables	lipid profile

INTRODUCTION

Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (DM) is an inherited disorder where the lifestyle and environmental factors play an important role in its pathogenesis (1). The incidence of type 2 DM is emerging as a major global health problem, India being major contributor especially from southern states where 47% population has family history of diabetes (2, 3). The life time risk of developing DM is about 3-5 times in offspring's with single parent and 6 times with both the parents having type 2 DM (4).

Offspring's with family history are known

^{*}Corresponding author: Dr. Ravindra P.N., Associate Professor, Department of Physiology, Sri Siddhartha Medical College and Hospital, Tumkur, Karnataka - 572 107; Contact: 09448934488; Email: ravindrapinna@gmail.com

to be more obese, have increased Body Mass Index (BMI) (5) and the risk of developing type 2 DM increases fourfold with early onset DM (6). However, Indians are known to exhibit a unique 'Asian Indian Phenotype' characteristic with higher central obesity but with lower BMI (2). There is also clustering of cardiovascular risk factors like, dyslipidemia in the offspring with family history of type 2 DM (7). Lipoprotein abnormalities with insulin resistance are commonly reported in this risky group and these lipid abnormalities are demonstrated even before the development of type 2 DM (8).

Most of the studies evaluating the risk among offspring with family history DM were in the age range of 35-40 years and are from the western part of the globe (1, 9) and a very few studies are conducted among Indian young healthy adults (8). But, diabetic scenario in India is being unique as mentioned above, the present study attempts to evaluate the risk stratification among healthy young subjects between 18-25 years age group with family history of diabetes. Therefore, anthropometric, blood sugar and lipid profile in young offspring's with family history of type 2 DM is evaluated and compared with their counterparts without family history of type 2 DM.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

A case control study (n=100) of healthy non smokers and non alcoholics subjects (18-25 years) comprising of both genders. Cases (n=50, male=28. females=22) were with family history of type 2 DM (individual sharing at least 50% of genetic relation with their probands) and controls (n=50, male=24, female=26) were without family history of type 2 DM. This population based study was conducted in 2010, in Sri Siddhartha medical college, Tumkur, Karnataka, after Institutional Ethical Committee approval. The protocol was explained to the subjects and written informed consent was obtained. Subjects were screened clinically for any acute or chronic medical, psychiatric conditions and on any medications. All the female subjects had normal menstrual cycle. If subjects were found to be suffering from any disease condition on any medications they were excluded.

Subjects reported with 12 hrs fasting, anthropometric measurements were obtained. Weight (kg) was measured using standard calibrated balance scale (sensitivity ≈ 0.1 kg). Height (cm) was obtained using stadiometer and BMI was calculated. Waist circumference (WC) was measured (cm) at the level of umbilicus after normal expiration in standing position with feet together and arms by the side of the body. Hip circumference (HC) was measured (cm) as the maximum girth around the hip. Waist to hip ratio (WHR) and Waist to height ratio (WHtR) were calculated. Venous blood was drawn in sitting posture, centrifuged (5000 rpm) and serum was separated. Fasting blood sugar (FBS) by glucose oxidase method, Total cholesterol (TC), triglyceride (TG) and high density cholesterol (HDL) by enzymatic calorimetric test using ERBA diagnostic Mannheim Gmbh kit was estimated. Low Density Lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL) was calculated using friedwalds formula LDL = (Total cholesterol - HDL) - TG/5, approximate Very Low Density Lipoprotein (VLDL) concentration was derived using TG/5.

Descriptive statistics is given in mean and SD. Comparison of variables between groups was done using ANOVA by SPSS version 15. P<0.05 is considered as level of significance.

RESULTS

The mean and SD of anthropometric, FBS and lipid variables and their comparison between both the groups are depicted in Table. No. I. Subjects were age matched, but, cases weighed more than controls. BMI, WC and WHtR was significantly more among cases than controls (P<0.001). Whereas, WHR did not showed any significant difference between the two groups.

Fasting blood sugar did not show any significant difference between two groups. Total cholesterol and LDL were significantly (P<0.001) more and interestingly, HDL was significantly less in cases when compared to controls (p=0.009). Thus, HDL/LDL ratio was significantly less in cases than control

(p=0.001). Whereas, triglycerides and VLDL were comparable between two groups.

BMI among cases ranged from 18 kg/m² to 37.20 kg/m² encompassing normal to obese range, with average being 24.39±4.7 kg/m², which is quite near to overweight value. Therefore cases were further classified into two subgroups based on BMI (median spilt 24.9 kg/m2) and their anthropometric and lipid profile were compared. Group.1 (n=31) average BMI was 21.55±1.7 kg/m² which is in normal range and Group 2 (n=19) average BMI was 29.03±4.3 kg/m² are in overweight range. The difference in their BMI was statistically significant (P<0.001). Group 2 weighed (75.94±16.09 kg) more than group 1 (60.83±8.5kg) P<0.001. Similarly, WC of group 2 (89.94±11.8) was significantly (P<0.001) more than group 1 (75.83±8.8 cm). Therefore, WHR also followed the same $(\text{group } 1 = 0.816 \pm 0.05, \text{ group } 2 = 0.865 \pm 0.05,$ p=0.003). The WHtR among group 1 (0.45 ± 0.04) and group 2 (0.53 ± 0.06) was significantly different (P<0.001). However,

TABLE I: Comparison of anthropometric, FBS and lipid parameters between controls and cases.

Variable	Controls (n=50)	Cases $(n=50)$	F value	P value
Age (years)	20.58±1.61	20.94±1.90	1.04	0.309
Weight (kgs)	56.4 ± 9.56	66±13.9	18.17	0.000**
Height (cm)	165.4 ± 8.2	167.72 ± 7.64	1.17	0.281
Body Mass Index (BMI) Kg/m ²	20.6±2.29	24.39 ± 4.71	25.31	0.000**
Waist Circumference (cm)	74.32 ± 8.47	81.2 ± 12.14	10.79	0.001**
Waist Hip Ratio	0.81 ± 0.066	0.83 ± 0.058	2.55	0.113
Waist Height Ratio	0.44 ± 0.04	0.48 ± 0.06	11.63	0.001**
Fasting blood sugar (mg/dl)	84.42±4.33	85.6 ± 3.67	2.086	0.152
Total cholesterol (mg/dl)	152.95 ± 17.88	169.3 ± 25.75	13.62	0.000**
Triglycerides (mg/dl)	117.63 ± 13.24	120.12 ± 16.7	0.676	0.413
HDL (mg/dl)	38.22±2.03	37.22 ± 1.7	7.077	0.009**
LDL (mg/dl)	92.84 ± 16.5	108 ± 24.06	13.618	0.000**
VLDL (mg/dl)	23.55 ± 2.62	24.05 ± 3.47	0.659	0.419
HDL/LDL ratio	0.41 ± 0.066	0.36 ± 0.063	12.012	0.001**

the most surprising and interesting was that the lipid profile which was comparable between both the groups.

In summary, our results have demonstrated that the offspring's with family history of type 2 DM are endowed with more BMI, WC, WHtR, total cholesterol, LDL and less HDL and HDL/LDL ratio when compared to offspring's without family history of type 2 DM. Cases who were overweight (i.e. Group 2) demonstrated comparable lipid profile than their counterparts with normal weight (i.e. Group 1). Thus, demonstrating that anthropometric changes precedes the alteration in lipid profile among youngsters of high risk group.

DISCUSSION

Family history of type 2 DM and obesity are the risk factors for development of type 2 DM (6). In contrast to WHO criteria, the BMI > 23 kg/m² in Indians is considered to be the high risk factor for developing DM -'unique Asian phenotype (2, 10). Accordingly, the cases in the present study could be considered to be at higher risk to develop DM. In addition, indicators of visceral obesity like WC, WHtR, the predictors of glucose intolerance and insulin resistance (2, 11) were significantly higher among cases. Thus, the cases in the present study are known to be endowed with high risk physical characteristics that favour to develop type 2 DM. Increased BMI and WC are known to be one of the major causative factor to alter lipid profile (12). Further, insulin resistance which may be a genetically inherited trait (1) is also known to enhance lipolytic activity increasing fatty acid levels thus bringing about these altered changes in lipid profile and can also cause dyslipidemia in individuals with normal glucose tolerance (12). However, not estimating the insulin resistance in the present study is the limitation to directly correlate with the observed changes. Yet, the present study offers an important observation that the young healthy individuals with positive family history of diabetes who are euglycemic has shown difference in anthropometric and lipid profile favoring higher risk to develop DM. These measures could be used as the risk stratification tools and also the yard to assess the effectiveness of any preventive intervention.

In the process of evaluating the results, it was observed that BMI had a very wide range among the cases ranging between 18 kg/m² to 37.20 kg/m² (median BMI 24.9 kg/ m²) from normal BMI to obesity range, which could be one of the major confounding factors for the observed changes in the lipid profile. Therefore, based on BMI cases were further divided into two subgroups (group 1 = 21.55 kg/m^2 , group 2 = 29.03 kg/m²). Therefore, in accordance with cutoff for Asian Indians phenotype i.e. $BMI > 23 \text{ kg/m}^2$ group 2 are at higher risk of developing type 2 DM. Anthropometric variables (WC, WHR and WHtR) in group 2 were significantly higher than group 1. However, the most interesting and intriguing finding was that the lipid profiles were comparable between these two groups. This is the unexpected but a unique observation of the present study. This observation offers an insight that the changes in anthropometric variables may not be aligned with the changes in lipid profiles. Our observation demonstrates that anthropometric changes could precede the alteration in lipid profile among healthy youngsters of high risk group to develop type 2 DM. There is a report demonstrating similar findings (13) in children (10-14 years) with family history of type 2 DM where increase in BMI was not temporally linked to alterations in insulin levels. In similar lines, the present study has also demonstrated such a temporal dissociation between BMI and lipid profile among adolescents. To the best of our knowledge this is the second study other than earlier (14) wherein similar finding was reported among mixed age group in both children and adolescents. Thus, demonstrating that changes in anthropometric variables and lipid profile may not be temporally linked among healthy young adolescent with family history of type 2 DM. However, long term follow up study is warranted to understand the sequential changes.

Therefore, this study gives a glimpse that anthropometric changes precede far earlier than the onset of changes in lipid profile. Inspite of limitations like not evaluating insulin levels, the present preliminary study, can potentially put forth that the anthropometric variables would be a better measures for risk stratification for diabetes among high risk euglycemic younger age group with family history of type 2 DM.

REFERENCES

- Boer JMA, Feskens EJM, Kromhout D. Characteristics of NIDDM in elderly men; effect modification by family history. *International Journal of Epidemiology* 1996; 25: 394-402.
- Mohan V, Sandeep S, Deepa R, Shah B, Varoghese C. Epidemiology of type 2 diabetes: Indian Scenario. Indian J Med Res 2007; 125: 217-230.
- Mananta BN, Mahanta TG. Clinical profile of persons with family history of Diabetes Mellitus with special reference to body fat percentage. JAPI 2009; 57: 641-643.
- 4. Mohan V. Why Indians are more prone to develop diabetes. *JAPI* 2004; 52: 468-474.
- Padaki S, Vijayakrishna K, Dambal A, et al. Anthropometry and physical fitness in individuals with family history of type 2 Diabetes mellitus: A comparative study. *Indian Journal of Endocrinology* and Metabolism 2011; 15: 327-330.
- LeRoith D, Taylor SI, Olefsky JM. Diabetes Mellitus A fundamental and clinical test. Newyork, Lippincott-Raven: 479-480.
- Papazafiropoulou A, Sotiropoulos E, Skliros E, Kardara M, Kokolaki, Ourania A, Pappas S. Familial history of diabetes and clinical characteristics in Greek subjects with type 2 diabetes. BMC Endocrine Disorders 2009; 9: 1-12.
- Praveen EP, Kulshreshtha B, Khurana ML, Sahoo J, Guptal N, Kumar et al. Low HDLcholesterol among normal weight, normoglycemic

offspring of individuals with type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Hormones* 2011; 10(1): 57-66.

- Pontiroli AE, Costa MS, San, et al. In middle aged siblings of patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus normal glucose tolerance is associated with insulin resistance and with increased insulin secretion. The SPIDER study. European Journal of Endocrinology 2000; 143: 681-686.
- Barba C, Manila M, Sforza TC et al. Appropriate body-mass index for Asian populations and its implications for policy and intervention strategies. *Lancet* 2004; 363: 157-163.
- Meisinger C, Doring A, Thorand B, Heier M and Lowel H. Body fat distribution and risk of type 2 diabetes in the general population: are there difference between men and women? The MONICA/KORA Augsburg cohort study. Am J Clin Nutr 2006; 84: 483-489.
- 12. Steinberger J, Daniels SR. Obesity, insulin resistance, diabetes, and cardiovascular risk in children. *Circulation* 2003; 107: 1448-1453.
- Moran MR, Romero FG. Hyperinsulinemia in healthy children and adolescents with a positive family history for type 2 diabetes. *Paediatrics* 2006; 118: 1516-1522.
- 14. Anjana RM, Lakshminarayanan S, Deepa M, Farooq S, Pradeepa R, Mohan V. Parental history of type 2 diabetes mellitus, metabolic syndrome, and clardio metabolic risk factors in Asian Indian adolescents. *Metabolism* 2009; 58: 344-350.

Indian Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology

(Official Journal of Association of Physiologists and Pharmacologists of India)

All business correspondence concerning the Journal should be addressed to:

The Executive Editor, Indian Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology, Department of Physiology, All India Institute of Medical Sciences, Ansari Nagar, New Delhi-110 029 (India) E-mail : ijpp.exec.editor@gmail.com

Instruction to Authors :

Articles belonging to Physiological Sciences and Pharmacological Sciences may be submitted directly to respective Editors. (www.ijpp.com) Phone: 91-11-32017478

Secondary Services covering IJPP include *PubMed*, *Index Medicus* and MEDLINE, *Biological Abstracts* and BIOSIS, *ExtraMED*, *Source One Uncover* and *EMBASE Excerpta Medica*.

Subscription :

AnnualRs. 4000.00Subscription(10% discount to agencies)

ADVERTISEMENT RATES (Per Insertion)

Back cover	Rs. 12,000.00
Inside front cover	Rs. 10,000.00
Inside back cover	Rs. 10,000.00
Full Page	Rs. 8,000.00
Half Page	Rs. 5,000.00

For preferential position in reading matter, charges will be 25% extra. Discount of 10% will be allowed for 4 insertions in a year for direct orders, only without advertising agencies.

For Membership of APPI, please correspond with the Finance Secretary (www.appionline.org)

Office Bearers of the Association (2012-2015)

General Secretary :

Dr. Ramji Singh Professor & Head, Department of Physiology, Mahatma Gandhi Institute of Medical Sciences, Sevagram, WARDHA – 442 102 E-mail : sramji57@gmail.com

Finance Secretary :

Dr. H. N. Mallick Professor of Physiology, All India Institute of Medical Sciences, Ansari Nagar, NEW DELHI – 110 029 Tel.: 91-11-26594881 E-mail : drhmallick@yahoo.com

Executive Editor :

Dr. K. K. Deepak Professor, Department of Physiology, All India Institute of Medical Sciences, Ansari Nagar, NEW DELHI – 110 029 Tel.: 011-026593583

Editor (Physiology) :

Dr. G. K. Pal

Professor & Head, Department of Physiology, JIPMER, Puducherry – 605 006 Tel. : 09344628827, 09344291160 E-mail : physiologyeditorijpp@rediffmail.com

Editor (Pharmacology) :

Dr. C. Adithan

Professor & Head, Department of Pharmacology, JIPMER, Puducherry – 605 006 Tel. : 0413-2296350 E-mail : ijpp.pharmacol@gmail.com Registered with Registrar of Newspapers for India under No. 6271/61

Complete Systems for Physiology and Pharmacology Applications

PowerLab

LabChart

Complete cardiovascular systems include flexible PowerLab hardware with intuitive LabChart data acquisition software with analysis modules such as ECG Analysis, Dose Response, Blood Pressure etc.





Perivascular/Tubing Blood Flow Use gold standard Transonic transit-time

technology for in vivo blood flow and cardiac

Millar Mikro-Tip P-V System Gold standard Millar & MPVS technology for ventricular Pressure-Volume analysis in small and large animals.



Langendorff System

Compact and modular isolated perfused heart system with constant pressure/flow.



output studies.

Working Heart Ultimate System

Complete system for rat and mouse isolated working heart models.



Laser Doppler Blood FlowMeter

Measure blood perfusion in the microvascular system with non invasive fiber optic probe. Other probe types available.



Intravascular Blood Pressure

System for blood pressure measurements in small (eg. mice) through to large animals (eg. sheep).



Research Organ Baths

Single, dual and four chamber organ baths for dose response experiments with isolated tissue.



Microvascular Tension

Multiple testing of vessel reactivity. Ideal for drug screening and high throughput activities.



NIBP System for Small Animals

Non invasive systems for tail blood pressure measurements in rats and mice.

Customised systems for psychophysiology, neurophysiology and exercise physiology research also available.

For an obligation-free demonstration contact:

、 +91 11 41561202 ≌ info.in@adinstruments.com 901, 9th Floor, Kanchenjunga Building, Barakhamba Road New Delhi - 110 001

